

The Record 1994

The Journal of Sydney Boys High School Moore Park, Surry Hills NSW 2010.

Volume LXXXIV



Mr John de Havilland, Chairman of the NRA of Great Britain, instructing in the Bisley style for shooting from 1200 yards. L-R Anthony Guth, Mr de Havilland, Viv Rosenfeld, Alex Knopman and Kris Webster. This is not the first time Sydney High Rifle Club has been represented at Bisley; in 1911 Cdt H G Kershaw, a member of the contingent to the coronation of King George V, visited the Ranges situated in Surrey.

Table of Contents

Staff Directory 4
Staff Changes
Editorial
Principal's Address
Prefect Executive
Prize List 11
Prefects Induction
Prefects
HSC Results
School Notes
Anzac Day Address
Careers
Cadets
P & C Report
Ministerial Opening
Drama
<i>The Wiz</i>
Music
Salvete

Valete	45
Class Lists	47
Debating	53
Representatives	
Summer Sport	61
Cricket	62
Basketball	70
Tennis	84
Rowing	
Waterpolo	
Swimming	
Winter Sport	
Athletics	
Rugby	111
Soccer	
Cross Country	132
Skiing	133
Rifle Shooting	134
List Of Officers	



STAFF DIRECTORY

PRINCIPAL: Mr R.J.Stratford BA DipEd (Syd) MEdAdmin (NSW)

DEPUTY PRINCIPAL: Mr W.Baldock BA (Macq) DipPE (Syd TC)

ENGLISH & HISTORY Mr M.Spence BA MEd (Syd) (HT English) Mr C.W.Barris BA (NSW) DipEd (Syd TC) (HT History) Mrs D.R.Cameron MA DipEd (NSW) Ms J.Eggleton BA DipEd (Macq) Mr R.Eggleton BA DipEd (Syd) Mr G.Gilligan BA DipEd (Syd) Mr A.M.Hannon BA DipEd (Syd) Mr M.F.Jones MA DipEd (NSW) LLB (Syd) Ms S.Langker BA DipEd (Syd) Mr R.K.Miller BA DipEd (Macq) Ms L.Pearce BA DipEd (Macq) Mr M.J.Selway BA DipEd (NSW) MA (Syd) Mr J.R.Walker MA (NSW) DipT Ms M.Wood BA DipEd (Syd)

MATHEMATICS

Mr P.R.Bigelow BSc (Syd) (HT) Mr M.P.Noonan BSc DipEd MEdAdmin (NSW) (HT Admin) Mr R.Boros BA DipEd (Syd) Mr E. Choy BSc DipEd (NSW) Mr T.A.Donnellan BSc DipEd (Glas) Mr A.M.Gainford BSc BE (Syd) DipEd (SydTC) Mr P.K.Harnett MA (Syd) BSc DipEd (NSW) Mr D.M.Hespe BS (Houston) MEd (NSW) Mr J.Judge BA DipEd (NE) Mr C.J.Kourtesis BA DipEd (Syd) Mr J.Van Opstal BSc DipEd (NSW)

SCIENCE

Mr K.G.Hopley BSc(Ed) (HT) Mr T.T.R.A.Benett BSc(Ed) MEdAdmin (NSW) Mr E.Coan BAppSc (UTS) MEd (NSW) Mr C.P.Harvey BSc MEd MCogSc (NSW) Mr G.R.Hassall BSc (NSW) MEd (Syd) Mr J.Kilpatrick BSc (Ed) Ms M.Luithle BSc (NSW) DipEd (SIE) Mr M.J.Smith BSc (Macq) DipT (NTC) Mr A.M.Woolnough BSc DipEd (NSW)

MODERN LANGUAGES

Mr G.A.Davies BA (Asian Studies) (ANU) DipEd (Ncle) (HT) Ms R.S.Barda BA DipEd (Syd) Ms S.Friend BA (Haifa) TC Ms L.Guthrie BA DipEd (Syd) Ms K.S.Salisbury BA (Syd) DipEd (SydTC) AMusA ATCL



Second Row: VMcCredie, R.Boros, C.Russell-Gibson, 4.Spencer, M.Smith, P.Harnett, S.Board, M.Wood, E.Coan, S.Codey, C.harvey, Front Row: S.Creer, F.McKellar-White, R.Farrington, M.Noonan, D.Fergusson, W.Baldock (Deputy Principal), R.J.Stratford Third Row: S. Gorney, R. Meakin, R. Watson, J. Taylor, L. Guthrie, L. Pearce, H. Tuthill, D. Hespe, T. Ryan, R. Gifford, J. Prorellis, (Principal), P.Henderson, M.Spence, G.Davies, P.Noller, K.Hopley, P.Bigelow, G.Blinkhorne, P.J.Day, 4. Woolnough, K.Salisbury, R.Benett, J.Lawson, S.McCormack, C.Ryan. G.Hassall, J.Judge, A.Hannon, S.Langker, A.Loeb.

Back Row: J.Van Opstal, K.Olsen, J.Walker, E.Choy, S.Friend, C.Zerzvadse, M.Luithle, B.Mourtzouhos, L.Clarke, S.Mcguinness,

Staff

M.Gainford, W.Hutcheson, T.Donnellan, J.Carey, M.Mason, C.Hardy.

The Record 1994

Staff Directory

CLASSICS

Mr D.J. Fergusson MA (StA) BA (Macq) PGCE (Lond) (HT) Mr J.Carey MA DipEd Mr M.R.Mason BA (NE) MGenStud (NSW) GradDipMed (AFTS) Mr W.C.Lucan-Roberts BA (Syd)

SOCIAL SCIENCE

Mr P.J.Day BCom DipEd (NSW) MACE (HT) Mr M.Aldous BEd (Syd) Mr R.Botella BEd (ACU) Mr S.Codey BA DipEd (Macq) Mr T.P.Dolan BSocSc (Bristol) MCom (NSW) DipEd (SIE) Mr W.J.Hutcheson MCom DipEd (NSW) Mr S.Storey DipT (AMCAE) Ms J.Taylor BA DipEd (Ncle)

TECHNOLOGY and APPLIED SCIENCE

Mr G.P.Blinkhorne DipT BEd (SydTC) (Head Teacher) Ms R.Dam BEd (Syd) Mr R.Gifford BEd (Syd) Mr C.Kesting BSc (Tech) (NSW) Mr J.Prorellis BEd (SCAE) MITE Mr A.Wigan BEd (SCAE)

> MUSIC Mrs C.L. Hardy BA DipEd (Syd) Ms D.Gilmore DipMusEd (Ncle)

VISUAL ARTS Ms F.V.McKellar-White BEdArt (AMCAE) (HT) Mr G.Balos BS (Art Ed) (NY) Ms H.Tuthill DipEd DipP&D (SydTC) Ms C.Zerzvadse

PHYSICAL EDUCATION

Mr R.H.Farrington BCom (NSW) DipPhysEd (WTC) (AHT) Mr S.Board Mr D.Dosremidios Mr T.R.Ryan DipT (SydTC)

LIBRARY

Miss P.M.Noller BA MEd (Syd) DipEd (SydTC) (HT Admin)

SCHOOL COUNSELLOR Ms C.Swaddling BA (NSW) MA DipEd (Syd) DipFamTher (FTIA) MAPsS

CAREERS ADVISER

Mr R.S.Watson DipT (ASOPA) DipHRM (NSWIT)

Staff Directory

SCHOOL ASSISTANTS Mrs B.Cripps (Senior CA) Mrs L.Clarke Mr A.S.Creer (Principal's Assistant, from August) Mrs P.Henderson Mrs J.Lawson Mrs A.Loeb Ms K.Long (Principal's Assistant, until August) Mrs R.Meakin Mrs B.Mourtzouhos Mrs S.McCormack Mrs V.McCredie Mrs S.McGuinness Ms K.Olsen Mrs H.Wright

> GENERAL ASSISTANT Mr N.Paterson

Staff Changes

Arrivals

Mr S.Board Mr A.S.Creer Ms R.Dam Mr D.Dosremidios Ms J.Eggleton Ms L.Guthrie Ms J.Taylor Casual Ancillary Casual Casual

Departures

.

Mr J.V.Barnett
Ms R.Cameron
Mr D.Dixon
Ms K.Long
Ms P.Markezinis
Ms A.McLean
Ms M.Payumo
Ms L.Watson
Mr N.Whitfield

Retired Transferred Leave Resigned Transferred Casual Leave

Casual

Editorial Note

gain the long delay in production of this edition of *The Record* is greatly regretted, as is the lack of reports on a number of activities, mainly sports. If reports subsequently come to hand, they will be published in later editions.

It is also a sad fact that there are no original contributions in this issue. I hope that the tradition of submitting poems, essays, and photographs for publication in *The Record* is soon revived, now that the boys may again count on receiving an issue each year.

I am pleased to thank the Editorial Committee for their cheerful and diligent work, and those members of the School community who contributed articles and photographs.

A.M.Gainford, Editor.

Editorial Committee

M.Williamson (Secretary), J.Ong, R.Varanasi, B.Neumann, M.Martin, A.Miller, E.Lim, C.Fong, J.Mellick, S.Brandon, P.Tuck, C.Siu, J.Cohen, H.Mak.

SPEECH NIGHT and 111th ANNUAL PRIZE GIVING

Tuesday, 21st February, 1995

Occasional Address by Emeritus Professor Peter Johnson A.O. B.Arch, Hon D.Arch (Syd), LFRAIA, RIBA, Hon FRAIC, Hon FAIA Chancellor, University of Technology, Sydney

Principal's Address

t is with great pleasure that I add my personal welcome to our Guest of Honour Professor Emeritus Peter Johnson, Chancellor of The University of Technology Sydney and to Mrs Johnson. It is for me a source of considerable personal pleasure, Mr Chancellor, that you and Mrs Johnson have accepted the invitation to be here tonight. I welcome you back to your old school.

I welcome also Mr Donald Goodsir, Director of Schools for Woollahra. As always, Mr Goodsir, you are most welcome at the school. Your continuing support of the school's endeavours is much appreciated.

I welcome the heads of the organisations of the School Family of Sydney High School: Mr Phillip Lambert, Chairman of the School Council and Mrs Lambert; Mr Phillip Whyte, President of the P&C and Chairman of the Sydney High School Foundation Incorporated and Mrs Whyte; Major General Jim Norrie, President of the Old Boys Union and Mrs Norrie; Mr Norman Lamerton, representing The High Club and Mrs Lamerton; and Dr Chris Levi, representing Lodge Sydney High School.

A special welcome to two past Headmasters of the school, Mr Ken Andrews and Mr Bob Outterside. Your presence tonight, gentlemen, enhances the occasion as always.

I welcome also Mrs Margaret Varady, Principal of Sydney Girls High School and I repeat in front of all these witnesses the undertaking that the Boys School has relinquished all interest in the site of the old Caretaker's Cottage. I know that the Girls School has imaginative plans for the site and the community of the Boys School looks forward to seeing the plans come to fruition. A special welcome also to the school executive and especially to the two new members of the executive: Mr John Brunton, Head Teacher PE/Health/ PD and Mr Michael Kay, Head Teacher Science. I say with sincerity that both of you have made a mark already. I know that your relationship with the school will be one of mutual benefit.

I thank Miss Pamela Noller for her work in organising tonight's important occasion and all the people who have given their assistance.

To all of tonight's prize winners I say congratulations on behalf of the School Family. You have done well and you deserve your moment of recognition.

To the parents and friends of the prize winners I also extend a warm welcome. You have every reason to be proud of your boys. It is your night as well as theirs.

I want to emphasise in this report the benefits to the school from a growing bond of cooperation among the various elements of the School Family. Which is not to say that the bond has not existed before but merely to emphasise that there is now a more discernible sense of common purpose and common determination. Nothing illustrates this better than the Senior Study Centre project.

The P&C in August 1993 made it very clear that the study centre project should enjoy top priority in the school Development Plan. School Council voted it number one priority without dissent. The Sydney High School Foundation Inc took note of these strong expressions of opinion when deciding to underwrite the study centre project.

In according this project top priority the School Community made it clear that the primary purpose of the school is academic pursuit and that the project should be accelerated so that it could benefit the present generation of students. The voice of the School Community has been heeded. At this moment the study centre project seems likely to start on or about 1 May 95 with a completion date of about the end of November 95. The end result will be an air-conditioned area of some four hundred and fifty square metres capable of providing one hundred and eighty students with a place to pursue their academic studies in ideal conditions. There will be initial capacity for seventy computers.

Professor Johnson has spoken about the importance of intellectual endeavour. The study centre will provide a world class venue for academic pursuit. In time, perhaps in a short time, its use will extend to the Junior School. Eventually it should become the reading room for a new school library.

The school has a statement of *Good Teaching Practice in Gifted and Talented Education*. Implicit in this statement is a shift in emphasis from teaching method to learning style. The difference is much more than a debating point. A school based on academic selectivity should surely cater for widely divergent learning styles. The study centre will provide a wonderful space where boys can go to work in their own way at their own pace. They will have access before and after school. It may well be that there will be access at weekends and during vacations.

The project is a joint venture between the NSW Government, providing \$250,000 and the School Community, providing the balance of perhaps \$350,000. The Department of School Education is providing the furniture. The main responsibility for fund raising will reside with the P&C, supported by the Foundation. The principal means of raising money for the project will be car parking for the Easter Show and other major events. I say this to emphasise that the P&C needs the help of lots of people in order to make the car parking a success. If you are able to help, please make yourself known to Mr Phil Whyte, preferably without delay. Car parking is infinitely preferable to selling tickets in a multiplicity of chook raffles.

I want to make brief comment on the UTS/Sydney Boys High Sports Stadium which is scheduled for completion on 7 April and scheduled for official opening on the evening of 27 April. I will of course make more detailed comment at the opening ceremony. On this occasion I simply wish to make the point that the venture represents common sense and economic wisdom. The stadium contains facilities for basketball, netball, volleyball and badminton. It contains a weights room which will have its own special ceremony on 27 April, at which it will be named *The Alan May Weights Room*.

One should mention also the work that is proceeding on the boatshed at Abbotsford. The land and building at Abbotsford belong in law to the Foundation which is registered under the Associations Incorporation Act. The Board of the Foundation is made up of representatives from the P&C and the Old Boys Union with the Head of the School sitting ex officio. It is Foundation's intention to complete the boatshed in the near future by addition of a second floor. The High Club has been particularly generous in providing funding that will go a long way towards the cost of the project.

Background work on fund-raising for a Sydney High School Centre for the Arts is continuing. The project has had preliminary costing of about \$2 million. Approximately eighty-five percent of the design would appear to qualify for government subsidy though that is subject to later confirmation.

All of these things tie into the school's Development Plan. It is most gratifying to report the concerted effort that has gone into planning these exercises and in particular to trying to coordinate the projects so that everyone knows what is happening and who is supposed to be doing what. So far, so good.

I commend Mr Phil Whyte for his energy and diplomatic skill in his linchpin roles as President of P&C and Chairman of Foundation. I commend also the people who give their time to attend meetings of Foundation, P&C and Council. These are the organisations central to the school. Foundation dates from 1986; P&C from 1925; and Council from 1952. Each organisation plays an important role. Through their interconnectedness, the organisations contribute in a wider sense and it is to the quality of their contributions that I alluded earlier. It is reassuring to me in many ways to have people of such commitment who are prepared to give so generously of their time and expertise. May the school continue to enjoy the support of such people.

With the Chancellor in attendance I should not lose the opportunity to take up briefly another popular theme: the common sense of academically selective schools having close links with tertiary institutions, not just to supply them with good students but also to cooperate in other ways. I don't mean ways that become a burden to either party, especially to the universities, but I do suggest that there is merit and probably mutual benefit in exploring means of greater communication and cooperation.

In the fields of competitive endeavour I am delighted to report the success of several teams and groups of boys. Our First Eleven this year won the Dexion Shield in statewide competition, and went on to perform very well in the interstate Gillette Cup competition. The First Grade Debating Team, consisting of Jeremy Heimans, David Eyers, Richard Chia and Joseph Suttie, won the coveted Hume Barbour Trophy for competition amongst state schools. In rugby Jason Jones-Hughes, Luke Mann, and Marc Stcherbina represented Australia, and the new generation is coming through, some having had the benefit of an overseas trip. One cannot underestimate the importance that the Australian rugby community and its leaders attach to school rugby and how much importance they attach to opportunities that schools provide. Old Boys of this school such as Peter Crittle, President of the NSW Rugby Union, provide strong support.

The year has also brought closer co-operation with Sydney Girls' High, including greater coordination of timetable and a higher degree of attending each other's classes. You can probably anticipate the schools' going their respective ways, coordinating and co-operating where it makes sense to do so but keeping and enhancing their respective separate roles and images. We have arguably the best of both worlds at Moore Park: single sex schools on a campus that is in a real sense coeducational.

In conclusion, I continue to take strength and comfort from the calibre of boy that the school attracts and turns out at the end of their time. The great majority of them go on to other achievements and challenges. And the great majority of them maintain an affection for this wonderful, complex, sometimes eccentric but always interesting old place.

R.J.Stratford, Principal.



Prefect Executive E.A.Jones (Vice-Captain), D.M.Evers (Captain), T.G.Dunn (Senior Prefect).

ACADEMIC AWARDS

Headmaster's Prize and Warnecke Trophy for DUX (given in memory of Phillip Warnecke, a former student of the School and Prize Winner in Physics.) General Studies	JOSEPH SUTTIE
P & C Prize for Second Paul Griffiths Prize for Economics (given by his parents in memory of Paul G a former student who died in 1961). Business Studies	riffiths, AARON NEAL
Sir Charles Winston Prize for Geography (given by the OBU to honour a Life Member and former Prefect of the School,1 Frank S. Bradhurst Prize for Biology (given by the OBU in honour of a form	915)
Henry F.Halloran Diamond Jubilee Prize for Chemistry	
(given by OBU in memory of a former President)	
Alan C.Corner Prize for Physics (aeq)	HEMAN TSE
M.G. Speedy Prize for Engineering Science	
Alan C.Corner Prize for Physics (aeq)	RICKY CHONG
A.B Piddington Prize for English (awarded from the A.M. Eedy Bequest in honour of the first English Teacher, later to become Mr Justice Piddington).	ADAM PERCZUK
G.C. Saxby Prize for Mathematics (commemorating a former Dux, teacher and Headmaster - Donated by the O.B.	U.) THOMAS LEE
Geology	ROSS CABLE
Clarrie Martin Memorial Prize for Modern History (given by his wife in memory of a former Attorney General in the NSW Parliament). BC	ORIS BRONFENTRINKER
H.C. Fisk Prize for Ancient History	JAMES STEVENSON
The Class of 1937 Prize for Art	RICHARD CHIA
Industrial Technology	JOHN PARDEY
Sir Earle Page Page Prize for French (given to mark the opening of the new School in 1928).	BEN PHILLIPS
Sir Earle Page Prize for German	PETER DRINKWATER
Chancellor's Prize for Classical Greek (awarded by OBU Classical Society in memory of Sir Charles McDonald, a former Captain and later Chancellor of the University of Sydney, for his promotion of Classical Studies within the school).	
	STEPHEN MASSA

Dr F. W. Doak Prize for Latin (awarded by the OBU in honour of the first I	Dux). BRETT SOHN
Computing Studies	MATTHEW O'KANE
The Senior Prize for Creativity	MICHAEL RUEGER
Music	MATTHEW CATE
Peter Walker Prize for English Literature	SAMUEL GRUNHARD
Legal Studies	ONATHAN FINOCCHIARO

Keith C.Cameron Memorial Prize for DUX (commemorating a former Secretary & President of the OBU),	
SHSOB Rugby Club Prize for Chemistry (aeq)	LENNART CHOO
P & C Prize for Second	STEPHEN TREMBATH
C.W.Wick Prize for Physics K.Saxby Prize for Mathematics	SIVAPIRABU SATHASIVAM
Classical Greek Peter Walker Prize for English Literature	CHRISTOPHER RODLEY
Modern History Legal Studies	JEREMY HEIMANS
F.A. Elgar Prize for English (given in honour of an Old Boy and former German	English Master) EMIL STERN
Latin F.A.Elgar Prize for French	KELBY MASON
J.Manchester Prize for Biology (given in memory of an Old Boy & Prefe who died tragically in 1973 on his last day of School).	DAVID HUA
Ancient History	ISAAC KOREN
Music	TULL KIDRON
Geology	HENRY ADAMS
Business Studies	MICHAEL WANG
Computing Studies	UMAR GOLDELI
Economics	CAMERON McKNIGHT
Engineering Science	JOHN LEE

Geography	SERDAR BOLEN
General Studies	JAMES SLEZAK
Personal Development, Health and Physical Education	JEREMY WHYTE
SHSOB Rugby Club Prize for Chemistry (aeq)	DARREN LEE
R & TC Meakin Prize for Design and Technology	JANSON HEWS

 Sir Frederick Jordan Memorial Prize for DUX (given by the O.B.U. in honour of a former Old Boy, Chief Justice and Lieutenant-Governor of N.S.W.) Edgar Bembrick Memorial Prize for Latin (established in 1963 by the School Union in recognition of outstanding service to the Union. Mr Bembrick was a member of the Classics Staff from 1935 to 1959, the last nine years as Master.) Peter Walker Prize for English Literature H.A.Pelham Prize for Classical Greek (awarded by the OBU Classical Society to honour a former scholar and Master of Classics.) 	
Mathematics	JOHNNY WONG
P & C Prize for Second	PETER TAN
H.A. Coss Prize for English (Donated by an Old Boy) Commerce	IVAN LEONG
Geography	KENNY CHAN
History	JOSEPH ABESHOUSE
French	KEITH BANNISTER
Visual Arts	LESLIE ROBINSON
Drama	GREGORY NOTTAGE
German	PRASHANT KHERA
Hebrew	DANIEL DAVID
Science	COLIN TAN
Music	JONATHAN COREA
Special Prize for Creativity	MARCO MENDES
Design & Technology	ADAM HAMER
Architecture & Building Design	WAYNE NG
Technical Drawing	JARROD O'REILLY

J.H.Killip Prize for DUX Science	
Geography	
Commerce	ANDREW DIMITRI
P & C Prize for Second Jeanette Reay-Young Prize for Classical Greek	EMMANUEL KIRIAKOS
Philip Seymour Prize for Third Jeanette Reay-Young Prize for Latin Mathematics	
Music	DAVID HARVEY
Peter Walker Prize for English Literature	ANDREW MELLAS
English	ROWAN SAVAGE
Drama	BORIS GORDON
History	CHADI AYOUB
French	BEN GOLDER
German	YIN SHUM
Mandarin	CHRISTOPHER YIP
The D. Wells Prize for Hebrew	GILON SMITH
Technical Drawing	JACK CHEN
Design & Technology	RITCHIE DATE
Visual Arts	ALEXANDER FUNG
Year 8	
F.A. Elgar Prize for DUX History Science	EDWARD CHAN
P & C Prize for Second Latin French (Continuing)	OWEN KWON
Doris M. Gray Prize for Third Mandarin (Continuing) Geography	KELVIN MO

Mathematics	KIM-KUAN CHAN
Classical Greek	VIKRAM CHOWDHARY
English	DEAN KARRY
French (Beginners)	EUGENE ARDINO
Mandarin (Beginners)	ELBERT TU
German (Continuing)	JOHANNES LEAK
German (Beginners)	SCOTT WILSON
Hebrew	DORON TZAPU
Design and Technology	ROBERT SKERMAN
Music	CRAIG LUNDY
Visual Arts	RONNEN MOSES
Peter Walker Prize for English Literature	DAVID SMITH

Gordon Barr Memorial Prize for DUX Peter Walker Prize for English Literature	NICHOLAS SEOW
P & C Prize for Second	NATHAN WONG
Doris M.Gray Prize for Third English Classical Greek (aeq)	ALEXANDER IVANOV
Latin German Classical Greek (aeq)	ZACHARY ALEXOPOULOS
French Geography (aeq)	NICHOLAS JUFAS
Geography (aeq)	ANDREW HII
History	SAMUEL LEBOVIC
Mathematics	WILLIAM HUYNH
Special Achievement in Mathematics	PETER LY
Science	KAN WONG

Mandarin

Hebrew

Design and Technology

Music

Visual Arts

JUNHENG SIM

DAVID ROSENTHAL

JACK CLEGG

JONATHON DOOLEY

STEPHEN WEBB

SPECIAL PRIZES

The Lodge Sydney High School Prize James Brunton-Gibb Prize for Public Speaking	JEREMY HEIMANS
The Caltex Best All Rounder Award The Peter H. Cappe Memorial Prize	DAVID EYERS
Headmaster's Prize for Outstanding Achievement in the Arts	SEAN WINDSOR
The John Waterhouse Prize	BEN HART
The Old Boys' Prize	RAGAVAN SIVANESARAJAH
Le Prix Roger Peyrefitte	NICHOLAS THAM
The J.W.Gibbes Senior School Prize	MICHAEL KELLER
The 1977 Year 12 Prize for Excellence	BEN EBEL
The Oswald Chapman Memorial Prize	BORIS BRONFENTRINKER
John Francis Bush Memorial Prize	ALEXANDER LAMB
J.M. and W.G. Forsythe Memorial Prize	ANDREW GOODWIN
The J.W. Gibbes Junior School Prize	ALI SEPAHPOUR
The S & P Tzannes Prize	WILLIAM FURNESS
The Brian Allsop Memorial Prize	GRANT HOULDSWORTH
"Doc" Bentivoglio Memorial Prize	PAUL MORRIS
The 1958 Merit Award	MATTHEW O'KANE
Phil Ainsworth Memorial Prize	SAMUEL GRUNHARD
H. & J. Charles Prize	PASCAL RUEGER

The Arch Ferguson Prizes

Year 12 Year 10 Year 8	PAUL RUSSO STEPHEN BRAY TIMOTHY BREAKSPEAR	Year 11 Year 9	JAMES GIBB NOT AWARDED
P & C Award Prize	e for Outstanding Contribution t	to the Musical	STEVEN BRANDON
P & C Award Prize for Outstanding Contribution to the Concert Band GREGORY FLYNN			
P & C Award Prize for Outstanding Contribution to Drama BEN WOOD			
The Robert Outter	side Prize		Not Awarded
The Debating Awards			
Year 12	JOSEPH SUTTIE	Year 11	JEREMY HEIMANS
Year 10	PETER NICHOLAS	Year 9	GAUTHAM SRINIVAS
Year 8	DAVID SMITH	Year 7	SAMUEL LEBOVIC
The Special Service to the School Awards			
Year 12			RICHARD LENN
Year 11			TRENT DICKESON EDMOND PARK DANIEL DAVID
Year 10			GREGORY FLYNN

Sydney High School Cadet Unit

Most Efficient Junior Cadet	CDT SEAN LEE
Most Efficient Senior Cadet	CDT BORIS GORDON
Most Efficient Junior NCO	CPL LUKE TWIGG
Most Efficient Senior NCO	WO2 ROSS CABLE
Most Efficient Specialist	SGT LUC FARAGO
Most Efficient Cadet Under Officer Colonel D.J. Duffy Sword of Honour	CUO SERDAR BOLEN



The First VIII after the Rowing Assembly.

SPORTING AWARDS

S.G.H.S. Cup for Games and Sportsmanship	JASON JONES-HUGHES
John Skyring Cross Memorial Cup for Outstanding Sportsmanship	EVAN JONES
Alan Kippax Trophy for Rugby	MARC STCHERBINA
Frank Albert Cup for Senior Athletics Champion	MARC STCHERBINA
McArthur Memorial Cup for 1500m Athletics Champion	STEVEN CROFT
A.M. Eedy Cup for 100m Athletics Champion	RUSHAN SHERIFF
A.C. McKibbin Trophy for Cricket	ADAIR DURIE
UNSWCC Batting Award	CALLUM HOCKEY
Special Cricket Trophy for Fielding	ALEXANDER LAMB
The Tom Rushall Prize for Participation and Service to Sport	LUKE MANN
William Soothill Memorial Trophy for Basketball	DUNCAN MacFARLANE
Peter Cady Trophy for Rowing	VAN GENCUR

Most Improved Rower			DANIEL JONES	
Outstanding Contribution to Rowing			DAVID BOWMAN	
Senior Tennis Champion		OGNIAN KOLEV		
W.W. Ivo Wyatt Memorial Trophy for Senior Swimming Champion			BEN EBEL	
Claude Tressider Trophy for 100m Breaststroke			BEN EBEL	
Ray Smee Water Polo Trophy JAMES WONG			JAMES WONG	
Rifle Club Championship Cup			PHILIP WONG	
	Athletics C	Champions		
Open	MARC STCHERBINA	14 years	DANIEL RABIN	
16 years	ANTHONY STANLEY STEVEN BLACKER	13 years	JUSTIN LODGE	
15 years	GRANT HOULDSWORTH	12 years	WILLIAM FURNESS	
Swimming Champions				
Open	BEN EBEL	14 years	KEITH TSE	
16 years	STEVEN CROFT	13 years	MATTI GENCUR	
15 years	BRIAN WALKER	12 years	MICHAEL SLEZAK	
Cross Country Champions				
17 years	MARC STCHERBINA	14 years	MARC BENNIE	
16 years	STEVEN CROFT	13 years	JOSHUA LODGE	
15 years	JUSTIN LODGE	12 years	WILLIAM FRY	
The G.C. Saxby	Shield for House Competition 1994	4		
House			TORRINGTON	

House Captain

TORRINGTON MARC STCHERBINA

SPORTS BLUES 1994

ATHLETICS

MARC STCHERBINA ALEXANDER TUNGGAL

CRICKET

CALLUM HOCKEY ADAIR DURIE ALEXANDER LAMB

ROWING

GARETH MORGAN DAVID EYERS MARK WHITWORTH FINGHN MURRAY VAN GENCUR NICHOLAS SMITH LAIRD ABERNETHY

SOCCER

ALEXANDER LAMB JEREMY WONG JOSHUA NICHOLSON ADAM POLD HUBERT TRUONG DANIEL BUTT

TENNIS OGNIAN KOLEV

FENCING HENRY ADAMS BASKETBALL DUNCAN MacFARLANE GRANT CUMMINS STEPHEN ANDREWS

RIFLESHOOTING PHILIP WONG SCOTT DENTON

RUGBY LUKE MANN BEN McKAY CLINTON ALLARDICE LUKE MUSSETT EVAN JONES RUSHAN SHERIFF MARC STCHERBINA JASON JONES-HUGHES

SWIMMING BEN EBEL STEVEN CROFT ADAM PRETTY

GRANT CUMMINS

WATER POLO JAMES MOAR

Prefects' Induction

12 October 94

An edited version of the Principal's speech.

ast year, quite deliberately, I allowed myself the indulgence of being the main speaker on this important occasion in the school calendar. This year I have chosen to repeat the personal indulgence but to include a significant role for the Deputy Headmaster as well. I will be asking Mr Baldock shortly to present to the Prefects their badges of office.

I welcome to this ceremonial occasion Mr Phil Whyte, President of the P&C and Chairman of the School Foundation. Mr Whyte is not on stage but in the body of the Hall in his capacity as proud parent of a Prefect. I welcome, too, all the parents, relatives and friends of the Prefects. You are entitled to feel pleased with yourselves as well as proud of your boys.

Prefects are chosen at this school by ballot of senior boys and staff though the final process is traditionally one of appointment by the Headmaster. There is no fixed number though the number generally finishes up around the thirty-five to forty mark. Mr Gainford, the Prefects' Master and the Headmaster have a look at the result of the ballot and look for a clear line of demarcation in the voting. Generally, such a line presents itself. The names are then taken to a meeting of the executive of the school for discussion. The executive, representing the staff, have the right to challenge but need to present a case for a challenge. It is at this stage that a boy's sins will catch up with him, if ever they are going to. The Headmaster then sits with the Prefects' Master and determines the final list of appointees. No correspondence is entered into in respect of the appointments. The process, however, is as fair as we can make it.

If members of any particular group, sporting or otherwise, seem to do well in the Prefects' appointments in any given year, then that outcome is completely coincidental. I haven't the slightest idea of the numbers of Prefects from this year or any other who come from particular interest groups within the school. It might be an interesting exercise for someone with nothing else to do, but it is of no relevance whatsoever to the formal exercise. There is, of course, the possibility that the electorate rewards certain kinds of achievement with its votes and that certain kinds of candidates are better known than others. At this point the discussion starts to get too complex and takes us well beyond the realm of a simple school election. There is a whole field of academic study devoted to peoples' voting habits.

The simple fact is that today's group of Prefects are here because their fellows and the staff happen to think that they have shown outstanding leadership potential and because their election has survived scrutiny by the executive of the school. I would have to add that many, if not most, of the others in their year also have leadership potential. A ballot, however, is a ballot is a ballot is a ballot

There are some who think that twenty-five is an ideal number of Prefects and are critical of what they see as an excessive number. There are others who think that forty is the optimum number. There are still others who think that the office of Prefect is an anachronism. I hear each point of view each time a Prefects' election comes around. Accepting that politics is the art of the possible, I try to steer a middle course.

Let me speak briefly about aspects of the Prefects' leadership role.

Firstly, that of role model. It is a fact that other members of the school, especially those in the junior school, look to you as role models and it is important that you set an example. And not merely an example of that which is adequate or passable or just good enough. Your example has to be the best you can provide. Your Prefects' Oath requires of you a high standard of example. Make sure that you judge yourself by that standard. And make sure also that you include academic work in your example. It is important that the Prefect body embodies the notion of academic excellence.

Secondly, you have a public and ceremonial role. In this role you represent the school and you are therefore an important formative element in the public image of the school. Image is important and the way you appear in this role will largely determine the public's attitude towards the school. I instance the funeral cer-



Prefects

Front Row: S.D.Bray, P. Ling, P.Y.C. Ling, T.G.Dunn (Senior Prefect), Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal), D.M.Eyers (Captain), Third Row: M.Stcherbina, M.D.Keller, G.Sivaraman, P.A.J.Russo, B.N.Smailes, G.R.Cummins, R.S.Sheriff, L.E.Roberts, Second Row: C.L.Wong, S.Harris, L.H.Mann, B.Ebel, J.G.Cuff, A.Neal, J.Jones-Hughes, V.A.J.Gencur, P.A.Drinkwater, Mr A.M. Gainford (Prefects' Master), E.A. Jones (Vice-Captain), T.Lee, B.Bulalla, L.S.Abernethy. Absent: B.D.McKay, A.Durie, A.N.Killion, J.K.D.Wong. D.B.Shaw, A.D.Perczuk, Y.H.Lee, C.J.Hockey. L.F.Mussett, H.K.Robinson, S.Bolen. A.W.Pretty, B.W.Hart.

Back Row: M.P.O'Kane, G.J.Pritchard, B.Bronfentrinker, R.Sivanesarajah, R.F.Rudner, A.P.Tzannes, G.P.de Merindol,

Prefects

emony for Mr Arch Ferguson a week or so ago. I was unable to attend due to a family commitment in Lismore so I rang Alex Lamb and the conversation went something like this: "Alex, this is the Headmaster. Duty calls. Arch Ferguson, a stalwart Old Boy, has died and there is to be a service at Beecroft two days hence. I'll be out of Sydney and can't make it but I'd like you and perhaps five others to represent the school at the service. The details are in today's *Herald*. Can you organise that, please?". "I'll look after that", came the reply.

A splendid reply from your Captain, I would suggest.

The feedback to me about the service was about how good Alex and his men looked and how good an impression they made. Arch Ferguson would have been well pleased at their presence.

Thirdly, you have a role in maintaining standards of dress and behaviour. I want you to pursue this role vigorously. I know, however, that you will exercise this role with common sense and fairness. Rushes of blood are rarely conducive to effective leadership. The school can do without apprentice martinets.

Fourthly, you have a role, with the Student Union, in letting me know about student opinion. I would welcome the opportunity for regular consultation with your executive and for discussions with any of you. The offer is there and I urge you to take it up. You should be an important channel of student opinion. You should also have the capacity to bring matters forward on your own initiative. Leadership is about influencing the course of events, not simply responding to events. If you want something to happen, or have reservations about something that is happening, I urge you to say so.

Fifthly, you have a role in the evolution of the school's tradition. This involves you in having a concept of the school's responsibilities to its members and a concept of the responsibilities of the school membership to the school. It involves you also in having a vision for the school. What do you want it to be? What role do you see it having in the wider community? What should it stand for? And so on. Everyone has a role in determining these issues, not least the Prefects of the School.

In summary, you have been elected as leaders of the student body. The problem with some Prefects is that they have stopped leading as soon as they have been inducted, preferring to do little except add 'Prefect' to the file for their school reference. That is not the way to go. Nor is it the way to go to withdraw from the activities that have impressed your fellow students to vote for you. Your commitment to the school is for six years, not five. I would certainly not take kindly to that line of thinking.

Your job now, as I see it, is both simple and complex: You have been entrusted with the role of leadership within Sydney High School. Gentlemen, get out there and lead.

On behalf of the School Family I congratulate you and I wish you well for the coming year.



The Sydney High touring party to Cootamundra, on the day of the match vs Cootamundra High School.

HSC Results Five Year Trend

This year's HSC results were questioned by members of the School community. There was a perception, based on the "Top Schools" list published in the newspapers, that the standard of achievement at the School had plummeted. The following figures illustrate the long term trend of results.

Year	TER Group	No. of Boys	Candi- dature	Fraction
1994	90-100 80-100	72 108	175	41.1% 61.7%
1993	90-100 80-100	79 117	164	48.2% 71.3%
1992	90-100 80-100	72 106	168	42.9% 63.1%
1991	90-100 80-100	54 101	164	32.9% 61.6%
1990	90-100 80-100	40 66	149	26.8% 44.3%

(Note that boys whose Tertiary Entrance Rank is in the 90-100 group have finished in the top ten percent of those who have applied and qualified for a TER. The 80-100 group includes those in the 90-100 group.)

As the above table clearly demonstrates, the HSC results for 1994 are consistent with the rising pattern of achievement in the top 10% and 20% of TER established over the last five years. In 1993 the School had several extraordinarily high achievers, and a reduced candidature, from which several low achievers had left school.

The public perception of a sudden drop in achievement was based on the published "Top 1%" figures, in which SHS came third in 1993, and returned to its usual position between tenth and fifteenth in 1994. These positions are highly questionable, as they do not take into account the size of the candidature at each school. They are also highly susceptible to big changes caused by just one or two additional high fliers. In addition, coeducational schools with similar sized candidatures to ours are twice as likely to have students in the top TER ranges.

A.M.Gainford



Members of the cricket touring party to Broken Hill about to descend into Delpratt's Mine.

The Record 1994

School Notes

- What a Classic! Edmond Park of Year 11 was the only High student to reach the finals of the Classical Association of NSW Latin and Greek Reading Competitions. The finals were held at Grammar, and Edmond defeated excellent opposition to win both competitions.
- **Debatable Appointment** Jeremy Heimans was selected this year in the Australian Schools Debating team, the first Year 11 pupil ever to achieve this distinction. The team will compete in the world championships in Wales early next year.
- Dual Medallists Old Boy Paul Silberstein (1987) was awarded the Medal of the University of New South Wales in Medicine this year, whilst his former classmate at High, Tri Phan, won the corresponding Medal at the University of Sydney. Each studied a combined Science/ Medicine degree.
- **Speak to me, Plainly** The aforementioned Jeremy Heimans also won the NSW division of the Plain English Speaking Award in August.
- Higher Selection While representing the Combined GPS Eleven against the NSW Under 19 team last year, Callum Hockey, now of Year 12, scored 95 runs. This has led to his selection in this year's state Under 19 Squad.
- The Queen's Man Jeremy Heimans of Year 11 has been selected to take part in the prestigious National Capital Seminar of the Queen's Trust, where he and his ninety-nine fellows will "examine the way our country is governed, increase understanding of our relationship with other countries, meet some of the decision makers of Australia, share ideas, and see some aspects of the national capital" (whew!).
- Blowing Hot and Cold The NSW Public Schools Wind Ensemble, which toured the USA in July, included Chris Jameson of Year 11.
- **Engineering on the Move** Lieutenant John Drake (Old Boy) of the Royal Australian Engineers wrote recently to report his posting to

Butterworth Malaysia as a platoon commander, and to encourage boys interested in a military career to join the cadet unit.

- A Place in History The History Room (formerly Room 20) has been reconstructed as the new Macintosh computer room. Thirty machines and two laser printers have been installed. Several machines will be equipped in the near future for music composition and practice.
- **Social Advance** During February the Flat was opened for use by all boys (even Year 7), but closed to the parking of boys' cars. Those lucky enough to drive to School now have to find a place to park elsewhere.
- **Room to Move** The final act in the recent refurbisment of the administration area was the establishment of the Staff Common Room in the former Room 7, near the Deputy's Office. After a slow start it was being used regularly by the end of the year for meetings, morning teas, and informal lunches.
- **Building Science** Elsewhere the work continues. The former High Store and the dem room next door have been amalgamated to provide a new laboratory, and to enlarge the Science staffroom. In addition two old science labs are about to be refurbished, as is the remaining dem room.
- **Oriental Arts** The Metropolitan Assembly Gallery in Shinjuku, Tokyo, exhibited this year several works from the ARTEXPRESS exhibition at the Art Gallery of New South Wales. These works were chosen from the major works submitted by HSC Visual Arts students in 1993, and included works by Scott Arbib and Baerin Houghton.
- **Comings and Goings** In order to protect the carpets, boys are now discouraged from entering the main building through the front doors, in a return to the arrangements in force many years ago.
- A Wealth of Talent A mathematics enrichment club has been formed for interested talented

boys. They meet on Wednesdays after sport with Associate Professor Tony Dooley of the University of New South Wales.

- **Part of the Union** The almost defunct School Union was reconstituted this year under the supervision of Mr Selway, and will conduct its affairs in a manner similar to the Student Representative Councils of other schools. Representatives have been sent to Regional SRC meetings.
- **Music Tops** In April the Music Department held its inaugural annual music camp at Stanwell Tops, attended by 114 boys, teachers Ms Gilmore and Mrs Hardy, and tutors Mr Jubb, Ms Treloar, Mr Oberg and Mr Gleeson, and a team of hardworking parents. The final concert on the Thursday night attracted an audience of two hundred and demonstrated the rising standard of music in the School.
- **School Report** Along with several other schools, High featured in a 7:30 *Report* piece on the effects of dezoning, broadcast during first term. Included were some very striking sequences featuring the First VIII in training.
- **Blazing Honours** The School Archives have received two outstanding donations this year. The first is a collection of memorabilia from Mervyn Wood, including his blazer pocket from the 1936 Olympic Games. The second is John Metcalf's blazer from the same Games, kindly donated by his widow.
- **Two at Once** The School's outstanding achievement in winning two First Grade GPS Premierships in the same year – Basketball and Cricket (joint premiership) – has only occurred once before, in 1938.
- **Build and Grow** During the clearing of the site for construction of the new gymnasium three

mature trees had to be removed, including two palm trees. Fortunately they were sold to a nursery for \$1000.

- A New Motto? This year Mr Stratford has reopened discussion of the relative merits of the School's old and new mottos, *Extremos Pudeat Rediisse* and *Veritate et Virtute*. He invited those who would support a rerturn to the old motto to let him have their views. He is still happy to receive opinions either way.
- **Olympic First** The School hosted an invitation athletics carnival at the Sydney International Athletics Centre at Homebush in May. This was the first opportunity for our lads to compete at the newest athletics track in Sydney, and the track which will serve as a warm up and practice area for the Olympics in 2000.
- High Praise Indeed Sydney High shooters, and their energetic Old Boy coaches and organisers Nathan Scudder and Angus Edwards were roundly praised in a speech by The Honourable Lloyd Cameron MLC during debate in the state upper house on the 17th April. They were complimented for efforts to raise funds to send the team to Bisley in the United Kingdom.
- **Three at Once** Steven Croft of Year 11 this year achieved second place in the Under 17 Australian Triathlon Championships.
- **Still Going Strong** When Mr Ken Andrews attended Speech Night this year it was for the fifty-first time. His first twelve were as a teacher at the School, followed by nine as Headmaster, and a further thirty since his retirement.
- **Sporting Scholar** Ryan Moar (93) has accepted a Ben Lexcen Scholarship from the University of New South Wales, where he is studying Sports Science and playing Waterpolo for the University. He has also been selected in the Australian Under 20 Waterpolo squad.

ANZAC Day Address

hat is Anzac Day? "The truth is rarely pure and never simple." Those were the words of the great Oscar Wilde, late in the nineteenth century, words that despite their age, have never lost their relevance to contemporary issues. When faced with the question of what Anzac Day is, the truth, as the quotation suggests, is neither pure nor simple. Obviously, each year Anzac Day is an anniversary of the first Anzac Day, that fateful day, 25th April, 1915, when the combined forces of the Australian and New Zealand Army Corps landed at Gallipoli. That day, and the eight and a half hours that followed cost the Anzacs almost eight thousand men, not to mention the nineteen thousand who were wounded. Monday will be the seventy-ninth anniversary of the Gallipoli landings.

However, Anzac Day is far more than simply an anniversary. Each and every one of us has our own interpretation of what Anzac Day is and what it means to us. Many people simply regard Anzac day as a rather convenient excuse for a day off work, a holiday, recognising what it is but not really caring what it means. Some of you no doubt regard this assembly as a period off school. A few haven't made it here at all. Some people question the reasoning behind having Anzac day in the first place. They argue that it simply glorifies war. Or that it all happened seventy-nine years ago and we should be more concerned with today's issues rather than those of back then. Others argue that the multiculturalism in Australia makes it irrelevant to the many non-Anglo-Australians among us.

These arguments, however, all have a number of things in common. They show a lack of vision and a lack of patriotism. Anzac Day is far, far more than simply an Anniversary of the Gallipoli landings. It is a symbol, a symbol of peace - not a glorification of war. In fact probably the main purpose of Anzac day is to warn us against war - to serve as a perpetual memorial reminding us of the horrors of battle.

Moreover, Anzac Day has become a day of national unity, it is a day that symbolises the combined spirit of all Australians – irrespective of origin. It is a day for us to come together and be proud of our past and optimistic as we look towards the future. It is a day for strength and pride, but also for humility and reflection, especially towards those who gave their lives in war. In 1915, journalist Henry Stead from the Melbourne *Punch* ran the headline: "Who dies if Australia lives?". That was the attitude shared by the diggers. They didn't want to die, but they were prepared to do so for the sake of Australia.

Up until a few years ago I had always had respect for those who had fought for Australia, but I'd always seen them, in an odd way, more as majestic and glorious warriors than the simple human beings that they were. That changed in Year 10, when for the purposes of a history assignment, I found myself interviewing a World War II fighter pilot, Squadron Leader Reg Stevens. The stories that great man told me enlightened me to the human side of war. The tragedy, the boredom, the terror, even the humour of war.

Reg told me that once, when he had been flying with 3 Squadron in North Africa, his squadron has been unable to wash for a month and a half, and were grimy and covered with lice. When they arrived at Tripoli in Libya, they jumped at the opportunity to wash, and went for a swim in the first reasonably clean waterhole that they could find. Several hours later they were informed, none too politely, that they had just swum in the only drinking water supply for the whole city.

Another story he told me which shows the human side of war, although not quite so humourously, was that once, when ordered to attack German antiaircraft guns they accidentally attacked an Allied gun emplacement. Reg's commanding officer, Group Captain Nicky Barr, on realising his mistake, immediately landed his Kittyhawk aircraft on a road nearby and humbly apologised to the soldiers they had accidentally attacked, before returning to base.

It is actions such as these that I think of now, when we have our minute of silence each year. I think of the sacrifice of those who have fought and of their victory – victory in making Australia the great nation it is today.

The Anzacs are excellent role-models for modern day Australians. Their courage, their comradeship, their loyalty, their patriotism, their love, their humanity, their willingness to lay down their lives – all of these allow them to stand tall in our nation's proud history. For in our memories they shall not grow old, nor shall the heaviness of age weary them. And with pride and love in our hearts we will remember them.

James Stevenson, Year 12 1994.

Careers

Annual Tertiary Awareness Symposium

The annual symposium was once again held at both the Boys' and Girls' Schools, using the three halls available. All universities in NSW and the ACT sent representatives, and very many faculties were separately represented. TAFE, the defence forces, the Department of Education, Employment and Training, and Austudy rounded out an extremely expansive offering, attended by students from all local high schools.

Work Experience

More than two hundred Year 10 placements were made this year, as well as a number for Year 11 and 12 boys. All reports both from boys and from employers showed that work experience plays a great part in the students' decision-making processes and that the School and its boys are highly regarded within the working community.

Young Achievers

This year more than thirty-five boys participated in a most rewarding program.

Asher Oser at the Tertiary Awareness Symposium -"Well, my good man, what have you to show me?"

Career News

This regular joint Boys' and Girls' Schools publication appearing at least twice a month proved to be a great success with staff and senior boys, especially Year 12. Regular articles featuring news about university courses, Board requirements and guest speakers assisted them in making well-informed career decisions.

Mr R.Watson, Careers Master





Ben Hart at the Tertiary Awareness Symposium - is he buying or selling?

Sydney High School Cadet Unit

MANNING DETAIL - 1994

Officer Commanding: Second-In-Command/QM: Training Officer: Senior Under Officer: Company Sergeant-Major: Company Quartermaster Sergeant: Technical Sergeant: Storeman Corporal: Company Clerk NCO: Training NCOs: Capt A.M. GAINFORD Lt I.E. BARRATT Lt N.P.A. STRAVS CUO S. BOLEN WO2 R. CABLE WO2 L. BANNISTER Ssgt B. NG Cpl A. HAKKINEN Sgt J.B. GIBB Ssgt L. FARAGO (+ AP Spec) Ssgt M. MOSKVIN

1 Platoon

OC:	CUO M. ALEXANDER
2I/C:	Sgt C. DUFFY

Cpl K. LURIE (Sig) Cpl J. O'REILLY (Med) Lcpl S. Cheng

2 Platoon

OC:	CUO J. SUTTIE
2I/C:	Sgt P. WONG

Cpl R. AMBLER Cpl A. MIKSIRAKUL Cpl P. NICHOLAS Cpl L. TWIGG



Mr Chapman coaching Corporal Rhys Ambler, at the Annual Range Practice, 1994.

Parents and Citizens Association

President's Report

s we again come to the close of another school year it is time to reflect a little on the past year but more importantly to look forward to what is going to be one of the most eventful years in the history of the School. The "School Family" has never been more active both in the current activities within the School and also in the provision of resources which are urgently needed to take Sydney Boys High School to the forefront of education and carry us through the next twenty years.

During the last twelve months we have been able to carry on with the groundwork laid down in the last five years by the P&C in bringing the Senior Study Centre into the final stages of planning and going forward to actual completion during the first half of 1995. We have also seen the installation of the "state of the art" Apple Mac Lab which was another initiative of the P&C over several years.

The other activities involving our comparatively small but enthusiastic parents have covered a wide spectrum and included the profitable operations of the School Canteen and the High Store, and the provision of help with School guests on the many occasions during the year when we have had special events, including Speech Night.

The Senior Study Centre

With the parents leading the way Sydney Boys High School will enter the most expansive building program in the School's history and the "initiator" was the grant of \$250,000 from the NSW Department of Education matched with the sum of \$250,000 to be underwritten by the P&C over the next five years. The initial funding is now available and the development will commence as soon as Council approval is granted.

The Computer Laboratory

Another "vision" which has been brought to reality by hard work and the support of the parent body. This laboratory is now fully functional and we can all take pride in the fact that our boys can now look to a future with the facilities needed to take them into the twenty-first century with confidence.

The Welfare Committee

The continued evolution of this most important

functional group within the School is playing an important role in addressing several issues relating to the wellbeing and security of the boys, and the parent members Kate Miller and Kerrie Hamer report that this interactive group will continue to play a growing role in the School environment in the coming years.

The School Council

This is another body within the "School Family" which has elected parent members playing an important role combined with Old Boys and Staff. This is one of the most experienced councils in the education system but needs continued involvement of parents with both the energy and professional experience to support the executive staff of the School.

There are also many smaller groups and committees which are linked to the P&C involved with all of the major sporting activities, music, arts and social development which have gone from strength to strength during the year and it is expected that this activity will continue into 1995, but only if our members continue to grow with these activities and all members are urged to contribute and spread the load on the few. The result can only be to the benefit of the boys who are at the School now or are working hard to get here during the next few years.

To all of those who helped out on these committees all I can say is thank you.

Special mention must be made of the wonderful work performed by Philippa Adams and the marvellous group of helpers who worked all year on our second Annual Art and Craft Show which again proved a major contributor to both the financial and "fellowship" wellbeing of our group.

In closing I must reiterate that the role of the parents and the parent body of Sydney Boys High School and in all schools is rapidly changing and evolving into one of cooperative integration within the structure of education and the development of resources as part of the School as a whole and we must continue to strive towards that role.

I cannot finish without expressing my heartfelt thanks to all those supporters, members of the Executive, Principal and Staff for their help during the past year. Special mention must be made of Mrs Betty Cripps and the ancillary staff who helped out, usually at short notice, and Deb Horner for her dedication to preparing *High Notes*.

Finally I would like to highlight the contributions made by Treasurer Gary Hamer and Secretary David Rosenfeld whose time and counsel were much appreciated.

Phil Whyte, President.

Cadet James Solomons working in the stop butts at the Annual Range Practice, 1994.



Environment Committee



The Clean Team Back Row: N.Elhami-Manesh, S.Allison, S.Ellis. Front Row: J.Kotlyar, J.Namey, Mr R.Botella, M.Patoka, S.Walsh.

The Record 1994

Ministerial Opening

These speeches were delivered at the Official Opening by The Honourable Virginia Chadwick MLC, Minister for Education, Training and Youth Affairs, of the refurbishments of the School buildings, in December 1994.

Principal's Address

give special welcome to The Honourable Virginia Chadwick MLC, Minister for Education, Training and Youth Affairs in the Government of New South Wales. Thank you for agreeing to perform the opening ceremony this morning, Minister, and thank you for supporting the various projects that the School Family has in train. Your government's policy on joint funding is, in our view, both commendable and encouraging to local school communities, be the projects large or small.

I am pleased to draw your attention, Minister, to a group of teachers and boys in the Great Hall from another of your schools, that is Willyama High School, Broken Hill. Sydney Boys High is returning the hospitality given us last year by Willyama High School. The Willyama group arrived last Thursday; on Friday they went to Bowral as our guests to watch Bradman's XI play England; on Saturday they played a limited overs game against us in Centennial Park: after this assembly they will tour the Sydney Cricket Ground prior to playing a second game before returning home tomorrow. To the boys from Willyama High I give a special welcome to this assembly. I will be ringing your Principal, Mr Bosnich, later today to tell him how impressed we are by your courtesy, your bearing and your sportsmanship. Good luck in today's game.

I give a warm welcome to Senator Michael Forshaw, Senator for New South Wales in the Australian Parliament. Senator Forshaw is, I understand, an Old Boy of De La Salle, Cronulla, a distinguished school in its own right. On behalf of Sydney Boys High School, Senator Forshaw, I thank your government for its contribution to allow our older facilities to be upgraded and I wish you well in your role as a member of the Senate. You carry a heavy responsibility on behalf of the Australian people. Ms Clover Moore, Member for Bligh, is welcome, as always, at the school. Thank you, Ms Moore, for your continuing interest in, and commitment to, the school.

I welcome also Mr George Green, Assistant Director-General, Metropolitan East Region. Mr Green has responsibility for about three hundred government schools stretching from Sydney Harbour to the very south of Sydney and as far west as Homebush. That is a very big and time-consuming task indeed and the school appreciates your being at this assembly, Mr Green.

Mr Don Goodsir, Director of Schools, Woollahra is a regular visitor to High and is always supportive of the school and its diverse activities. Welcome again, Mr Goodsir.

Welcome to Mr Denis Clancy, Director of Finance, Metropolitan East Region and to Mr Brian Jarman, Assistant Director Properties, Metropolitan East Region. Your continuing assistance to the school is warmly acknowledged.

Welcome also to Mr Phillip Lambert (Class of 55), Chairman of the School Council; to Mr Phillip Whyte (Class of 66), President of the P&C and Chairman of the Foundation; to Major General Jim Norrie (Class of 40), President of the Old Boys Union; to Mr Ken Baret (Class of 40), President of The High Club; and to Mrs Margaret Varady, Principal of Sydney Girls High School.

The ethos of Sydney Boys High School, Minister, is perhaps best summed up in the words of Mr Ken Andrews who was Head of the school from 1955 to 1963 and who has not missed a Prize Giving Night since his retirement. Mr Andrews put it succinctly: "A lot of love has gone into this school". High is a six day school. For many families membership of the school is a way of life. The school makes great demands on students, staff, families and Old Boys. But the love continues. And, more than anything else, it is love that drives the place.

Minister's Speech

r Chairman, Mr Michael Forshaw (Senator for NSW), Ms Clover Moore (Member for Bligh), Mr Lambert, Mr Green, Mr Stratford, Alex Lamb, other guests, members of staff, ladies and gentlemen, students of the school.

I am pleased to be here this morning to officially open the program of renovation and refurbishment that has been carried out with money provided by both the NSW and Australian Governments.

The program has involved an interesting mix of small and large projects within the school.

- A new science laboratory has been created;
- Two older style science laboratories have been gutted and rebuilt to current building code standard;
- A science demonstration room has been restyled;
- The administration section of the school has been completely restyled and renovated;
- A new sick bay has been built;
- Renovations have been carried out to the music, science and social science staffrooms;
- Two new rooms have been built for technology and applied science, one of which will allow for a specialised centre for computer assisted design which the school will equip during 1995;
- A secure space has been created for computer design work in visual arts;
- Four new classrooms have been created in the undercroft area near the canteen;
- Carpeting has been done throughout virtually the whole school;
- A new counsellor's office has been created;
- A display room for school archives has been created.

Detailed staff discussions preceded decisions on priorities for the work and it can be said that the works will be of great benefit to the school generally.

On my way into the grounds I noted progress on building the Sydney Boys High School/University of Technology Sports Union Sports Centre. I was very pleased to be able to give my approval for its construction. The sports centre is an excellent example of joint effort by two notable institutions within the New South Wales community, each concerned with educating students of intellectual potential. I know that the school is seeking to forge stronger links with the University of Technology Sydney and I am sure that the sports centre will assist in that process.

I have recently approved government subsidy on a dollar for dollar basis for construction of a Senior Study Centre on top of the McDonald Wing. Your school's P&C Association is involved in the funding for that project and I congratulate Mr Phillip Whyte, President of the P&C, on the initiative of the parent group. Every student at today's assembly will have the benefit of the Senior Study Centre. It will be wired and cabled to allow extensive use of computers.

I understand also that Sydney High School Foundation Inc, with the financial assistance of the High Club, whose President Mr Ken Baret is on stage, is undertaking construction of a second storey at the Abbotsford Centre. This work will complete the Abbotsford facility as both a rowing centre and as a centre for residential academic workshops.

It can thus be seen that the present program of renovation and refurbishment is part of a larger and longer term development plan. All things being equal, there could be three more official openings during 1995. And I understand that another major project is in the stage of planning.

Sydney Boys High School has an established place in the community of New South Wales and a proud record in the public education system of this state. I know that the new facilities – those completed during 1994, those due for completion in 1995 and those planned for the longer term – will enable the school to enhance its teaching and learning programs in the remaining part of the twentieth century and will allow the school to approach its task in the twenty-first century with great confidence.

It gives me great pleasure to declare open the program of renovation and refurbishment at Sydney Boys High School.

Drama

his year provided wonderful opportunities for all drama students to expand their involvement at Sydney High. Here is a rundown of just what they achieved.

Representing Sydney High at the Metropolitan East Regional Drama Camp were Justin Denes, Jonathan Lenn and Elan Rosenthal. The boys went to camp and practised their play building skill over three days leading to several terrific performances on the last night. Ben Wood was chosen to go to the State Drama Camp for five days where he participated in workshops on Mime, Voice, Commedia del 'arte and Improvisation. He saw performances by the Kinetic Energy theatre company and *Hamlet* at Belvoir St. theatre.

During May, at the invitation of the Justice and Police Museum, Year 10 students enacted a play depicting the real life story of *The Trial of Ned Kelly*. The performance was the main feature of Law Week at the museum and it was our first chance to experience what it is like to have a professional job in the theatre. In return, the Justice and Police Museum donated some money to the school. Claire Hardy from the Newtown High School of the Performing Arts generously gave up her time to play Ned Kelly's mother.

In September, as part of work experience, Andrew Ivanov attended the Sydney Theatre Company where he assisted in administration, prop construction and attended rehearsals. Steven Brandon worked at Theatresports where he helped organise the Theatresports Grand Final. During his time he also experienced the financial side of performance and helped out backstage during a show.

Yaniv Uliel wrote a script entitled *The Last Supper* based on the life of the serial killer known as Mr Bungle. A group of students were then chosen to perform it at the Regional Festival of Drama at Newtown High School's Studio Theatre.

The Year 9 and 10 students participated in the Parade of 1000 clowns during the Royal Easter Show Parade. Before the parade, Alan Clay, a teacher from the Actors' Centre in Surry Hills, visited the school several times to conduct workshops in clown skills and comic movement. During the parade, we handed out balloons and entertained the spectators.

When asked to perform at the Sydney High Art Show, Ben Wood and Steven Brandon jumped at the chance to perform their self-directed version of the famous Abbot and Costello skit *Who's on First?* and were a great success.

Nineteen ninety-four was a very successful year for the drama department with many boys taking an enthusiastic part in activities both within and outside the school curriculum.

Steven Brandon and Andrew Ivanov



The Wiz The Wiz chorus celebrate the Wicked Witch's demise.

The Record 1994

The Wiz

Tuesday 23rd August, Wednesday 24th August, Friday 26th August (matinee and evening show), Saturday 27th August.



The cast takes a break.

Ben Wood (The Wiz), Hannah Gunsberger (Dorothy), Jonathon Corea (Lion) and Adrian Bancilhon (Scarecrow).

fter the success of *Kiss Me Kate*, a 1994 musical was to be expected. The responsibility was once again put in the very capable hands of Mr John Walker, Mr Stephen Jubb and Mrs Robyn Gunsberger. The team wanted to break away from traditional musicals and so they chose *The Wiz* a modern black soul musical.

The Wiz lies somewhere over the rainbow at the end of which was discovered one of the most enchanting musicals Broadway ever saw. But this version of L.Frank Baum's classic *The Wizard of Oz* is an all-new, all-exuberant telling of the adventures of Dorothy and her travelling partners -Scarecrow, Tin man and Lion, who end up in a modern land of emerald lights, wicked witches, dancing poppies and funky monkeys.

Auditions began in early April and after several weeks of waiting and wondering the roles were chosen. Plucked from the *Kiss Me Kate* chorus was Hannah Gunsberger who fitted the silver slippers of Dorothy perfectly. Adrian Bancilhon, new to Sydney High, was cast as the Scarecrow. Pascal Rueger got his second principal role as the Tin man. Jonathon Corea stepped away from the piano and onto the stage as the Cowardly Lion and, after weeks of searching, Ben Wood was chosen as the Wiz. But no story would be complete without the villain - Evillene, the Wicked Witch of the West, played by Tahnya Rudzyn, who gave an "Oomph" to the production. Other Principals included Katya Rosenblit (Auntie Em), Chris Dooley (Uncle Henry), Lindal Duong (Addapearle), Helen Service (Glinda), and Steven Brandon (The Gatekeeper).

Although you would never have seen Naomi Hart, Mikaila Palmer, Melissa Yeomans or Shelley Rosenburg on stage you would have heard them throughout the entire performance. These four girls were the pit singers who backed up every tune with their superb voices. Accompanying them was Mr. Jubb's well-trained orchestra which did a wonderful job.

With the casting complete and the each member of the thirty person chorus having received three or more minor roles to play, rehearsals began. Tuesday, Thursday and Friday afternoons were spent learning songs, getting stage directions, trying on costumes, learning dances, adjusting lights, making props, painting the set and doing everything possible to see that this musical was a great success.

With one week to go the backstage crew was running around making sure microphones were working, the lighting desk was operating, stage crew knew which scenes needed what props and to see if Mr.Walker could still walk on two legs.

Well, on the 23rd August the curtains opened and after five great shows, three full house audiences, forty-five excited cast members, thirty-one exhausted back stage members, and a relieved production team of sixteen, the 1994 musical was a huge success.

Steven Brandon

a15				
	Dorothy		Hannah Gu	ınsburger
	Auntie Em		Katya Rose	enblit
	Uncle Henry		Chris Dool	ey
	Addaperle		Lindal Duo	-
	Scarecrow		Adrian Bai	ncilhon
	Tin man		Pascal Rue	ger
	Lion		Jonathon C	Corea
	Gatekeeper		Steven Bra	ndon
	Wiz		Ben Wood	
	Underling		Chris Dool	ey
	Evillene		Tanya Rud	zyn
	Messenger		Jacob Kotl	-
	Winged Monke	V	Andrew Jo	-
	Glinda	5	Helen Serv	vice
gers				
	Naomi Hart			
	Mikaila Palmer			
	Mellissa Yeoma			
	Shelley Rosenb	erg		
6				
Claire Po	ortek	Anjoli Podder		Karina Gaeti
Sophie C		Cornelia Carson		Vanessa Ogg
Simone I		Andrew Johnson		Michael Goo
Drew Su		Louise Mouldin		Amy Greenl
Claire Fi		Shannon Barnes	0	Tanya Musta
Helen Se		Catherine Smith		Claire Morg
Julia Ros		Emma Rosenfel		Kamara Gra
Deborah		Anna Roberts	u	Steven Bran
Jacob Ko		Chris Dooley		Adrian Town
Niky Ma	-	Danielle Richmo	ond	Claire Hami
Leah Katz		Jordana Glen		Mireille Lan
_oun nu				

Programme

Principals

Pit Singe

Chorus

aire Portek	Anjoli Podder	Karina Gaetjens
phie Gurevich	Cornelia Carson	Vanessa Ogg
none Hirsch	Andrew Johnson	Michael Goodwin
ew Sutherland	Louise Moulding	Amy Greenlees
aire Fisk	Shannon Barnes	Tanya Mustapik
len Service	Catherine Smith	Claire Morgan
ia Rosenfeld	Emma Rosenfeld	Kamara Gray
borah Cromer	Anna Roberts	Steven Brandon
ob Kotlyar	Chris Dooley	Adrian Townsend
ky Manesh	Danielle Richmond	Claire Hamilton
ah Katz	Jordana Glen	Mireille Lam
Orchestra

Violin	Sean Windsor Ashley Walton Tracy Boyle	Cello	Jonathon Dooley Alexandra Leslie Anne Stevens
Reed 1	Sandra Pinker	Reed 2	Adrian Bertram
Reed 3	Hannah Bolitho	Reed 4	Leroy Lobo
Trumpet 1	Greg Flynn	Trumpet 2	David Elton
Trumpet 3	Alan George	Horn	Christina Quinlan
Trombone 1	Gareth Tilley	Trombone 2	James Solomons
Guitar	Steven Tan	Bass	Matthew Birtchnell
Percussion	Tull Kidron Steven Lee Cheyne Tan	Piano	David Harvey

Stage Crew

Lighting Desk	Andrew Ivanov Barry Fialkov Mihir Mehta Dean Karry	Scene Change	Benjamin Hart Daniel Kirkwood Philip Wong Claire Piggott Danielle Pickett
Sound	Daniel Fitzgibbon Brendan Wilson Jonathan Namey Richard Kovler Michael Patoka Shaun Walsh Noah Cohen Vladimir Lasky		Julia Messer Jacqueline Port Vanessa Lewis Lliam Flynn
Video	James Slezak Andrew Ho Robert Simon Karl Mayerhofer Leo Sobolevski	Dressers	Bianca Gehl Renee Wirth Richard Lenn Ben Gunsberger

Music



M.Lion, C.Lundy, C.Tan, D.Harvey, J.Lodge, F.McDonald, V.Rosenfeld. v, ------, P.Russo, D.Eyers, C.Jamison, G.Flynn, T.Kidron. Second Row: S.Poulter, K.Grenet, A.Bennie, D.Mitchell, K.Bannister, T.Rochester, J.Leak, J.Goodwin. Front Row: M.Bradburn, S.Lee, J.Solomons, P.Nicholas, R.Deen, M.Bennie, M.Yap, L.Pride, J.Beran. Senior Concert Band Third Row: A. Giordano, B. Fialkov, Back Row: C.Nicholson, S.Garber, -

38

The Record 1994



Intermediate Concert Band

Back Row: A.Leelarthaepin, C.Tan, S.Tan, N.Elhami-Manesh, S.Allison, A.Taub, M.Gencur, O.Stephenson-Roberts.
Second Row: A.Bancilhon, J.Davey, B.Garber, J.Stern, J.Ossher, O.Harding, C.Watson, B.Druery, K.White, D.Kelly.
Front Row: A.Simon, D.Koller, B.Guralnek, L.Grant, J. Clark, J,McFadden, Y.Wang, B.d'Espiney, C.H.Kim.



Choir Back Row: Z.Alexopoulos, A.Lau, M.Tapp, R.Savage, K.Grenet. Second Row: J.McFadden, S.Barnes, J.Beran, A.Bancilhon, D.Koller, Mrs C.Hardy (Conductor). Front Row: V.Ling, M.Goodwin, J.Ong, B.Hart, D.Leelarthaepin, Y.Wang, S.Poulter.



Class 7E

Back Row: X.Li, M.Stender, W.Chui, Y.Wong, A.Lui, K.Prasad, O.Stephenson-Roberts, N.Wong. Second Row: C.Chan, P.Sullivan, N.Jufas, P.Schofield, J.Chen, M.Hamilton, G.O'Toole, E.Lo, T.Riding. Front Row: J.Kavanagh, S.Lebovic, J.Luu, R.Schnirman, K.Grenet, P.Jenssen, M.Blennerhassett, H.Kim, J.Nikolovski, L.Ong.



Class 7F

Back Row: M.Morris, J.Sim, C.Watson, M.Wright, K.Robertson, N.Chew, P.Bush, J.Curtis, A.Hii. Second Row: M.Young, G.Moon, J.Youlden, S.Barnes, W.Furness, K.Cheung, D.Meyer, K.O'Hanlon, A.Sae-Lieo. Front Row: P.Cooley, S.Nothman, K.N.Chow, B.Huddleston, P.Every-Burns, B.Hayes, K.Teh, B. Guralnek,

Front Row: P.Cooley, S.Nothman, K.N.Chow, B.Huddleston, P.Every-Burns, B.Hayes, K.Teh, B. Guralnek K.Chow, A.Ivanov.

Salvete

The following boys have joined the School since the last issue of *The Record*. We wish them well in their endeavours.

Class 7E

BLENNERHASSETT Michael John, CHAN Craig Chuen Yan, CHEN Joe-Max Kwok-Fuong, CHUI Wing-Shing Wilson, GRENET Karl, HAMILTON Michael Benjamin, JENSSEN Peter Norlund, JUFAS Nicholas Emmanuel, KIM Hojoon, LEBOVIC Samuel Martin, LEE Jason, LI Xiao Xuan, LIU Angus Chee-Shun, LO Edward Hung Wai, LUU Justin, NIKOLOVSKI Jordan, NOTHMAN Simon, O'TOOLE Gregory Thomas, ONG Juin-Leon, PRASAD Keerthi, RIDING Timothy Robert Ewin, ROSENTHAL David Ryan, SCHOFIELD Peter David, SHNIRMAN Raphael, STENDER Max Peter, STEPHENSON-ROBERTS Oliver Maris, SULLIVAN Philip James, WONG Nathan, WONG Richard, WONG Yan Tat.

Class 7F

BARNES Shannon Robert, BUSH Pierre Michael, CHAE Matthew, CHEUNG Kenneth Kin-Chung, CHEW Nicholas Tse Nien, CHOW Kenneth Neville, CHOW Kenneth Sheung Chai, COOLEY Paul Nicholas, CURTIS Jeffrey Emery, EVERY-BURNS Phillip Warwick, FURNESS William Charles, GURALNEK Benjamin Ofer, HAYES Benjamin James, HII Andrew Hsien Chuen, HUDDLESTON Ben, IVANOV Alexander, MEYER David Samuel, MOON George, MORRIS Matthew Gary, O'HANLON Kahne Francis, POLLACK Thomas Joseph, ROBERTSON Kyle Butler, SAE-LIEO Akapon Kee-Chad, SIM Junheng, TEH Kyle, WATSON Christopher, WONG Winson, WRIGHT Michael James, YOULDEN Jamieson Murray, YOUNG Michael Henry.

Class 7M

BERAN Joshua Robert, CHAIYAWAT Tanit Brett, CHARKOS Olivier Richard, CHOWDHURY Shafat Qamran, CHUNG Samuel, De SILVA Santiago Stanley W, DOOLEY Jonathon Mark, FREDERICKS Benjamin David, FRY William Henry, GEORGE Raphael, HIGGINS Paul Jefferson, HUNG Ivan, JO Na Da, KANG Sam, KAVANAGH John Robert, KIM John, KLOOSTER Michael, KO Kenneth Po Ki, LAI Adrian Chek-Kin, LEE Charlie, LEE David J.K., MATTERN Owen James, MCALISTER Alexander John, OPPERMANN Michael Andre, OSEN Lawrence Joseph, PRIDE Linden Barton, QUARTARARO Alessandro Vincenzo, SIMON Adrian Ben, WANG Yang, WONG Yu Kan.

Class 7R

ADAMS Dale, APTED Trent Heath, ASKEW Sean Carlin Graeme, BUCHANAN Lucas Allen, CHONG Ji Tae, CUSBERT John Daniel, DASCALU Raphael Alexander, EDDIE Sam, FAIGEN Samuel John, GREEN Morgan Michael, HUANG Peter, KIM Augustine, LEVY Yoni Ferster, LING Victor Yuen Shang, LY Peter, MARINKOVIC Ivan, MILLER Angus James, MOLDOVAN Jeremy Sampson, NEUMANN Benjamin Samuel, ONG Justin, RETTER Mark Damien, ROBENS Dudley Alexander, RUNDS Jonathan Max, SO David Ga Wai, SUTANTO Jason, TO Jonathon Bing Kai, VARANASI Sathyadev Tulsiram, VITHANAGE Sameera Sandamaal, WEBB Stephen Anthony, YI Dong Ho.

Class 7S

ALLAN Stephen Gregory, BHATT Neerav, CHAN Eric Chi Chung, CHAN Jeffrey Chun Fai, GOVINTHARAJAH Shriraaj, HARDING Oscar William Bruce, HAYWARD-MOLLOY Jesse Thomas, HO Danny Sai Wah, HOSKING Hamish Alan, HUYNH William, JAGADISH Praveen, KIM Joseph, KOLLER David Charles Pape, LAM Chito, LEGG Steven Edward, LOPIS Ricky Glen, NATION Tristan Dood, POULTER Samuel Christopher, ROMALIS Benjamin Heath, SATHANANDAN Roshan Clement, SAXENA Anvij, SEOW Nicholas James, SINAY Michael Leslie, SIU William Chi-Li, SLEZAK Michael Andrew, SZE Kenny Ching-Pan, WEI John Shi Yuan, WILLS Thomas James, WONG Andrew K.B., YUN Steven.

Class 7T

ADAMS Jamie, ALEXOPOULOS Zachary, BARRETT Simon, BOW Victor, CLEGG John Kay, CLEGG Jonathan James, CROFT Jamie Philip, DONG Andrew Chi Hai, GAUDIN Benjamin John, GULLAPALLI Vamsi Mohan, GURNEY Oliver Francis, ILSAR Alon Alexander, LAFIATIS Steven, LAMVOHEE Thierry P.A., LEELARTHAEPIN Daniel, LODGE Joshua Michael, MURPHY Sean Chin, O'GORMAN Shannon John, O'MAHONEY Joseph Peter Andrew, ORTON Michael John, PARK James, PARK Louis Peter, PE-TERS Dylan Benjamin, RHEE Hyungmin John, ROSSI Mark, SARABATIR Erdinc, SATHANANDAN Kishan Harold, THILLAINADESAN Mahendravarman, THOMPSON David William.

Year 8

HUNT Stephen Peter, INKSTER Toby Andrew, LUNDY Craig Ashley, McAFEE Tristan.

Year 10

HUNG Yung Tai, TAULE'ALO Masina John.

Year 11

BOWMER Grant, CHAN Kenny Wai-Chung, KOVAC Stephen James, LUNDY Derek Adrian, TREMBATH Stephen Anthony.

Year 12

ALLARDICE Clinton James (repeating), BRKLJAC Srbojub, GIBLIN Kenneth Alexander, LEE Vincent,



Class 7M Back Row: J.Beran, L.Osen, L.Pride, O.Mattern, S.De Silva, M.Klooster, K.Wong, B.Chaiyawat. Second Row: A.Quartararo, C.Lee, P.Higgins, R.George, N.Jo, S.Chung, O.Charkos, I.Hung, M.Oppermann. Front Row: A.Simon, Y.Wang, D.Lee, A.McAlister, W.Fry, K.Ko, A.Lai, S.Chowdhury, S.Kang, B.Fredericks.



Class 7R

Back Row: J.T.Chong, D.Adams, D.So, M.Retter, I.Marinkovic, S.Vithanage, A.Kim, M.Green. Second Row: T.Apted, R.Descalu, P.Huang, B.Neumann, J.Cusbert, S.Webb, J.Runds, P.Yi, R.Varanasi. Front Row: P.Ly, J.To, S.Eddie, A.Miller, D.Robens, J.Ong, Y.Levi, S.Faigen, L.Buchanan, V.Ling.



Back Row: D.Koller, N.Seow, O.Harding, C.Lam, W.Siu, N.Bhatt, J.Wei, T.Nation, K.Sze, J.Chan. Second Row: J.Kim, E.Chan, S.Legg, R.Sathanandan, R.Lopis, B.Romalis, P.Jagadish, M.Slezak, J.Hayward-Molloy. Front Row: D.Ho, A.Wong, S.Poulter, S.Yun, H.Hosking, S.Allen, R.Govintharajah, T.Wills, A.Saxena, W.Huynh.



Class 7T

Back Row: A.Islar, B.Gaudin, S.O'Gorman, J.Park, J.Adams, M.Thillainadesan. Second Row: M.Orton, V.Bow, D.Thompson, Jonathan Clegg, S.Murphy, J.Rhee, J.Clegg, O.Gurney, K.Sathanandan. Front Row: M.Rossi, E.Saribatir, J.O'Mahoney, D.Leelarthaepin, V.Gullapalli, A.Dong, Z.Alexopoulos, T.Lamvohee, L.Park, D.Peters.

Valete

The following boys have left the School since the last issue of The Record.

Year 8

BOURNE Raymond, COHEN David, JEYANANDHAN Adriel Dishan, PARK Damon.

Year 9

TSE Simon Shueng-Ming, WILLIAMS Robin-John, WILMOT Matthew.

Year 10

KOWALSKI Natan, YOON John Jeeyong, ZILBER Daniel Adrian.

Year 11

ROSENBERG Eliot Nathan, SZEWCZYK Bartek.

Year 12 (These boys did not begin the year, or left during the year.)

BYRNE Iain Bruce, COUSINS Damien Ronald, SCHLESINGER Ari, TAYLOR Matthew James.

The remainder of Year 12 sat for the HSC during 1994.

Class 12E

AHRENS Marc Anthony, ALEXANDER Matthew Edward, BARRIONUEVO Nicolas, BRKLJAC Srbojub, CAMPBELL Todd Ian, CHAMPION Paul Robert, CHUNG Martin Ka Cheong, CZERSKI Andrzej, DORAN Robert William, EVANS James Lindsay, GADIR Jonathan, GUTH David Rodney, JOHNSON Aslan Portingale, KIRKWOOD Daniel Andreas, LU Stephen, LURIE Terry Alexis, ORSKI Gil, OSER Asher Charles, STEVENSON James Alexander, WONG Raymond.

Class 12F

ALLARDICE Clinton James, ANTOFF Christian Theodore, BERRY Adam Jonathan, BOEHM Alexander Serge, BOGAN Daniel Brock, BRANDON Daniel Joseph, EDWORTHY Ashley John, FOX Mark, GRANT Joel Peter, KOSSIAN Serge, KRITZLER Daniel Joseph, LASKY Benjamin Adam, LUI Vincent K.-Y., MASSA Stephen Charles, MOSCHIONE John Vittorio, OREL Attila, SHEPPARD Peter James, STAVROU John, TAI Alan Pak-Ling, TAPPING Evan Douglas, TSE Heman, WHITWORTH Mark Oliver, WIRTH James Francis.

Class 12M

ABBOUD Bassam, ANGUS Christopher David, BAUERS Samuel John, CABLE Ross William, DELANEY Jonathan Livingstone, ERDOS Ron Michael, FLEISCHER Ronald Anthony, GRUNHARD Samuel, HICKIE David Stephen, JONES Richard John, KIM John, MA Paul, MAK Anthony Ka Ho, MOSKVIN Michael, MURRAY Anton Alexander, MUSUMECI Vincent, OLSEN Alexander Michael, PARDEY John Sydney, SUTTIE Joseph Julian, TAI Edward Chung-Ling, TAN Chin Yang, TARAPORE Arzan M., TSUNG Winston Pei Hwa, WELLS James Lachlan.

Class 12R

CAMERON Benjamin John, DAMIANAKIS Manuel, EHINGER Tobias Philip, FINOCCHIARO John Francis, HUA Quang Vinh Hoang, HUXHAM Andrew Samuel, INTHAVONG Seli, JAMESON Christopher William, JUNG Won Jae, KANEVSKY Vitali, LEE Vincent, LENN Richard Ian, MADDEN Hamish Jeffrey, MURRAY Finghin, PATON Liam, PHILLIPS Benjamin David, RUDER Adrian Simon, SANGSTER Robert, TESTONI Paul Alexander, TYRRELL Benjamin James, WEBB Michael James, WONG Ming.

Class 12S

AYLIN Steven Robert, BANNISTER Luke Scott, BARKER Gregory Leslie, CHIA Richard Mun Tzun, CHONG Ricky, GIBLIN Kenneth Alexander, GOODWIN Daniel William, HWANG Han Young, KIM Leonardo Yong Jin, LAWSON Simon Gregory, LYNES Gethin Akitayu, MILLER Enn Liam, MILLS Damon Joseph, MORGAN Bradley John, PARKER David John, SHARPE Paul Jeffrey, SMITH Nicholas Peter, STEFF Damon James Andrew, THAM Nicholas Kah Wai, TRUONG Hubert, WALKER Douglas Ian, YU Ricky Wing-Kin.

Class 12T

BLOOM Joshua Daniel, BYRNES Christopher John, CATE Matthew George, CATE William Charles, DUNNE Tomas Shaun, ELLERY Andrew James, FARAGO Luc Jean, GAETJENS Paul Christopher, HAEATA Sam, HUYNH John Tuan, JONES Matthew Rodney, KAZACOS Nicholas Michael, KIM Geoff Gyjun, KLARNET Daniel Reuben, LAI Weichen, PHAM Nam, PRAKASH David Sanjay, PRASAD Renu, RUEGER Michael Frederick, SOHN Brett, SPEED Brenton James, WADEY Matthew Benjamin, WONG William.

Class 12P

ABERNETHY Laird Stuart, BALALLA Buddhika, BOLEN Serdar, BRAY Samuel Douglas, BRONFENTRINKER Boris, CUFF James George, CUMMINS Grant Ross, de MERINDOL Guy Peter, DRINKWATER Peter Alexander, DUNN Travis George, DURIE Adair, EBEL Bennett, EYERS David Michael, GENCUR Van Alexander Joseph, HARRIS Steven, HART Benjamin William, HOCKEY Callum John, JONES Evan Alexander, JONES-HUGHES Jason, KELLER Michael David, KILLION Andrew Neil, LEE Thomas, LEE Yong Hoon, LING Patrick, LING Peter Yuen Chung, MANN Luke Heaton, McKAY Benjamin David, MUSSETT Luke Francis, NEAL Aaron, O'KANE Matthew Peter, PERCZUK Adam David, PRETTY Adam William, PRITCHARD Gareth James, ROBERTS Luke Edwards, ROBINSON Hayden Kenneth, RUDNER Ravi Frank, RUSSO Paul Anthony John, SHAW Darren Bruce, SHERIFF Rushan Sanjay, SIVANESARAJAH Ragavan, SIVARAMAN Giridharan, SMAILES Benjamin Newton, STCHERBINA Marc, TZANNES Andrew Phillip, WONG Carl Leon, WONG Jeremy Kwok Doong.

Class Lists

For Year 7 see Salvete, and for Year 12 see Valete.

Class 8E

CHAN Edward Tak Chi, CHAN Eric Vi Min, CHIN Nyean Soon, DEVENISH Glen Bruce, ELALINGAM Thananchayan, GANGADHARAN Prem, HUNT Stephen Peter, JEEVES Marcus Robert, JIANG Ian Yansheng, KONG Stephen Ho Yin, KUPERMAN Tony Gedal, KWON Jae Young, LEE G. Samuel, LEONG Tyson Chunghin, LOUGHMAN Benjamin Gregory, MICHAEL Richard, MILLER Brendon, MURTHY Deepak, PARIPURAPAVAN Kesavan, PARNELL David Edward Charles, POTUKUCHI Vijay, SEONG Abraham, SHARP Michael George, SIVANESAN Sivakanthan, SMITH David Thomas, TU Elbert Chia-Yiou, TZAPU Doron S., USSHER-CLARKE Alex, VERED David Abraham, WARNING Carl Christian.

Class 8F

BRADBURN Michael Robert, CHAN Edmond Cheuk Hin, DWYER Oliver Jack, ELPHICK James Lee, FORGAS Paul Joseph, GERENDAS Steven, HAMER Isaac Joseph, HO Simon Yue Wah, KELLY Dean, KAZMIROWICZ Konrad, KEOGH Michael John, KWON Owen, LAU Kar Shing Alexander, LEE Sean Mu Yee, LEWIS Michael Brandon, LUNDY Craig Ashley, MAK Harry Hay-Lam, MEYER Joshua Joseph, MOSES Ronnen, NADEL Joseph Joel, NEMETH Anthony Stephen, POLLOCK Matthew John, RYVCHIN Eugene, SAN Kong-Yew, SOLOMONS James Joseph, THIANPIRIYA Eric Itrit, WARD Timothy James, WOLF Andrew Michael, WONG Gordon.

Class 8M

AHN Edward, ARDINO Eugene Bruno, AU Adrian Chun Hung, BURGE Jacob David, CHAN Raymond, CHAN Rex Lok Szin, CHAPMAN Andrew John, CHO Kyoung Hyun, CHOWDHARY Vikram, CHOWDHURY Omar Adnan, GERTSKIS Mark, GOODWIN Michael John, JAMES Nicholas Alexander, KIM Chung-Hee, KIMEL Ferdynand Amir, Le THANH Roderic Tuan-Dat, McAFEE Tristan, McFADDEN John Francis, MITCHELL Richard, NEMES David Troy, NGUYEN Don, PANG Tony Chun Yeung, PEISAKHOV Dimitry, PERKINS Gareth Ian, SKERMAN Robert John, SON Simon Chung Ho, WILSON Scott Simon, YAP Matthew Xiang Hong, YAU James Lap Pong.

Class 8R

BAE Eugene, BASSIN Levi Yitzchak, BOSS Stephen David, BUENCAMINO John Vincent Weston, CHAN Kim-Kuan, D'ESPINEY Ben, DRUERY Blake Hayden, FESTER Ari Michael, FIJAC Xavier Marcel, GLASS Michael Bentley, GRZIC Peter John, GUPTA Nimish, INKSTER Toby Andrew, ITZKOWIC Joshua Nathan, JOHNSTONE Nathan James, LEE Joey, LEGG Anthony Terrence, LI David Kin, LIM Hyeung Chan, MARSH Lyndon Alexander, MITCHELL Donald Hamish, MOUGIN Patrick Sebastian, PERERA Munetantri Pasan, PEREZ Mark Vincent, SANCHEZ Elki Sula Michael, SCHONBERGER Robert, SOLOMON Jonathan Eleazer, TAN Jeffrey Thian Hock, TAUB Alexander Mark, WAN Milton.

Class 8S

BREAKSPEAR Timothy James, CHAN Andrew Chun Sing, CHAN Timothy Wun Fu, CLARK Justin Charles, DAVEY Jonathon Robert, FITZHARDINGE Nigel Berkeley, FOO Eddie, GARBER Benjamin, HOWARD Michael Thomas, HUBER Steven John, HUI Danny Lin Cheong, HUYNH Louis, JUDGE James Allen, JUNG Jae-Wook, LASSLETT Kristian Arthur, LAW Richard Yiu Fat, LEE Thomas Bronte, LEVINZON Joseph, LI Richard Chong Fai, MAMMARELLA Daniel, MO Kelvin Chun-Kit, NICHOLSON Casey Samuel, NYE Luke Adam, OH Nahoom, SANDOR David, SOLOMON Adam Richard, STERN Joshua, VOGELGESANG Thomas Maximillian, YAU Danny, YI Won-Suk.

Class 8T

ALLEN Mitchell John, APOIFIS Nicholas Con, BENILOV Yakov, BODMAN Alexander, BRIGGS Robert Bruce, BULLIVANT Anthony James, CHEE Jeremy, CHENG Francis Tse Hong, CHEONG Addy, CHERSKY Daniel, CHUNG Vincent, CORDEN James Russell, DA COSTA Daryl Christopher, DAO Anthony, FISCHER David Armin, GENCUR Matti Declan William, GOODMAN David Ivan, GRANT Lael Timothy, HONNIBAL Andrew William, HUI Chun Bun, HUI John Chun Fai, HUXHAM Gareth Hugh, KARIKIOS Deme John, LEAK Johannes Vincent, MacLEOD John Richard, RAPAPORT Dane Ashmore, STEWART Dane, SZETO Jeffrey Ka Kei, TUON Austin, VERATAU Raga Teieka.

Class 9E

ADUCKIEWICZ Adam Robert Anthony, BACINA Michael Karel, BENNIE Andrew, BERENGUT Jonathan Franco, BOWMAN Andrew John, CHAN Peter Wing-Tai, CHAPMAN Lance Thomas, CURTIS Asher Bo Campbell, DATE Ritchie Benjamin, DEVUDU Chyavana, DONGRE Prasad, EKSTEIN Matthew David, FITZSIMONS Nathan Connor, FLYNN Lliam Michael, FREEDMAN Tristan Alexander, HARVEY David Michael, JUN Woo Joo, LEE Steven Wai Hoong, MacPHERSON Daniel Donald, MEHTA Mihir, OSSHER Justin Clifford, PAPAGEORGIOU Adam Anastasios, PHILIPP Martin Rainer, PINSKI Leon, SMITH Gilon Chaim, SPARK Lachlan Robert, TONG William, WAGSTAFF Justin Paul Barton, WILSON Brendan John.

Class 9F

ALLISON Steven Robert, BENNIE Marc, CARTER Benjamin Thomas, CHAN Kim-Kiat, CHINCHEN Jay, DEEN Riaz Omar, DIMITRI Andrew Rafik, EMMETT Andrew Lawrence, FRENKEL Ian Troy, GARBER Sean Joel, HAYEK Aaron George, HEATH Oliver, LASKY Vladimir Leon, LEE Matthew Stevenson, LIM Ho Young, LO Winson Maxwell, LODGE Justin David, NICHOLAS Trent Michael, O'ROURKE Anthony Patrick, SCHIRALLI Mark Christopher, SHUM Yin, SIU Larry, SLEEMAN Daniel Joshua, TANG Alan Koon Hung, THILLAINADESAN Arulmolyvarman, TILLEY Gareth Donald, TUCK Paul Daniel, WARD James Patrick, WONG Andrew.

Class 9M

AZRIEL Yonah, BOLAND Robert John, CAO Minh Luan, CHA Soong Jae, DINH Huy-Khuong Nguyen, GACS David Adrian, GRAY Cameron Steven, HOSKING Alister Scott, KIRIAKOS Emmanuel, LEE Philip Jeyoung, LIM Eugene Han Hooi, MELLICK Julian Charles, NIXON Peter Fyfe, ODZE Jason Gabriel, PIPER Samuel Robert, ROSENBERG Emmanuel Mendel, ROSENFELD Vivian Saul, RYAN Thomas Morgan, SANDILANDS Ryan Arthur, SITTA Adam, TAM Henry Ho On, TAPP Michael Arthur, TRACEY James Matthew, TSE Keith Hon Wai, WALTON Ashley Stephen, WANG Greg Ching-Te, WING Craig Phillip, WODAK Joshua Colin, ZABOW Daniel Rodney.

Class 9R

BIRTCHNELL Matthew, BIRTCHNELL Thomas, CHEN Yu Chien Jack, ELHAMI-MANESH Nikyar, ELLIS Shaun Anthony, GLASSER-VORA Ravi, GOLDER Benedict James, GORDON Boris, HOULDSWORTH Grant Nathan, JOHNSTON Andrew Robert Hartly, JONES Daniel Benjamin, KIM David, KOTLYAR Jacob, KOVLER Richard, LEE Richard, McEVOY Daniel Stephen, MELLAS Andrew, NAMEY Jonathan Paul, PATOKA Michael, PHAN Xich Nhat Quang, QUINN Michael James, RIVIER Dylan Goran, SHUE Yen-Liang, TAN Steven Kar Quon, VAEGAN-LLOYD Harris, VALENTINE Jonathon Hume, VAN Tom, WASERMAN Simon, WILLIAMSON Mark Ronald.

Class 9S

ALCOCK David Stacey, ANHTUAN Anhtai, BALAFAS Arthur, BRADY Andrew Charles, CHANG Sukjoo, FITZPATRICK Daniel James, FREEDMAN Andrew John, FUNG Alexander Wai-Lueh, GRIEVE James Alexander, HAMILTON James Ian, HAYTER David Paul, HO Stephen, I RAJAH Kannon, KNITTEL Anthony Emerson, LIN Benjamin, LUU Van Kiet, PARK Samuel Soo, RHEE Jason, ROBINSON Kendall Michael, SAVAGE Rowan Guy, SINGH Tushar, SNELGROVE David Claude, SRINIVAS Gautham, SZE Ching Kei Dominic, TAN Cheyne, TANGCO Joseph, TEOH Matthew, WALSH Shaun Robert, WONG Yan Kit, YU Jonathan.

Class 9T

AYOUB Chadi, COHEN Noah Michael, COLE Martyn Thomas Arthur, COOLEY Winston Peter, COURLAND Martin Wayne, DAUNT WATNEY Nicholas Charles, ERGEN Jan, EVANS Christopher James, FONG Christopher Sau Chen, GOLDBERG Adam Paul, HAGAR Robert Roy, HORRIGAN Christopher Michael, IGNJATIC Robert, KIM Wung Hyun Joseph, KOLEV Ognian Ognianov, LAW Joseph, LEELARTHAEPIN Andrew, LOBO Leroy Nolasco, McCAWLEY Andrew James, McDONALD Fabian Robert, MOLLER Peter Beau, NG Nathan, RABIN Daniel, SKERRITT Dominic Martin, SMITH Damon Kerry John, STEELE Edward Manning, WHITE Kieran Niall, YIP Christopher Tak Fai, YIU Monty Chee Yean, ZAJIC Przemek Pawel.

Class 10E

BANNISTER Keith William, BELLENGER Thomas Frederick Richard, BOWMAN Matthew Charles, BROWNE Jesse James, CHARLESWORTH David William, COLE Stuart Adam, COPELAND Alan Robert, GLIKIN Yury, GOODWIN Andrew Leslie, GOSLING Adam Timothy, HAMER Adam David, HUNG Yung Tai, JAMES Cameron Thomas, JAMES Damian Peter, KHAN Benjamin Throsby, KHERA Prashant, LAI Sherman, LEWKOWITZ Mark David, MATRAI Jonathan Richard, MENDES Marco Tavares, MERSON Francis Nicholas, MILLER Damon Bradley, O'REILLY Jarrod Colin, PAGE Adam Lawrence, PANG Kenneth, RILEY Joseph Michael, WALKER Brian Edward, WARMUTH Felix James, WINNING Matthew Edward, WONG Johnny.

Class 10F

AGARWAL Siddharth, AHN Joh Lytton, BARANY Peter David, CHENG Stephen Ping-Chung, CHOE Hyun, COREA Jonathan Mark, DENES Justin Robert, ELIAS Jeremy William, FIALKOV Barry Marc, FLYNN Gregory John, GRANT Michael Jonathan, HAKKINEN Arto Richard, HANRAHAN Sean David, IRVINE Richard William, IVANOV Andrew Peter, KELLY James Michael, LAU Edwin Hok Man, MITCHELL David Charles, MORRIS Daniel Joseph, MORRISEY Oscar, NICHOLSON Alexander David, O'HALLORAN Richard Michael, PEARSHOUSE Robert Sean, REDINBAUGH McLean Louis, ROBINSON Alexis, SCOUFIS Michael John, STANLEY Anthony John, TREACY David John Ronald, WILKE Alexander.

Class 10M

ABESHOUSE Joseph Alexander, BUTT Luke David, CHI William Jackson, DAVID Daniel, DAWKINS Tom Jeremy Miller, EMERY Brett Andrew, FRIEDMAN Shimon, HORNER Jonas, HOUSEMAN Daniel Ari, KAZATSKY Benjamin Daniel, KWON Oscar, LAURENT Steven Julian, MacARTHUR Daniel Geoffrey, MAK Anthony, MITCHELL Jamie Lachlan, MOORE Samuel Gregory, MORRIS Paul Michael, MURPHY Rory Ashton, OLIAN Guy, OLLIVIER Todd, ONG Juin Ian, POLLARD-TAYLOR Josh David, SALAS Patrick John, SEGAL Warrick James, SUTHERLAND Gareth Alan, TAKUSAGAWA Hideaki, TAULE'ALO Masina John, THARMARAJAH Chrishna Leo Ming, WOOD Ben, YATES Tobias James.

Class 10R

AMBLER Rhys Llewellyn, BANCILHON Adrian Joseph, BENJAMIN Michael, BLACKER Steven Richard, CHENG Edmond Yick Yi, CHIMENTI Giancarlo Betelgeuse, CHIN Joseph Jeffsen, CHOW Peter Pak Lun, DAHL-HELM Dance, DEKIC Mihailo, EMERY Lucas, FITZGIBBON Daniel Clifford, FU Eric Ka Shun, FU Wayne Choong Huang, GERTLER David, KIM Terry Tae Jun, LAM Gordon, LEUNG Daniel Wai Yiu, LI Linus Lin-Fung, LOVELEE Duncan Walker, MALSEED Michael John, PAXINOS Alexi, REGOS David Bogumil, ROBINSON Leslie W.T., SEPAHPOUR Ali, YEATS Dillon, TAN Colin Kar Feng, VLAHOS Stavros, WALTON Mark Steven, WHYTE David Peter.

Class 10S

AZZI Justin Toufic, BAE David, BROWN Michael Alexander, COONEY Karl Van, CRAWFORD Lindsay Matthew, DANG Alexander, DAVIDSON Lloyd Sheldon, FOO Bor-Yenn Peter, GERMAN Victor, GIORDANO Alexander Tomas, HENNESSY Michael Patrick, KOVAC Michael John, LANCASTER Matthew Rodney, LEE Wai Keen, LENN Jonathan James, LUI Simon Chee-Chung, LYONS Phillip John, McDOWELL Lorin David, NOTTAGE Gregory Bruce Hunter, PANG Charlston, PHIBBS Samuel Tatsuo, RICHARD Pierre Jules, ROCHESTER Thomas Alexander, ROSER James Glendon, SUTHERLAND Drew Robert, TAN Peter Thian Guan, TEZ Timur Can, THOMSON Stephen Mark, TWIGG Luke, WEBSTER Romily John.

Class 10T

ANGUS Stuart Alexander, BOTROS Andrew Michael, BRANDON Steven, BRAY Stephen Joseph, DAN-IEL Alexander, DOOLEY Christopher, FOX Gregory, HASTINGS Gary Joseph, HICKIE Julian, JACKSON Ryan Andrew, KWON Yoo Young, LEONG Ivan Meng Sing, LURIE Kevin Andrew, MALOUF Adam John Philip, MARSDEN Scott, MIKSIRAKULAnthony Udomchai, MINUCOS Peter Thomas, MOSSMAN Simon, NG Wayne Tse Wing, NICHOLAS Peter James, NUCH Omar Obadiah, REYNALDO John, ROSENTHAL Elan Marc, RUEGER Pascal Daniel, RYAN James Edward Philip, ULIEL Yaviv Samuel, VILHJALMSSON Alexander, WAWN Xavier Victor, WEBSTER Adrian Charles.

Class 11E

AGNEW Benjamin Peter, CALEY Christopher, CHEN Thomas, CUNIO Colin, DIXON Mark Peter, GIBB James Brunton, GUNARDI Dino, HO Mark Kai-Ming, JONES Lloyd Geoffrey, KOVAC Stephen James, LEE Gary Jong Hun, MacFARLANE Duncan Martin, MAYERHOFER Karl Thomas, McKNIGHT Cameron P.S., MORGAN Gareth James, MURRELL Craig David, PARK Daniel S. L., REINER David, SANDERS Scott Newbury, SOBOLEVSKI Leo, TALBOT Clayton Harding, van OORT-PIECK Patrick Jan, WALTON Christopher James, WEBSTER Kristian Hunter, WILLIAMS Steven John, WINDSOR Sean David Alexander, WONG Kenneth Shiu Chung, WONG Philip, YAU Albert Tak Fai, YOUNG Naren Huriwaka.

Class 11F

BUDAVARI Raymond, CHAN Kenny Wai-Chung, CLARSEN Benjamin Matthew, GEORGE Alan Lloyd Robert, GUINNESS Finley, HICKSON Guy Benjamin, HIRATA Ken, HUGHES Timothy Paul, KILLION Brett Edward, KIM David Tae Kyun, LAFIATIS James Demitrius, LEUNG Daniel David, LUNDY Derek Adrian, LY Peng Dung, MOLLER Andrew Peter, O'BRIEN Seamus McInroe, PULAPAKA Madhav, ROBERTS Francis Joseph Ryan, ROBILLIARD Adam Peter, SHUE Yen-Shiang, SURREST Ben Lachlan Ashton, TUNGGAL Alexander, WAKS Jacob Mordecai, WANG Mike, WOLF David Lee, WONG Allan Wah Sung, WONG Christopher, WONG Yu Kim, WONG Michael, YAU Colin David.

Class 11M

ARIMA Masato, BOWMER Grant, CHUNG Paul Jae Ho, DANG Phuoc-Nguyen, de SAINT-SALVY Armand, EASWARALINGAM Sathish, GOLDELI Umar, HART Michael, HUANG Edward Albert, JIRASEK Jakub, KIM Bradley, KNOPMAN Alex Abraham, LAMB Alexander, LEE Kah Chung, LESHINSKY Boris, MA-SON Robert James, McCAWLEY Ross Evan, MECHAM Robert John, NICHOLSON Joshua James, ONG Jason, POLD Adam John Taylor, RODLEY Christopher James, SIMONS Robert Mark, SMITH Saul Jonathan, TANNEBEK Rasmus, TREMBATH Stephen Anthony, TRINH Anthony, WAJNRYB Alex, WHYTE Jeremy Phillip, WYNHAUSEN Jesse Zvi.

Class 11R

ANDREWS Stephen Henry William, BOWMAN David Alexander, CHOO Lennart Kent Vern, DAISH Christopher James, de GIORGIO Marcus, DEEN Azri Rahman, DURAN Emre, FU Danny Ka Fai, GUTH Anthony Russell, HEIMANS Jeremy Joshua, HIRANO Daisuke, HOOD Nathan John, HUA David T., HYND Peter Anthony, KARIHALOO Andre, KIDRON Tull Jacob, KIM Seil, KOREN Isaac Per, LEE Ruben Nicholas, LUU Hung Phong, McINTOSH Craig Alexander, NG Derby Ruse, OLLIVIER Cromwell Otton, PHILIPP Peter Karl, ROBINSON Matthew Michael, SCOTT Michael James, STERN Emil, TOWNSEND Adrian Stuart, VIK Christopher Thomas.

Class 11S

BEN-NISSAN Yaniv, BERLICK Kai Platt, BISHOP Gavin Michael, BOYN Adrian Michael, CHAN Kim-Hoe, CZERNUSZYN Sebastian T.P., D'SOUZA Gareth John, DENTON Scott Paul, DUFFY Christopher, FISHER Nicholas, GIBSON Toby Edward, HARRISON-NAISH Albion S.H.S., HEWS Janson MacLeod, HO Yiu Kar, HUBER Mark Frederick, ISAACS Gregory Joshua, JAYE Darren Sean, LEE John, LU Ngoc Phuong Peter, MOAR James Lincoln, MURAD Ryo, NG James Kwok Thai, PARK Edmond, RETTER Paul Andrew, SATHASIVAM Sivapirabu, SHEPHERD Thomas Ross George, SIKAR Mike, SLEZAK James Anthony, STAVROULAKIS Michael, WOOLDRIDGE Mark Curan.

Class 11T

ADAMS Henry William, BARAKATE James Andrew, BEAVER Daniel Love, BUTT Daniel Andrew Paul, CHEONG Maxwell Ieng Man, CROFT Steven James, DAVID Daniel David, DICKESON Trent Mathew, FRILINGOS Matthew, GUNAIDI Gehad, HO Andrew Robert, HUYNH Vu Michael, KATZ-SZULEVICH Jonathan, KOH Ryan Kuan-Ming, LEE Darren Wai Meng, LEUNG Henry Yui Ting, LINDSAY Russell Stephen, LION Michael George, MASON Kelby, MORA Carlos Eduardo, NG Benjamin, ROSENMAI Christian, STRAUSS Darran Mark, THOMSON Daniel Roy, UNVER Kamil, WARD Blake, WEBB Matthew James, WONG Daniel Kwok Foong.



GPS First Grade Debating J.Suttie, D.Eyers, J.Heimans, Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal).



CHS First Grade Debating Hume Barbour Champions Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal), R.Chia, D.Eyers, J.Suttie, J.Heimans, Mr M.Selway (Coach).



Second Grade GPS Debating Mr M.Selway (Coach), J.Slezak, C.McKnight, R.Chia.



Commonwealth Bank Senior Debating (David Verco Cup Team) Metropolitan East Zone Champions Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal), J.Suttie, J.Slezak, D.Eyers, J.Heimans, Mr G.Davies (Coach).

Sydney Boys High School

Year Ten Debating

ear Ten debating started with the same group of dedicated debaters as last year. After a few trials amongst ourselves teams were worked out. The A team was Sherman Lai, Andrew Goodwin and Alexander Daniel. The B team was Prashant Khera, Peter Nicholas, Ivan Leong and Alan Copeland, who worked together on a rotational basis. We had trial debates against Trinity Grammar, Cranbrook, Newington and Kings. Both teams had wins and we were looking good for the GPS season ahead.

The GPS season this year had an innovation. In some debates we knew the topic beforehand. Scots were the first team we debated. In what was one of the more controversial decisions the A's lost and the B's won. The next debate was against Shore and this was the first of the prepared topics. Again the A's lost and the B's won. After this result, our coach, David Grant, decided to move people out of their preferred speaking positions and to mix up the teams. This resulted in Andrew Goodwin going first speaker in a number of debates, something which will no doubt help him in the future. Every-



one else had at least one speech out of their preferred speaking positions. The difference between A's and B's no longer existed and we went through the rest of the season changing teams continuously.

The remainder of the season was quite successful, with at least one of the two teams winning against St Joseph's, St Ignatius, Sydney Grammar and Newington. The losses were very close, especially against Newington. The last debate at Kings was a let down as they only put up one team but our team of Alan Copeland, Prashant Khera and Alexander Daniel convincingly beat Kings to end the season on the right note. We won more than we lost and things are looking good for our entry into the open grade next year.

Year Ten was also the first venture for these debaters into the CHS competition. The team for the Commonwealth Bank Junior Debating competition was Andrew Goodwin, Sherman Lai, and Alexander Daniel, with team adviser Peter Nicholas. We had convincing wins against Randwick Girls on the topic "That we buy the brand not the product". We won our next debate against Vaucluse High on the topic "That Australia needs a national identity" and then beat Dover Heights on the topic "That capital Punishment should be reintroduced". This meant that we were zone champions and progressed further. Unluckily, we were defeated by St. George and were thus out of the competition.

We would like to thank David Grant, our coach, for giving up his Tuesday mornings to help us. Also we thank Mrs Wood for driving us to our debating venues and for all the organisation that she did for us. Sydney High Year Ten Debating 1994 had an excellent season and we all thoroughly enjoyed ourselves.

Alexander Daniel, Captain

Apollo Belvedere



Year Ten Debating Back Row: P.Khera, A.Daniel, A.Copeland. Front Row: I.Leung, A.Goodwin, Ms M.Wood (Coach), P.Nicholas, S.Lai.



Year Nine Debating Back Row: C.Ayoub, M.Schiralli, V.Lasky, D.Smith. Front Row: G.Srinivas, T.Singh, Y.Shum, R.Savage, C.Devadu.



Year Eight Debating Back Row: D.Parnell, M.Jeeves, A.Bodman. Front Row: D.Kelly, L.Grant, Mr M.Selway (Coach), J.McFadden, B.d'Espiney.



Year Seven Debating Back Row: K.Prasad, J.Dooley, K.Robertson, J.Wei, J.Clegg. Front Row: J.Curtis, K.N.Chow, J.Lee, R.Lopis, K.Grenet, M.Young, J.M.Chen.

Sport



The First Four



Representatives

J.Jones-Hughes (Rugby GPS, NSW, Australia), S.Andrews (Basketball GPS), S.Denton (Rifle Shooting GPS), B.Ebel (Swimming GPS), Second Row: D.Shaw (Rugby GPS), D.Butt (Soccer GPS), M.Keller (Soccer GPS), G.Cummins (Rugby GPS, Basketball GPS, CIS), A. Pretty (Swimming GPS).

L.Mussett (Rugby GPS, NSW), E.Jones (Rugby GPS, NSW), G.Bowmer (Rugby GPS), C.Hockey (Cricket GPS), A.Lamb (Soccer GPS,

Cricket GPS).

(Soccer GPS), M.Stcherbina (Rugby GPS, NSW, Australia), J.Suttie (Debating CHS), H.Truong (Soccer GPS), J.Heimans (Debating

(Soccer GPS, CIS).

Front Row: S. Croft (Swimming GPS), O.Kolev (Tennis GPS), J.Slezak (Debating CHS), J.Nicholson (Soccer GPS, CIS), B.Bronfentrinker

Absent: B.McKay (Rugby GPS, NSW, Australia), A.Durie (Cricket GPS), C.Allardice (Rugby GPS), J.Moar (Waterpolo CIS), J.Wong CHS,NSW, Australia).



Front Row: Mr C.Kourtesis (Coach), E.Jones, C.Hockey (Vice-Captain), A.Durie (Captain), G.Pritchard, M.Webb, Mr R.Stratford Back Row: D. Prakash, A. Lamb, P. Lyons, J. Wirth, C. Jameson, A. Czerski, G. Flynn. G.P.S. Co-Premiers, Dexion Trophy Winners (Principal).

Cricket

First Eleven

GPS Co-Premiers

he 1993/94 cricket season proved to be a very successful and meaningful one for High. It was the first occasion since 1982 that High won the GPS competition, finishing copremiers with Newington College.

A great win against Scots College in the first round ensured High were off to a good start. Batting first, High scored 251 with Matthew Webb scoring 109 not out in his First Grade debut. Scots wilted under some good bowling from Adair Durie (4-31) and were dismissed for 125.

The second round encounter with St Ignatius College was typical of the fiercely fought manner in which GPS cricket is played. High faced 151 overs before reaching a total of 271 with Callum Hockey scoring a relatively brisk 53. In reply St Ignatius looked reasonably comfortable with the score at 5-195, but three quick wickets to leg spinner Alex Lamb had Iggies reeling at 8-196. To their credit, St Ignatius batted defiantly in the twelve remaining overs, thus ensuring the match finished in a draw. Adam Elbourne once again displayed his class in scoring 71.

The third round match with SCEGS was unfortunately interrupted by rain – the first day being virtually washed out. On the second day High declared at 8-202 (G.Pritchard 46, A.Durie 45), and Shore batted well to draw the match by making 5-158 (D.Falk 70). Round 4 against the Kings School was a one-day limited over match. After dismissing Kings for 120 (A.Durie 4-30), High passed their total losing only four wickets (C.Hockey 52, A.Lamb 37).

The next match, with St Josephs, proved to be disappointing as far as any ambitions High had of gaining premiership honours. After having Joeys struggling at 5-39, High had to be content with chasing a final score of 132 after a typical St Josephs fight back. A.Durie (4-60) and D.Prakash (4-41) were the successful bowlers. In High's innings only Andrew Czerski (27) and Chris Jameson (17) reached double figures as High batted without much purpose to score a meagre 76. Accurate bowling by Joeys was met with unimaginative batting and the target of 132 always seemed distant. Attempting to salvage some respect, if not points, from a game already lost, High had St Josephs reeling – at one stage 8-62 (A.Durie 7-42) in Joeys second innings. Once again, as in the first day of the match, rain ended any hope of an exciting finish.

The sixth round clash with Sydney Grammar turned out to be a very important one for High. A fine day saw some good cricket as Grammar were bowled out for 233. After some anxious moments High finished with 267 (C.Hockey 88, A.Lamb 39, A.Durie 39). With little more than one session remaining in the match, there appeared to be no hope of an outright result. However High's opening bowler, Adair Durie, had other ideas, and despite obvious injuries bowled superbly to capture personal best figures of 7-20, thus helping to dismiss Grammar for only 38. The resulting outright victory put High on equal points with Newington and going into the last round the two schools were to meet to decide the GPS premiership.

Rain again caused play to be delayed, but High, batting first, finished the day at 3-158. The weather again continued to be unkind again on the second day with enough time being lost so as to make it difficult for any result to be obtained. High declared its innings at 7-220 (A.Lamb 52, C.Hockey 48, A.Czerski 36). After being in early trouble at 2-16, Newington fought back well to be 5-115 at the close of play. For the first time since 1979 two schools shared the GPS Cricket title. Both teams deserve high praise for the manner in which the match was played.

The team's success continued with the defeat of Newington in a playoff for the right to represent the GPS in the Dexion Shield, which is contested annually by eight schools representing the various associations. High defeated Scots Bathurst (CCS), North Sydney Boys High School (CHS) and then Barker College (CAS) in the final at McKay Oval, thus winning the prestigious Dexion Trophy.

Winning this competition meant that High would represent New South Wales in the Australian Schoolboys Championships (for the Gillette Cup) in Canberra. After defeating Elizabeth High School (Tasmania) and Grant High School (South Australia), Sydney High lost a close match to Wesley College (Western Australia). This game was of the highest standard and the feeling amongst the players afterwards was that if we had won the toss (and sent the opposition in to bat in difficult conditions) we would have won. For the first time in its history each team in the Gillette Cup lost at least one game, and consequently the finalists were determined on run rates, with High only just missing out.

The Sydney High team displayed many fine qualities which characterise successful teams. They played with skill, commitment and motivation. Adair Durie (Captain) and Callum Hockey (Vicecaptain) led the team with flair and initiative. It has been a rewarding experience to be associated with such a fine team and I would like to thank the players for the many fond memories, and Mark Hockey for his contribution and support throughout the season.

Chris Kourtesis, Coach.

Second Eleven

he first half of the season, 1993 Term 4, is probably best forgotten. Lack of organisation, training, match planning, team and player direction saw poor results. We must, though, say thank you to Mr Barnett and Mr Spence who helped out where they could.

The new year saw Mr Watson join us, permanently from previously coaching a strong 15A's side. We immediately took a new direction, involving training three times a week and combining in training with the first eleven. Improved fielding, batting, bowling and planning skills were evident from the first match. High 3 for 136 vs Kings 5 for 137 was a very good beginning, earning praise from both the Kings coach and the umpires. The inclusion of Cameron Gray (15A's) and Grant Bowmer (newly arrived at SHS - Yr 11) also bolstered our team. Our increased confidence, ability and strength was evident in the next match against a much stronger side, St Josephs, who were clearly expecting to win outright. Instead they limped away with only a first innings victory.



Second Eleven Back Row: C.Gray, L.Roberts, I.Koren, J.Wirth, J.Wells, G.Flynn, M.Benjamin. Front Row: A.Deen, J.Wong, S.Williams (Vice-Captain), P.Lyons(Captain), Mr R.Watson (Coach), G.Bowmer, J.Gibb. Absent: S.Bolen.

The Grammar match was a game that either side could have won. Unfortunately for us Grammar did. However our bowling maturity and use of spin attack was definitely making its mark in the competition. Two hundred run sides were falling to us for much lower scores. We eagerly looked forward to Newington.

The final match - two days at Newington - saw High achieve a thoroughly well deserved victory. Newington were bowled out for 141 and this could easily have been around 120 if catches were held for the last wicket. High then showed maturity of purpose to go into lunch on the second day with only nine runs to victory. At 2 for 142 High had won. High declared at 5 for 180, including Gray 91 and Wells 46, two fine innings. The last one and three quarter hours saw Newington hit out to be 8 for 163. A relieved and happy High team had pulled off its first win in some time, thus concluding a great second half season.

Thank you to all parents who helped out at home games and away. Well done to captains Phil Lyons and Steve Williams and thank you to Mr Watson for coaching us in '94.

Cootamundra Tour

hy Coota? Well, why not! Actually Bradman was born in Cootamundra, and his birthplace/cottage is beautifully restored and open to the public. Mr M.R.Callaghan OBE BA DipEd, Headmaster of High 1964-73, came to High from Cootamundra.

Most importantly though it was a tour involving boys from Year 8 to Year 11, across our cricket spectrum, and a visit to a New South Wales country high school in keeping with the Under 15 tour to Broken Hill. "See your own country first".

We travelled by the XPT to Coota, and were greeted with great hospitality and provided with terrific billets. The cricket match was extraordinary. Firstly we had our planned match on the beautiful Albert Park turf wicket called off and transferred to a synthetic pitch at Clarke Oval. We had broken the drought and brought the rain to Coota! High batted first on a 'spicy' wicket and dead slow outfield for 111. A great barbecue lunch followed, and then the heavens opened. Thunder, lightning and rain. Washed out? No! The boys and coaches and



Third Eleven Back Row: T.Dickeson, J.Moschione, M.Kiriakos. Front Row: T.Campbell, P.Gaetjens, G.Sivaraman, Mr T.Donnellan (Coach), T.Roche, J.Gibb, A.Tunggal.

Cricket



16A Eleven Back Row: K.Hirata, A.Daniel, A.Sepahpour, A.Hakkinen, S.Sathasivam. Front Row: K.Cooney, S.Thompson, J.Roser, Mr R.J.Stratford (Coach), M.Walton, L.Crawford, M.Benjamin.



16B Eleven Back Row: S.Cheng, M.Walton, A.Daniel, M.Benjamin. Front Row: A.Copeland, D.Strauss, J.Ryan, T.Yates, B.Wood, M.Lion, K.Bannister.



15A Eleven Standing: J.Lenn, G.Nottage, K.I Rajah, M.Williamson, M.Lewkovitz, A.Papageorgiou, B.Golder. Kneeling: G.Srinivas.



15B Eleven Back Row: A.Thillainadesan, T.Dawkins, T.Rochester. Front Row: W.Cooley, F.McDonald, S.Garber, J.Ergen, A.O'Rourke, A.Curtis, K.White.

parents adjourned to the indoor cricket centre, and played indoor cricket until 6:00 pm, and in the interludes saw Shane Warne destroy the England team.

Next morning it was an early departure, almost without Michael Quinn. Our heartfelt thanks are due to Mr Watson for organising the tour, and to the Cootamundra families and school for hosting us.

Touring Party: James Gibb (Yr 11) Captain; Trent Dickeson (Yr 11) Vice-Captain; Greg Flynn (Yr 10); Michael Benjamin (Yr 10); Alex Daniel (Yr 10); James Roser (Yr 10); Ben Golder (Yr 9); Mark Williamson (Yr 9); Michael Quinn (Yr 9); Nigel Fitzhardinge (Yr 8); Anthony Legg (Yr 8); Mr R.Watson.

Under 15 Cricket Broken Hill Tour December 1993

Platform 1 Sydney Central. All aboard the Indian Pacific and to the strains of the school's stage band we departed for our tour - the oldest high school in the state travelling to visit the furthest west high schools in the state.

Early next morning saw us crossing the Darling River at Menindee and passing the vast Menindee Lakes and by 10:00 am pulling into Crystal Street Station Broken Hill. The wonderful hospitality of Broken Hill started immediately with a lunch barbecue welcome at Willyama High School.

The next few days saw tours to the Flying Doctor Base, Pro Hart's Gallery and Delprat's Mine, and a great day at Silverton including a barbecue and camel rides. Our first of two one-day fifty over matches versus the local high schools was against Willyama High. High won the toss and elected to bowl and introduce a surprise. Our off spinner Michael Quinn opened the bowling with 'a quick', Kannon I Rajah. Willyama were soon in trouble against the spin. Indeed Michael and later Mark Williamson had them in deep trouble, and they were all out for 73 (twelfth man batted). After a crash start High soon took charge and batted on to be 6 for 140 at close of play. A good friendly match with some fine bowling.

The boys were even 'mentioned in dispatches' in an article in *The Barrier Daily Truth* the next day.

Cricket can be a great leveller. Our second match was against Broken Hill High. This was a team that boasted one state representative and a number of western region reps, and they had also made the final of the South Australian Country Schools knockout competition. Again High elected to bowl first, and again it was obvious that spin was a rarity in 'the Hill' because our off and leg spinners plus medium pace seamers had them in all sorts of trouble. Broken Hill were all out after 46 overs for 77 runs. However High soon found out just how good this team was. Their fast bowlers ripped through our top order. Their quick bowlers were faster and better than any we had faced in the GPS. Dogged middle order batting and rearguard patience from the tail provided a nail-biting finish, High eventually falling short at 69 runs. A great game.

Our week was at a close and so it was once again onto the Indian Pacific for the return journey to Sydney.

Thanks go to Mr Watson for organising the tour and to the players, parents and teachers in Broken Hill for their wonderful hospitality.

[see page 90 for team photograph]



14A Eleven Back Row: N.Fitzhardinge, J.Grieve, D.Zabow. Front Row: J.Tracey, R.Deen, M.Quinn, Mr J.Carey (Coach), T.Breakspear, D.Sleeman, M.Lee.



14B Eleven J.Itzkovic, E.Foo, T.Singh, S.Tan, A.Brady, M.Jeeves, R.Hagar, D.Parnell.

Cricket



13A Eleven Back Row: B.Miller, V.Potukuchi, M.Retter, J.Dooley. Front Row: A.Legg, O.Charkos, D.Murthy, M.Sharp, B.Romalis.



13B/C Eleven Back Row: S.Govintharajah, M.Green, N.Bhatt, A.Hii, V.Bow. Front Row: J.Elphick, S.Askew, Mr J.Judge (Coach), S.Chowdhury, K.Grenet.

First Grade Basketball

GPS Premiers

fter many years of trying, High finally won its first GPS First Grade Basketball Premiership. The hard work of the team's junior coaches and their progression into the senior ranks at a relatively young age in 1993 proved to be a winning formula, leading to their success in 1994.

Ably led by Duncan MacFarlane, High began their campaign against Kings, winning comfortably 67-51. High then accounted for Joeys 65-56, and prepared for their game against Scots. We knew this was going to be the "crunch" game, and the training was particularly intensive during the week. At full time the scores were locked, but the experienced Duncan MacFarlane, Stephen Andrews and Grant Cummins proved to be decisive and High went on to win 57-52 in overtime.

High easily accounted for Grammar 63-47 and then had to meet St Ignatius in a mid-week game at Riverview. As it was a mid-week match we had few supporters, whist St Ignatius had plenty of keen vocal spectators packing their gymnasium. It was in this match that Duncan MacFarlane showed why he was regarded as the premier player of the GPS competition. After fifteen minutes of the first half High were behind by 23 points, with St Ignatius playing unbelievably well and the referees giving High a hard time. I called a time-out and told Duncan to take control of the game, whilst I took care of the referees. Duncan did just that, scoring 25 points in the second half as High went on to win comfortably 84-72. St Ignatius were stunned.

High then played and dispatched Newington 81-63 and prepared for the final game against Shore. We could not be defeated for the premiership, but by beating Shore we could be undefeated champions. The game proved to be a disaster, with our centre (who will remain nameless) going to the wrong venue and not arriving at the correct one until half-time, with the game already lost. The final result was 49-56.

The last game was quickly forgotten however as the boys realised that they were the first High team to win a GPS Basketball Premiership. The team consisted of: Duncan MacFarlane (Captain), Grant Cummins, Steven Andrews, Jason Jones-Hughes, Sam Bauers, Brenton Speed, Ragavan Sivanesarajah, Anton Murray and Carl Wong.

Finally I would like to thank Doug Downer in his capacity as Assistant Coach and the loyal band of parents who never missed a game.

Ross Farrington, Coach.

Third Grade Basketball

he 1993/94 season will be remembered as one of considerable success and vast enjoyment by the members of the Third Grade Basketball team. Coached by Oliver Slobodetsky (Class of 91), the team consisted of a core of seven players and a number of guest stars.

The pre-season was not overly memorable, as some poor form led us to just two wins from our six games. However we were admirably able to turn this around in the GPS season, as we stormed to four wins and three losses, and third place in the unofficial competition.

vs The Kings School (Home) 5 Feb 94 High 56 def Kings 18

We simply never let Kings get into this game, outclassing them everywhere on the court. Solid rebounding by our forwards triggered our fast break, giving guards Daniel Kirkwood and Finley Guinness countless easy baskets.

vs St Joseph's College (Away) 12 Feb 94 Joeys 27 def High 21

This was a pretty forgettable game. Only four players turned up to the Hunters Hill venue, so we invited Luke Mann and Travis Dunn, stars of the First XV and Fifth Grade Basketball, to join us. While the rest of us simply did not gel on offence, Luke used the opportunity to practice his rucking and mauling techniques against a Joeys side which would have been more at home on The Hill than in the gym. They were good, but it was more a case of us losing the game rather than them winning it.



Basketball

D.Downer (Assistant Coach).

vs The Scots College (Away) 19 Feb 94 High 47 def Scots 45

We had lost a squeaker to Scots in the pre-season and were determined to avenge that loss in this game. Craig McIntosh had a Duncan MacFarlane of a game, scoring 20 points, including four straight three-pointers. Scots had a chance to tie with three seconds left in the game, but we got a stop, and were able to run out the clock. The game was a heart-stopper, which set the scene for the weeks that followed.

vs Sydney Grammar School (Home) 26 Feb 94 High 32 def Grammar 31

This was another heart-stopping game. The Grammar side were big in their forwards, but our forwards were able to step up, with outstanding rebounding from Terry Lurie and Brad Morgan, and a solid all-round game from James Stevenson, who netted five points. Craig McIntosh again led our scoring with eight points, and grabbed a defensive rebound in the dying seconds which effectively won us the game. This was a thoroughly enjoyable win.

vs St Ignatius College (Home) 5 Mar 94 High 29 def Riverview 27

This was the best game I have ever had the pleasure to play in. The big and fast Riverview team had beaten us soundly in the pre-season, and history looked like repeating itself when they led 20-27 with just 90 seconds left. Good defence, however, led to two quick baskets by Daniel Kirkwood and Stephen Hickie, making it 24-27. Then, despite not exactly being widely known for his bomb shooting (if he gets one then he is having a good year!), Stephen Hickie sank a three point shot to tie the game. Then after a steal the ball was kicked out to Daniel Kirkwood, who coolly sank the winning shot with just seconds left. This was the game of the season.

vs Newington College (Home) 12 Mar 94 Newington 28 def High 23

Newington was a good side, especially defensively, and although we were possibly down on form from previous weeks, they thoroughly deserved their win. We clawed our way back from nine points down early on to just one down, but when the final hooter sounded, they had won.

vs Shore School (Away) 19 Mar 94 Shore 35 def high 25

Training had gradually dwindled as the season progressed, and this was probably the reason for our loss to Shore, whom we had beaten in the preseason. This game was the last of the season, and for all but Craig, it was the last time we were to pull on the Brown and Blue singlet. It was a disappointing game, with neither side playing very well, and Shore simply shooting better on the day.

In total we scored 233 points (33.3 per game) and conceded 211 (30.1 per game).

Player Profiles:

Daniel Kirkwood - One of the starting guards, Daniel's shooting and defensive hustle combined to make a great player. He probably should have been in Second Grade.

Paul Ma - Another player with a fiery attitude, Paul is one of the best defenders I have had the honour to play alongside. Despite an inability to sink layups in practice, Paul usually improved drastically for the Saturday games.

Craig McIntosh - Probably the best player in the team, Craig would have been a credit to Second Grade. He overcame his lack of bulk with intensity and great hustle. A great shooter, Craig was also an excellent on-court leader, which was the more remarkable considering he was the youngest member of the team.

Bradley Morgan - Brad started most games at forward, but his outstanding versatility play at all five positions at various times during the season. Brilliant at drawing fouls, Brad quietly went about his job on court. Thanks largely to his tennis pro brother Jamie, Brad was no doubt the only third grade basketballer in GPS history to be sponsored by Nike.

Vince Musemici - Vince gave his all to every game he played. His words of encouragement often kept us going, and his outstanding knowledge of the game was an invaluable aid. As he is not the most gifted person athletically, we will never forget the grin on Vince's face when he managed to touch the backboard for the first time.

Terry Lurie - Another player who put his heart into each game. Terry is immensely strong, making him an outstanding rebounder, and a great catalyst for our fast break. A good shot-blocker and inside player, Terry played a few games for Seconds, and
justly so. Despite his terrible haircut, Terry is a really nice guy, too.

James Stevenson - Starting every game at forward, James had to juggle his NBA commitments with his GPS ones. Well, perhaps not, but he had a pretty solid season anyway. (Ah, modesty!) He won the Third Grade lay-up comp (simply by repeating the same lay-up four times in a row) and maintained his average of one air-balled free throw per year (I got the other one!). Improved a lot over the year, especially in defence and rebounding.

Other players who appeared for the team periodically throughout the season include Finley Guinness, Guy de Merindol, Gavin Bishop, Travis Dunn, Luke Mann, Stephen Hickie and Daniel Beaver, all of whose efforts were greatly appreciated. Our thanks are also due to Slobba, a brilliant coach who actively participated in all training sessions, including the less enjoyable bits. He put up with our attitudes, bad work ethics, egos and poor attendance at training while managing to guide us to a 4-3 record. Thanks also to Anton Murray, assistant coach and sparring partner, and to Mr Farrington.

All in all, the season was a thoroughly enjoyable one for the mighty Sydney High Thirds, and for most of us, who (in theory) will not be back, it was a great way to end our GPS basketball careers.

James Stevenson.



Second Grade Basketball Back Row: H.Robinson, G.Bishop, D.Beaver, M.Robinson. Front Row: H.Truong, A.Mak, M.Fox, F.Guinness, P.Ling.

Basketball



Third Grade Basketball Back Row: C.McIntosh, D.Kirkwood. Front Row: B.Morgan, T.Lurie, J.Stevenson.



Fourth Grade Basketball Back Row: D.Walker, R.Sangster. Front Row: Y.Tan, P.Ling, D.Parker, B.Bronfentrinker, B.Ballala.



16A Basketball Back Row: G.Fox, M.De Giorgio, S.Trembath, A.Robilliard. Front Row: W.Fu, J.Chin, F.Merson, J. Whyte, J.Matrai, J.Reynaldo, S.Blacker.



16B Basketball Back Row: A.Stanley, C.Tan, S.Lui. Front Row: D.Treacy, A.Mak, S.Marsden, J.Ng, P.Tan, A.Nicholson, O.Nuch.



16C Basketball Back Row: P.Salas, M.Winning, C.Pang. Front Row: R.Budavari, K.Webster, C.Mora, B.Khan, M.Bowman, D.Bae, W.Segal.



16D Basketball G.D'Souza, J.Elias, L.Emery, D.Wolf, K.Pang, H.Choe.

The Record 1994



15A Basketball Back Row: C.Tan, S.Allison. Front Row: B.Lin, M.Teoh, J.Chinchen, Mr D.Dosremidios (Coach), B.Carter, H-Y.Lim, G.Olian.



15B Basketball Back Row: M.Dekic, R.Ignjatic, A.Botros, C.Tharmarajah. Back Row: D.Fitzgibbon, G.Chimenti, P.Tuck, Mr D.Dosremidios, P.Barany, D.Whyte, J.Tangco



15C Basketball Back Row: S.Angus, A.Mellas. Front Row: Y.Azriel, P.Minucos, A.Knittel, L.Lobo, J.Denes, D.Regos.



15D Basketball Back Row: C.Yip, D.Smith, A.Hayek, M.Schiralli. Front Row: Y.Shum, A.Emmett, D.Harvey, Mrs F.McKellar-White (Coach), S.Walsh, D.Alcock, E.Kiriakos.



14A Basketball Back Row: R. Veratu, N. Elhami-Manesh, T. Nicholas. Front Row: A. Walton, H. Mak, D. Snelgrove, Mrs M. Veratu (Coach), J. Wagstaff, A. Fong, A. Chapman.



14B Basketball Back Row: C Ayoub, E.Chan. Front Row: O.Dwyer, D.Mitchell, S.Gerendas, Mrs M.Veratu (Coach), J.Stern, J.Odze, J.Lee.



14C/D Basketball Back Row: K.Tse, C.Fong, D.Smith. Front Row: A.Marsh, J.Yau, G.Wong, R.Le Thanh, J.McLeod, X.Fijac, D.Yau.



13A Basketball Back Row: M.Yap, J.Tan. Front Row: T.Wills, S.Wilson, J.Sim, Ms L.Pearce (Coach), A.Seong, P.Schofield, D.Kelly.

The Record 1994



13B Basketball Back Row: A.Ilsar, S.Webb. Front Row: I.Hamer, W.-S.Yi, A.Bullivant, Ms L.Pearce (Coach), R.Chan, M.Hamilton, K.O'Hanlon.



13C Basketball Back Row: A.McAlister, B.Chaiyawat, B.Gaudin, S.Park, O.Harding, A.Liu. Front Row: D.Thompson, A.Sae-Lieo, J.Cusbert, Mr T.Ryan (Coach), N.Jo, M.Sinay, T.Lamvohee.



13D Basketball Back Row: T.Chan, D.Karikios. Front Row: S.Allan, L.Huynh, P.Grzic, Mr T.Ryan (Coach), J.Curtis, M.Blennerhassett, E.Saribatir.



12A Basketball Back Row: S.de Silva, N.Chew, W.Fry. Front Row: D.Lee, K.Cheung, D.So, Mr T.Ryan (Coach), S.Chung, W.Furness, D.Robens.

The Record 1994



12B Basketball

Back Row: M.Morris, J.Rhee, E.Lo, J.Clegg, N.Seow, R.Sathanandan, K.Sathanandan. Front Row: J.Hayward-Molloy, Y.Levy, J.O'Mahoney, Mr T.Ryan (Coach), K.Chow, K.Cheung, W.Huynh.



Second Grade Tennis Back Row: A.Olsen, J.Bloom. Front Row: J.Evans, D.Gertler, Mr W.Baldock (Coach), P.Champion, E.Tai.

Tennis



First Grade Tennis Back Row: N.Fischer, M.Wong. Front Row: M.Mendes, O.Kolev, Mr R.Boros (Coach), M.Keller, R.Sheriff.



16 Years Tennis Back Row: A.Vilhjalmsson, J.Azzi. Front Row: V.German, M.Sikar, S.Sanders, B.Killion, J.Barakate, J.Lafiatis, R.Lindsay.



15 Years Tennis N.Cohen, N.Daunt Watney, A.Leelarthaepin, J.Mellick, D.sze, P.Khera, S.Lai.

15A Tennis

The 15A's season of 1994 was a very successful one with the team victorious in four out of six matches and missing out on a fifth win when the match against St Josephs was washed out.

Joseph Kim was dominant at A1 by going undefeated in his singles matches, and just losing one doubles match pairing with Andrew Leelarthaepin. Steven Laurent also performed successfully, as did Andrew Leelarthaepin. Nick Daunt Watney also performed well, winning his last two matches.

Overall we would have placed third, with our only two losses being close encounters with Newington and Shore.

The team consisted of: Joseph Kim (No.1), Andrew Leelarthaepin (No.2), Steven Laurent (No.3), Nick Daunt Watney (No.4).

Andrew Leelarthaepin.



The Long and the Short David Eyers (6) and Gareth Morgan (Cox)



14A Tennis M.Perez, E.Lim, L.Siu, M.Bennie.

Tennis



14B Tennis D.Sandor, V.Chung, R.Michael, Y.-L.Shue.



14C Tennis Back Row: A.Au, D.Nguyen. Front Row: M.Bradburn, C.Lundy, R.Chen

Tennis



14D Tennis A.Au, A.Chan, P.Forgas, P.Mougin.



13A Tennis S.Faigen, Mr E.Choy (Coach), J-M.Chen.



13B Tennis *M.Young, H.Kim, Mr E.Choy (Coach), M.Stender, J.T.Chong.*



13C Tennis P.Chan, S.Barnes, Mr E.Choy (Coach), P.Higgins, S.Lafiatis



13D Tennis Back Row: D.Leelarthaepin, K.Ko, J.Nicholovski. Front Row: T.Vogelgesang, Mr E.Choy (Coach), K.Prasad.



Broken Hill Touring Eleven Back Row: G.Nottage, K.I Rajah, R.Boland, P.Zajic, D.Lewkovitz, J.Ward, A.Papageorgiou, Mr R.Watson (Coach). Front Row: M.Quinn, D.Zabow, M.Wilmot, B.Golder (Captain), G.Srinivas, M.Williamson (Vice Captain), J.Lenn, J.Grieve.

ydney High Rowing has won back some respect on the River again, all of the other schools have had to sit up and take notice. High's traditional success in team sports, if sometimes up and down, has been re-established in cricket, basketball, soccer, rugby and rowing. And the will to succeed is as strong as ever.

Unlike other schools, High's major resources are the boys, the Old Boys, and in every case, a dedicated, almost possessed, first grade coach with a love of High School as the driving force.

Turning to Rowing 94, the pre-season saw everyone training on endurance and sculling from the end of the 1993 season. This early commitment resulted in dramatic improvements in erg scores and early success for our scullers and the VIII at the first regatta of the season at North Shore.

What an unbelievable season this was. The First VIII was a bit ragged until we got our new caps and then success at the Gold Cup, the St George Regatta, the magic Tuesday row to make the Head of the River major final, the Head of the River itself, and to finish, our strong showing at the Australian Titles in Tasmania. The Under 17 IV, all members of the Second VIII, won the Australian Title, and other crews had their moments of success during the season.

This was a successful season for the whole shed.

The 1994 senior crews, and especially the success of the First VIII, have now established a benchmark for what is needed for the future. It's as simple as A-B-C:

Attitude......Be-dedication......Commitment.

Every other school, every other crew were striving for success ... and especially to beat High. But High, who have in the past had a "let's not come last" mentality, now have *our own* formula for success. With Con Barris we have our own barometer, our own walking encyclopaedia of what has been done, good and bad, in the past, *and* what works today for High Rowing.

Everyone is now sitting up and taking notice of "High's rowing resurgence", and with this newlywon respect, and added pride in the blue-and-brown, there comes a responsibility – keep the boat moving forward, and focus on Rennie.

As has become the trend in High Rowing the Shed has been endowed with extremely committed coaches. This year was no exception, and I would like to thank each one of these unheralded men: Con Barris (VIII), John Croll (2nd VIII), Chris Aitken (1st IV), Roger Jackson (2nd IV), the legend of the Parramatta River Reg Stride (3rd IV), and Neville Morgan (4th IV).

And I would also like to acknowledge Stuart Derwin's contribution during the season, and Mr Gainford and his band of coaches for guiding the future senior rowers through the traumas of the quads.

I want to make special mention of a very special person in the status of High rowing. Con Barris *is* Sydney Boys' Rowing. He is rowing master, coach, bus driver, sports psychologist, maintenance man, fund raiser, grouch, public relations officer, administrator, negotiator, equipment purchasing officer, strategist, coaches recruiting officer, visionary, dreamer, Sydney High Old Boy and rower, *and* committed one hundred percent to Sydney Boys' Rowing and us rowers.

Thanks also to the Rowing Committee, the Fathers of the Night, and all the mums and dads for their support and caring. And what about the wonderful meals? Dallen Morgan and Kitty Bray made huge efforts and the meals were sensational. Thanks to Dallen and Kitty we all learnt what "gourmet" means! (It means "tastes great!!")

Further thanks to the *real* boat movers, High Old Boy rowers and fathers of current rowers, Neville Morgan and Michael Bray, for towing the boats everywhere and back.

Although it is us rowers who are on the course racing and crossing the line, we could not do it without the commitment and assistance of the everpresent High Rowing family – coaches, parents, Old Boys and the heritage and tradition of many years.

On a personal note, after five years, I am going to miss the Sheds. But climbing from the Fourth Tub Four to the First Eight has been a great experience – an unbelievable and unforgettable experience.

I came to realise that at the end of the day, it was really what we rowers wanted to achieve that determined our success. Con, the coaches and the parents gave the opportunity; all we rowers had to do was take it. In our case, our First VIII "wanted it real bad", we put in the hard yards and more, and we raced our way into the major final.

Any future crews who really want success and are willing to abide by the **A-B-C** rule will succeed.

From the 1994 senior rowers, it was great to be part of this season.

Van Gencur, Captain of Boats 1994.



Cox: G.Morgan, Stroke: F.Murray, 7: V.Gencur, 6: D.Eyers, 5: C.Ollivier, 4: M.Whitworth, 3: A.Boyn, 2: L.Abernathy, Bow: N.Smith, Coach: Mr C.Barris CHS Champions Winners C Grade VIII at St George and North Shore Regattas First Eight



Second Eight Bow: P.Morris, 2: D.Park, 3: S.Kovac, 4: M.Huber, 5: P.Philipp, 6: C.Daish, 7: P.Hynd, Stroke: B.Clarsen, Cox: D.Bowman, Coach: Mr J.Croll.



First Four Cox: P.Nicholas, Stroke: K.Berlick, 3: A.Webster, 2: C.McKnight, Bow: F.Roberts, Coach: Mr C.Aitken



Second Four Bow: A.Gosling, 2: U.Goldeli, 3: A.Karihaloo, Stroke: T.Bellenger, Cox: W.Chi, Coach: R.Jackson.



Third Four Bow: L.Bannister, 2: T.Hughes, 3: R.Cable, Stroke: M.Alexander, Cox: T.Shepherd, Coach: R.Stride.



Fourth Four Bow: J.Slezak, 2: D.James, 3: S.Bray, Stroke: R.Murphy, Cox: A.Goodwin, Coaches: R.Stride, N.Morgan.



Junior Eight Bow: A.Robinson, 2: R.Ambler, 3: J.C.O'Reilly, 4: M.Scoufis, 5: P.Rueger, 6: J.Selby, 7: R.McCawley, Stroke: B.E.Walker, Cox: A.Trinh, Coach: Mr E. Coan



First Quad Scull Bow: D.Hayter, 2: A.Hosking, 3: J.Hamilton, Stroke: K.Robinson, Cox: L.Cao, Coach: Mr A.M. Gainford



Second Quad Scull Bow: P.Nixon, 2: D.Jones, 3: A.Bowman, Stroke: M.Philipp, Cox: B.Gordon, Coach: Mr A.M. Gainford

First Quad Scull

ith promising ergometer scores from all, competition for the four seats in the First Quad was spread over a group of eight possibles. Ultimately, one experienced rower and three novices were to make up the 1st Quad for 1996.

The next challenge was for this inexperienced crew to learn the fine art of rowing. With strength, persistence, will and determination we met this challenge with open arms. The first regatta showed that we had what it took to go all the way. In true Sydney High tradition we never backed down and always gave our all.

Our thanks go to Mr Gainford whose tireless efforts helped to mould us into a crew who could hold up their heads with pride.

Kendall Robinson, Stroke.

Second Quad Scull

ox: Boris Gordon, Stroke: Martin Philipp,
3: Andrew Bowman, 2: Daniel Jones, Bow:
Peter Nixon, Coach: A.M.Gainford.

The Second Quad was a good crew. We were not the prettiest of crews but had plenty of grunt and a lot of determination. This saw us consistently placed in most regattas which resulted in us being the highest scoring High junior crew in the Junior Pennant tally.

The highlights of the season were the Riverview Gold Cup Regatta and the Combined High Schools Regatta at Penrith. At the Gold Cup, held on the Lane Cove River over the "Ignatius Mile", we came second in the heat to Shore after rowing down Cranbrook in the dying stages of the race. We then went on to finish fourth in the final.

At the CHS Regatta held on the Nepean River we finished second to our own First Quad, who deserve full credit for their decisive victory by a margin of 0.36 second.

Martin Philipp, Stroke.



Third Quad Scull Bow: A.Freedman, 2: C.Horrigan, 3: J.Rhee, Stroke: M.Tapp, Cox: L.Flynn



Fourth Quad Scull Bow: D.Rabin, 2: M.Patoka, 3: A.McCawley, Stroke: C.Evans, Cox: O.Heath



Fifth Quad Scull Bow: K.Lasslett, 2: G.Huxham, 3: S.Huber, Stroke: M.Gencur, Cox: A.Sitta

The Record 1994



Sixth Quad Scull Bow: C.Nicholson, 2: J.Kotlyar, 3: T.Ryan, Stroke: V.Rosenfeld, Cox: J.Clark



Seventh Quad Scull Bow: R.Mitchell, 2: J.Burge, 3: C.Warning, Stroke: M.Howard, Cox: J.Judge

Waterpolo

hen the season began in Fourth Term 1993 our team started in second grade. We won our first two games convincingly but unfortunately Knox 1st grade lost theirs even more convincingly and it was decided that we should swap grades. One thing that should be made clear is that almost half of our players were playing their first season and the prospect of competing in firsts with a brand new team was quite daunting. However if there is one quality that a High polo player is blessed with ... it certainly isn't brains and we threw ourselves into the competition oblivious to the bruises and the huge number of goals scored against us.

We managed a draw against Barker College but it wasn't until the final round against St Ignatius that we won a game, putting away two goals in the final quarter to win 8-6. There was nothing for it; the only way to lift our ranking beyond second last was to embark on an extensive Christmas holidays training program! Well, history will show that neither of these things happened, but we did manage a draw against St Aloysius, a close one-goal loss to Barker and another satisfying win against St Ignatius in their own pool.

It was an enjoyable season despite the fact that we lost outright two thirds of our games. I would like to thank the parents who supported us, both by cheering at the games and providing counselling after them. I would like to thank our super coach Mr Harvey for remaining passive and cool during this very tense season and the time and wisdom he gave us. Waterpolo is a part of High's sporting tradition and those of us in our final season wish all current and prospective players success and enjoyment in the future.

Benjamin Hart, Captain.



Waterpolo Back Row: G.Hastings, L.Farago, T.Ollivier, B.Ebel, M.Lancaster, A.Pretty, M.Hennessy. Front Row: R.Jackson, J.Moar, B.Hart, Mr C.Harvey (Coach), D.Lundy, R.Date, S.Croft.

Swimming

S wimming at SHS enjoyed a wonderfully successful season in 1993/4. The team competed in both the CHS and GPS swimming competitions and produced some impressive results.

The season began with the Sydney Grammar carnival at the Boy Charlton pool in the Domain. From the very first event - coming second to Kings in the GPS relay - we gave an indication of the success that was to come our way. It was at this carnival that Ben Hart was our official timekeeper. Unbeknownst to Ben, he earnt the nickname "The human stopwatch" as it was clear to everyone present that he was unable to operate one.

In the following weeks our senior swimmers dominated the GPS competition with the older of our American connection Derek Lundy proving extremely hard to beat in the fifty metre freestyle races, Adam Pretty consistently winning the opens breaststroke races and Ben Ebel being unbeatable in the Butterfly, Backstroke and Freestyle events. Adam was involved in the race of the season when he came from behind to win the fifty metre breaststroke at Shore after a stages start left him stranded on the blocks.

Michael Keller, Guy de Merindol, Grant Cummins, Grant Bowmer and Mark Fox (just to name a few) showed great school spirit by filling in races where necessary. Thanks Guys!

In the 16 years age group Steven Croft led the way with consistent high placings in butterfly and backstroke. Unfortunately Steven missed much of the season winning medals at the Australian Triathlon and Surf Championships. However we wouldn't like Steve to feel that he let the team down. Don't feel guilty Steve! Steven was backed up by James Moar, Adam Gosling and Gary Hastings who all performed well.

Our juniors were led by Brian Walker who was always keen to swim in as many races as possible, especially with all his girlfriends present at the St Ignatius carnival. The other half of our American connection Craig Lundy competed in many events consistently placing in the fifty metre freestyle while Peter Nixon was dominant in the 14 years fifty metre backstroke. The Bennie brothers were also willing to compete at all the carnivals.

Greg O'Toole, Matt Gencur, William Fry, Linden Pride, Michael Slezak and Steven "Horrendous" Gerendas all showed great potential in the younger age groups and we hope they continue swimming to ensure that Sydney High remains competitive in the GPS competition.

At the school carnival there were many records broken and an extremely strong team was selected to compete at the Zone Competition. We inevitably won this point score with 14 swimmers going through to the Metropolitan East Regional carnival, as well as all of our relay teams. From this meet, four individuals qualified for the CHS State Championships.

At the CHS championships we were more successful than ever, qualifying for seven individual finals and four relay finals. Ben Ebel came second in the open 200 metres freestyle (1:58.65) and narrowly missed placings in the 100 m butterfly, 100 m backstroke and 400 m freestyle. The open 4x50 m freestyle relay (Derek Lundy, Adam Pretty, Ben Ebel, Gavin Bishop) came second as did the 14 years freestyle relay (Keith Tse, Steven Gerendas, Craig Lundy, Peter Nixon). It was magnificent to watch Gavin Bishop and Peter Nixon both perform above themselves in swimming the anchor legs for those relays. If not for these performances the relays would certainly have struggled for their placings.

At the conclusion of the season three members of our team - Ben Ebel, Adam Pretty and Steven Croft were rewarded with selection in the first ever combined GPS Swimming team which competed at the NSW All Schools Championships with Ben Ebel being named as Captain of the team. These selections were a fine achievement for Sydney High School and many of our swimmers were unlucky in missing selection.

Our thanks go to Mr Day whose devotion to swimming over the years has contributed greatly to the increasing success of the sport. At times it seems we never have a free recess and he always seems so well organised. We consider ourselves lucky to have such a committed swimming coordinator.

I must also thank vice-captain Ben Hart whose school spirit is evident in his dedication to any task put to him. His efforts have not gone unnoticed.

Finally, many thanks to the parents who travel to all the meets and support us. They are the unsung heroes of our success. On behalf of the outgoing members of the team I wish the best of luck to next year's team and hope the success of this year will carry on for many years to come.

Ben Ebel, Captain



Front Row: T.Apted, M.Chan, W.Fry, B.Ebel, Mr P.J.Day (Swimming Master), B.Hart, W.Furness, M.Slezak, J.Ong. Second Row: G.O. Toole, D.Karikios, S.Blacker, K.Tse, S.Croft, M.Gencur, L.Pride, A.Bullivant, L.Osen, S.Hunt. Third Row: C.Lundy, D.Jaye, J.Moar, G.Hastings, A.Pretty, K.Robinson, P.Tan, A.Gosling, R.Jackson. G.Cummins.

Back Row: L.Mussett, G.Bowmer, D.Jones, P.Nixon, B.Valker, V.Gencur, D.Walker, H.Robinson, G.Bishop, M.Lancaster, M.Keller,

Annual Swimming Carnival Results

FIRST	SECOND	THIRD	TIME
Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Torrington	Derek Lundy Derek Lundy Gavin Bishop Ben Hart Darren Jaye Derek Lundy Darren Jaye Darren Jaye Steven Croft McKay Darren Jaye	Gavin Bishop Gavin Bishop Darren Jaye Ben McKay Adam Pretty Darren Jaye Adam Pretty Ben Hart Saxby Adam Pretty	26.75 58.68 2:07.74 4:34.15 9:01.90 1:05.50 1:19.60 1:05.03 5:23.73
	-		
Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Steven Croft Torrington Steven Croft	Adam Gosling Adam Gosling James Moar James Moar Peter Nicholas Adam Gosling Adam Gosling Saxby Adam Gosling	James Moar James Moar Adam Gosling Brian Walker Ryan Jackson Eedy James Moar	27.65 1:10.00 2:11.02 4:35.42 9:31.10 1:12.49 1:24.38 1:08.18 2:32.12
Daniel Jones Brian Walker Daniel Jones Brian Walker Brian Walker M. Lancaster Guy Olian Saxby Brian Walker	G. Houldsworth Ritchie Date Brian Walker Alister Hosking Jarrod O'Reilly Brian Walker Eedy Ritchie Date	Jamie Hamilton Jarrod O'Reilly Ritchie Date Ritchie Date Ritchie Date K. Robinson Rubie Daniel Jones	29.53 1:15.26 2:48.23 42.23 40.50 37.21
	Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Ben Ebel Torrington Ben Ebel Steven Croft Steven C	Ben EbelDerek LundyBen EbelGavin BishopBen EbelGavin BishopBen EbelBen HartBen EbelDarren JayeBen EbelDarren JayeSteven CroftAdam GoslingSteven CroftJames MoarSteven CroftJames MoarSteven CroftAdam GoslingSteven CroftAda	Ben EbelDerek LundyGavin BishopBen EbelDerek LundyGavin BishopBen EbelGavin BishopDarren JayeBen EbelBen HartBen McKayBen EbelDerek LundyDarren JayeBen EbelDerek LundyDarren JayeBen EbelDerek LundyDarren JayeBen EbelDerek LundyDarren JayeBen EbelDarren JayeAdam PrettyBen EbelDarren JayeBen HartBen EbelDarren JayeBen HartBen EbelDarren JayeBen HartBen EbelDarren JayeAdam PrettyBen EbelDarren JayeAdam PrettyBen EbelDarren JayeAdam PrettySteven CroftAdam GoslingJames MoarSteven CroftJames MoarAdam GoslingSteven CroftJames MoarBrian WalkerSteven CroftJames MoarBrian WalkerSteven CroftAdam GoslingRyan JacksonSteven CroftAdam GoslingTarred O'ReillySteven CroftAdam GoslingJames MoarSteven CroftAdam GoslingJames MoarBrian WalkerRitchie DateJarrod O'Reilly </td

Swimming

EVENT	FIRST	SECOND	THIRD	TIME
14 Years				
50 m Freestyle 100 m Freestyle 200 m Freestyle 50 m Backstroke 50 m Breaststroke 50 m Butterfly House Relay Champion	Craig Lundy Keith Tse Peter Nixon Craig Lundy Keith Tse Craig Lundy Fairland Keith Tse	Keith Tse Steven Gerendas Steven Gerendas Keith Tse Craig Lundy Keith Tse Eedy Steven Gerendas Craig Lundy	Steven Gerendas D. MacPherson Keith Tse Steven Gerendas Andrew Bennie Peter Nixon McKay	30.85 1:11.81 2:27.97 37.97 41.09 35.59
13 Years				
50 m Freestyle 100 m Freestyle 200 m Freestyle 50 m Backstroke 50 m Breaststroke 50 m Butterfly House Relay Champion	Greg O'Toole Matti Gencur Matti Gencur Matti Gencur Matti Gencur Greg O'Toole McKay Matti Gencur	Linden Pride Greg O'Toole Greg O'Toole Greg O'Toole Paul Forgas Matti Gencur Torrington Greg O'Toole	Matti Gencur Deme Karikios Alex McAlister Alon Ilsar A. Bullivant Deme Karikios Eedy Deme Karikios	33.95 1:14.31 2:41.07 42.70 48.20 37.40
12 Years				
50 m Freestyle 100 m Freestyle 200 m Freestyle 50 m Backstroke 50 m Breaststroke 50 m Butterfly House Relay Champion	William Fry William Fry William Fry Michael Slezak Michael Slezak Fairland Michael Slezak	Michael Slezak Michael Slezak Justin Ong William Fry William Fry Rubie William Fry	Will Furness Trent Apted Edwin Low Michael Young Simon Barrett David Meyer Trent Apted	36.28 1:20.72 3:00.25 1:03.00 50.47 42.82



Back Row: E.Jones, M.Keller, R.Mecham, L.Mann, D.Walker, J.Jones-Hughes, S.Harris, B.Smailes, S.Andrews, G.Cummins, A.Tzannes, Athletics

Front Row: W.Fry, J.Beran, M.Solomons, R.Sheriff, Mr W.Baldock (Coach), M.Stcherbina, S.Blacker, W.Furness, D.Robens. Third Row: T.Bellenger, A.Lamb, A.Stanley, B.Clarsen, T.Dickeson, A.Karihaloo, D.Jones, K.Unver, M.Huber. Second Row: N.Chew, S.Croft, M.Webb, C.Lundy, D.Jaye, P.Tan, A.Tunggal, L.Abernethy, D.Rabin, D.Wong. D.Shaw.

Annual Athletics Carnival Results

EVENT Open	FIRST	SECOND	THIRD	TIME/DIST
100 m 200 m 400 m 800 m 1500 m 3000 m 110 m Hurdles High Jump Long Jump Shot Put	Rushan Sheriff Rushan Sheriff Marc Stcherbina Laird Abernethy Laird Abernethy Steven Croft Mark Ho Grant Cummings Alexander Tunggal Marc Stcherbina	Alexander Tunggal Marc Stcherbina Luke Mussett Steven Andrews James Gibb Thomas Bellenger Trent Dickeson Alexander Tunggal Marc Stcherbina Luke Mann	Azri Deen Kamil Unver Alexander Tunggal Nicholas Smith Benjamin Cameron Cromwell Ollivier Clayton Talbot Paul Testoni Daniel Wong Douglas Walker	11.00 23.00 53.41 2:15.34 4:42.90 9:56.71 21.46 175 cm 5.50 m 9.92 m
Champion	Marc Stcherbina	Alexander Tunggal	Laird Abernethy	
16 Years				
100 m 200 m 400 m 800 m 1500 m 110 m Hurdles High Jump Long Jump Shot Put	Steven Blacker Steven Blacker Alexander Lamb Steven Croft Steven Croft John Reynaldo John Reynaldo Steven Blacker Alexander Lamb	John Reynaldo Benjamin Khan Benjamin Clarsen Thomas Bellenger Benjamin Khan Steven Blacker Anthony Stanley Joseph Chin	Alexander Lamb John Reynaldo Benjamin Khan Michael Hennessy Benjamin Clarsen Anthony Stanley Daniel Wong Benjamin Khan Ross McCawley	11.59 23.95 57.50 2:11.23 4:29.37 19.46 165 cm 5.78 m 13.86 m
Champion	Steven Blacker	Benjamin Khan	John Reynaldo	
15 Years				
100 m 200 m 400 m 800 m 1500 m 3000 m 100 m Hurdles High Jump Long Jump Shot Put	Grant Houldsworth P.Tan Daniel Jones Daniel Jones Justin Lodge Daniel Jones Adam Hamer Grant Houldsworth Grant Houldsworth Todd Ollivier	P.Tan Grant Houldsworth Adam Hamer Sean Garber Daniel Jones Sean Garber Nick Daunt Watney Daniel Jones Anthony Knittel Grant Houldsworth	Jamie Hamilton Andrew Wong Grant Houldsworth Yonah Azriel Sean Garber Marc Bennie Yonah Azriel Adam Hamer P.Tan Michael Kovac	12.12 25.80 59.80 2:22.27 4:49.05 10:56.82 18.13 180 cm 5.45 m 12.13 m
Champion	Grant Houldsworth	Daniel Jones	Adam Hamer	

EVENT	FIRST	SECOND	THIRD	TIME/DIST
14 Years				
100 m 200 m 400 m 1500 m 100 m Hurdles High Jump Long Jump Triple Jump Shot Put	Daniel Rabin Daniel Rabin Marc Bennie Marc Bennie Ashley Walton Michael Patoka Alexander Fung Ben Loughman Michael Patoka	Riaz Deen Craig Lundy Raga Veratau Daniel MacPherson Marc Bennie Nigel Fitzhardinge Daniel Rabin Joshua Lodge Trent Nicholas	Craig Lundy Andrew Bennie Ashley Walton Ashley Walton Daniel Rabin Marc Bennie Riaz Deen Raga Veratau Brendan Wilson	12.30 27.38 2:33.88 5:08.91 20.57 150 cm 4.65 m 10.10 m 10.51 m
Champion	Marc Bennie Daniel Rabin		Ashley Walton	
13 Years				
100 m 200 m 400 m 800 m 1500 m 90m Hurdles High Jump Long Jump Shot Put	Wilson Chui Wilson Chui Joshua Lodge Thierry Lamvohee Joshua Lodge Joshua Lodge Joshua Lodge Doran Tzapu	Joshua Lodge David Fischer Dane Stewart Thierry Lamvohee Joshua Beran Wilson Chui Thomas Wills David Fischer James Park	David Fischer Joshua Beran Joshua Lodge David Thompson Jeremy Moldovan David Fischer Stephen Hunt Wilson Chui David Fischer	13.10 27.20 1:03.74 2:36.51 5:27.19 15.40 145 cm 4.91 m 10.12 m
Champion	Joshua Lodge	Wilson Chui	David Fischer	
12 Years				
100 m 200 m 400 m 800 m 1500 m High Jump Shot Put Champion	S.Govintharajah S.Govintharajah S.Govintharajah Hamish Hosking William Fry William Furness Nicholas Chew William Furness	Steven Lafiatis William Furness Samuel Chung William Furness William Furness Dudley Robens Michael Wright S.Govintharajah	Nicholas Chew Steven Lafiatis Steven Lafiatis Dudley Robens Dudley Robens Andrew Wong Samuel Chung Steven Lafiatis Dudley Robens	14.10 33.00 1:15.70 3:03.17 6:14.87 130 cm 9.60 m

Sydney High Invitational Carnival 30th April, 1994

Event	Name	Time/Distance	Position
U/13 80 m Hurdles	J Lodge	13.25 s	1
U/16 100 m Hurdles	J Reynaldo	16.34 s	3
U/17 100 m Hurdles	A Tunggal	15.22 s	1
U/13 100 m	W Chui	12.60 s	1
U/15 100 m	D Rabin	11.98 s	3
U/17 100 m	A Deen	11.33 s	2
U/13 200 m	W Chui	26.16 s	1
U/15 200 m	G Houldsworth	24.24 s	2
U/16 200 m	S Blacker	23.83 s	1
U/16 200 m	J Reynaldo	25.05 5	2
0,10 200 m			-
U/13 400 m	W Chui	1.01.14	3
U/15 400 m	D Jones	56.75	2
U/16 400 m	B Clarsen	55.29	3
U/15 800 m	D Jones	2.09.16	1
U/15 1500 m	J Lodge	4.47.33	3
U/17 1500 m	J Gibb	4.59.23	3
0/1/ 1000 m		1107120	U
U/13 100 m Relay	High	55.02	3
U/15 100 m Relay	High	48.78	2
U/17 100 m Relay	High	45.79	3
Open 100 m Relay	High	44.64	2
11/12 1	TT 1	4 77	1
U/13 Long Jump	J Lodge	4.77 m	1
U/15 Long Jump	G Houldsworth	5.68 m	3
U/16 Long Jump	S Blacker	6.12 m	2
U/17 Long Jump	A Tunggal	6.08 m	2
U/14 Shot Put	S Huber	12.96 m	2
U/15 Shot Put	T Olivier	14.15 m	1
U/17 Shot Put	A Lamb	14.04 m	1
U/13 High Jump	J Lodge	1.51 m	1
U/15 High Jump	G Houldsworth	1.69 m	2
Athletics

GPS Athletics Carnival

he Ninety-Ninth Annual Combined Athletics Meeting of the GPS was held at the Sydney International Athletics Centre, Homebush, on Saturday 14 May 1994. High had a strong team of 70 competitors. The carnival started at 8:30 am with the first six field events.

The High competitors and spectators had reason to rejoice at 10:50 am when the electronic scoreboard flashed up the first progressive point score for the morning. It read: Senior Championship 1st High and Junior Championship 3rd High. The first place in the senior Championship was due to the outstanding efforts by Andrew Tzannes who won the Open long jump and Alex Tunggal who finished second in the U/17 long jump. Unfortunately we were not able to maintain this standard until the final event. High was very competitive in the sprints, relays and some field events. To improve our position in the future we need to improve in the middle distance and hurdles events. This of course will require a big commitment from the boys. Most GPS schools train four afternoons a week for two hours; some also in the mornings. Overall we finished 6th in the Senior Championship (9th in 1993) and 8th in the Junior Championship (7th in 1993). This was a pleasing result.

Two of our new year 7 boys gave outstanding performances in the U/13 age division. Wilson Chui won both the 100 m & 200 m, finished third in the 400 m and finished strongly in the relay to snatch second place for his team.

Joshua Lodge finished second in both the High Jump and Long Jump events. Due to the high jump going overtime he was only allowed one attempt in the long jump to qualify before returning to complete the high jump. When he returned to the long jump the event was in the final round. Joshua was obviously disadvantaged in both events. His efforts therefore are very commendable. Despite his disappointment Joshua demonstrated his determination by convincingly winning the 80 m Hurdles and running a strong first leg in the relay. Joshua's High Jump of 1.61 m broke the school record of 1.60 m set by N.Browne in 1943. Marc Stcherbina (team Captain) led by example, winning the Open 100 m Division and running strongly in both the 4 x 100 m and 4 x 400 m relays.

Some boys were unable to compete due to injury or illness. I am grateful to the boys who filled in on the day even though they knew that they would probably finish in 9th place. They deserve a special mention. Darren Jaye (Open 110 m hurdles & Open 800 m), Crom Ollivier (U/17 800 m), Adam Malouf (U/16 400 m), Daniel Rabin(U/115 400 m), Nigel Fitzhardinge(U/14 400 m) and James Solomons (U/14 800 m & 1500 m). James was obviously distressed in the 1500 m, having earlier run in the 800 m event. When it was suggested that he pull out with a lap to go he waved us away and continued on finishing eighth and earning his two school points. This was what true school spirit is all about. Thank you to all the boys who competed. Whether you were first or last I value your efforts equally. You were all part of a great team effort. Many boys recorded personal best efforts. Thank you also to the teachers who were officials and to the many parents and students who attended as spectators. Your support is much appreciated.

A special thanks to Harry Stanley, Tony Hannon, Mark Noonan, Nathan Chan and John Prorellis for their help in preparing the team. Mrs Khan, Penny and Dianne provided a valuable service on Saturday, strapping ankles and massaging aching muscles. The boys thank you very much for your contribution.

W.Baldock, Athletics Master.

See results overleaf.

Athletics

Results - Annual GPS Athletics

Name	Event	Place	Effort
Wilson Chui	U/13 100 m Ch.	First	12.82
	U/13 200 m Ch.	First	26.17
	U/13 400 m Ch.	Third	1.00.3
Joshua Lodge	U/13 80 m Hurdles Ch.	First	13.00
	U/13 High Jump	Second	1.61 m
	U/13 Long Jump	Second	4.86 m
	U/13 100 m Div.	Seventh	13.98
	U/13 800 m Ch.	Seventh	2.32.40
Raga Veratau	U/14 High Jump	Sixth	1.45 m
David Fischer	U/14 Long Jump	Sixth	4.60 m
Tom Bellenger	U/16 800 m Div	Seventh	2.14.58
Marc Bennie	U/15 800 m Div	Sixth	2.21.30
Nichilas Chew	U/13 Shot Put	Seventh	9.74 m
K. Unver	U/17 200 m Ch	Seventh	24.22
Todd Ollivier	U/15 Shot Put U/17 110 m Hurdles Ch	Third Second	14.60 15.50
Alex Tunggal		Second	6.44 m
Andrew Tzannes	U/17 Long Jump Open Long Jump	First	6.67 m
Grant Houldsworth	U/15 High Jump	Second	0.07 m 1.76 m
Grant Houldsworth	U/15 Long Jump	Second	4.87 m
	$U/15\ 200\ m\ Ch.$	Fifth	24.45
Alex Lamb	U/17 Shot Put	Second	14.30 m
Steven Blacker	$U/16\ 100\ m\ Ch.$	Fifth	11.67
	U/16 200 m Ch	Third	23.83
	U/16 Long Jump	Third	5.91 m
Daniel Jones	U/15 800 m Ch	Third	2.09.27
Peter Tan	U/15 100 m Div	Second	12.16
Daniel Rabin	U/15 100 m Ch	Sixth	12.13
John Reynaldo	U/16 100 m Div	Fourth	11.86
Azri Deen	U/17 100 m Div	First	11.60
Rudi Sheriff	Open 100 m Ch.	Seventh	11.50
	Open 200 m Ch	Sixth	23.26
Thierry Lamvohee	U/13 1500 m	Seventh	5.13.40
Steven Croft	Open 3000 m	Third	9.33.20
	U/17 1500 m	Fifth	
Marc Stcherbina	Open 100 m Div	First	11.19
S Blacker, D Jones, B Clarsen, G Houldsworth	Junior 4 x 400 m Relay	Third	
L Mussett, M Stcherbina, E Jones, J Jones-Hughes	Senior 4 x 400 m Relay	Fourth	
W Chui, J Lodge, E Ahn, J Beran	U/13 4 x 100 m Relay	Second	
J Tan, D Fischer, R Veratau, T Breakspear	U/14 4 x 100 m Relay	Seventh	
J Hamilton, D Rabin, P Tan, G Houldsworth	U/15 4 x 100 m Relay	Third	
S Blacker, J Reynaldo, K Chan, A Karihaloo	U/16 4 x 100 m Relay	Fifth	
A Tunggal, K Unver, A Deen, R Mecham	U/17 4 x 100 m Relay	Fourth	
S Harris, M Stcherbina, R Sheriff, A Tzannes	Open 4 x 100 m Relay	Fifth	



Back Row: B. Tyrrell, G.Cummins, J. Jones-Hughes, C.Allardice, R.Mecham. Second Row: R.Sheriff, G.Bowmer, G.Bishop, L.Mussett, B.Smailes, T.Dunn. Front Row: M.Huber, L.Mann, Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal), M.Stcherbina (Captain), Mr A.M.Hannon (Coach), D.Shaw, E.Jones. Absent: B.McKay.

First Fifteen

The 1994 season was full of expectations. Eleven of the strong 1993 team were back, a new specialist five-eighth had appeared from the sacred Shire district, there was not a weak player on the team. The pack was quick and clever. The backs were big and fast. The whole team was very fit. Marc Stcherbina and Jason Jones-Hughes were powerful centres who were supported by an electric back three in wingers Rushan Sheriff and Robert Mecham, and fullback, Grant Cummins. Evan Jones, the thinking man's scrum half, was feeding the new man, Grant Bowmer whose arrival seemed like a small miracle, as it enabled Marc Stcherbina to move out into his natural position of inside centre. The Stcherbina-Jones-Hughes combination was the centre-pairing from hell. Following them was a forwards' rat-pack, led by Luke Mann. the thinking man's prop. It was a pack that could keep up running with these big backs (cunning angles), and could, in fact, do all the fancy backs' tricks.

The trials passed with good performances, a solid moulding of the team. The first GPS game, against a fine Scots team, the 1993 Champions, was a quality game from both sides, despite the rain and mud at Bellevue Hill. High won it with some dashing tries, but Scots dominated the attack in the last quarter. They were not able to break the line. Against Shore we found the usual well-prepared opponents. Their game plan was to keep the ball in the forwards where they were hard and clever. This nearly worked. Then High broke out and scored several spectacular late tries to make the game seem lopsided when, in fact, it had been a tight, exciting, contest. By the time we were to play Joeys the caravan of supporters seemed to think that the competition was all over. The team knew better. Although Joeys had a light pack they had speed everywhere. Joeys started nervously and we were ahead 10-0 very quickly, and looked ready to score at will. But Joeys would not admit defeat. It was a good battle, but their speed took them through our defences to an impressive win.

The next game, against Riverview, was a great one. It showed the courage of the side which had to come back against a lop-sided score, to win from behind. At half-time, still way behind, the team, inspired by Marc Stcherbina's words, was never going to lose. This was the signal for two more games of quality, against a courageous Sydney Grammar, and a difficult Newington College. In fact, against Newington, the side produced a display which had to be seen to be believed. It was the best performance of the year. There had to be a fall from that level of sharpness. Kings came prepared to attack our centres in their defence. They did well to force a draw. In the end we had lost one game all year and were yet again second...a tough competition the GPS. Joeys were champions again, and worthy ones too. Sydney High were a quality side as well. They played their hearts out, taking risks in attack to provide some memorable tries. They worked very hard off-season and in season. They were gracious in victory, and courageous in defeat. They never disappointed this coach.

During and after the regular season came the representative programme. It is always a matter of pride to see our players in combined teams. In alphabetical order the fate of the representatives was as follows: Clinton Allardice, GPS II's. Grant Cummins, GPS II's. Evan Jones, GPS II's, NSW II's. Jason Jones-Hughes, GPS I's, NSW I's, Australia. Luke Mann, GPS I's, NSW I's, Australia. Ben McKay, GPS I's, NSW I's. Luke Mussett, VC GPS II's, VC NSW II's, Australian Trialist. Darren Shaw, GPS reserves. Marc Stcherbina, GPS I's, NSW I's, Captain Australia. The Australian team travelled to the UK and Europe with Sydney High providing the captain and the most players from one school.

It was a marvellous season, but it did not end in August. In December the club travelled overseas to the USA, England, and Scotland. Nearly forty boys shared the adventures of exotic travel: Alcatraz in San Francisco, Oxford v Cambridge at Twickenham, high quality games full of running rugby, old friends at King Edward VI Birmingham, even older friends at Arnold School in Blackpool, the highroad in Scotland, Edinburgh so lovely so brisk in winter, Disneyland and Universal Film Studios. We saw it all, did it all, regretted nothing.

Once more thanks must go to Tony Wilkes and Helen Mussett for their expert sports physiotherapy and unfailing grace under pressure. Thanks, too, to the mighty Harry Stanley and Bob Jinman who gave so much emotion and time and expertise to us. To the mighty Ken Robinson, manager supremo on the domestic scene and the exotic (O.S.), to Steve Jones who did all our worrying for us also on the domestic scene and O.S. Thanks also to the indomitable video cameramen: Scott (Of the River) Sanders who



Second Fifteen

Back Row: L.Roberts, S.Harris, F.Murray, V.Gencur, P.Testoni. Second Row: H.Robinson, P.Morris, P.Hynd, C.Daish, G.Bishop, B.Tyrrell. Front Row: C.Hockey, J.Delaney, A.Boyn, Mr C.W.Barris (Coach), S.Lawson, N.Young, D.Treacy. Absent: Mr R.Eggleton (Coach), A.Durie (Captain), G.Pritchard.



Third Fifteen

Back Row: D.Beaver, A.Wadey, P.Philipp, C.Jameson, S.Bray. Second Row: S.Lawson, P.Gaetjens, F.Roberts, K.Unver, M.Robinson, C.Byrnes. Front Row: J.Kim, Y.Lee, C.Roberts, Mr M.Smith (Coach), S.O'Brien, D.Park, S.Bolen.



Fourth Fifteen Back Row: J.Stephenson, G.Hickson. Second Row: M.Robinson, J.Wells, F.Roberts, G.Lee, K.Unver, J.Slezak. Front Row: B.Agnew, D.Park, S.Czernuszyn, Mr P.J.Day (Coach), C.McIntosh, A.Wajnryb, Y.Lee.



16A Fifteen

Back Row: M.Winning, S.Kovac, A.Webster, G.Fox, A.Karihaloo. Second Row: Mr G.Gilligan (Coach), M.Hennessy, B.Khan, B.Clarsen, S.Trembath, J.Barakate, J.Reynaldo, Mr P.Bigelow (Coach). Front Row: P.Salas, R.Jackson, G.Flynn, S.Sanders (Captain), P.Lyons, J.Whyte, S.Blacker.

has been planted behind the vital equipment nursing it through his hunger and isolation, since he was a child, and Brett (TAB) Killion who can record every moment of a game while placing and losing bets on wobbly geegees. Very gutsy, both.

This was a sweet team to coach, at its best, a great team. Sydney High rugby teams are remarkable in their tenacity and optimism. They remind me of Theodore Roosevelt's opinion:

"It is not the critic that counts...The credit belongs to the man who is in the arena...who strives valiantly, who errs and often comes up short again and again...who, at the best, knows in the end the triumph of high achievement, and who at worst, if he fails, at least fails while daring greatly, so that his place shall never be with those cold and timid souls who know neither victory nor defeat."

Tony Hannon, Coach.

15A Fifteen

r or two seasons this team had promised so much. There was strength, speed, power, and footballing mind amongst the team but as yet it was contained like a rat in a cage. The comradeship had grown and our coach Mr Steve Codey had nurtured our individual talents, bringing us at last together as a team - one that could prove formidable during the 1994 season.

After a total of seventeen games the team had notched up 480 points for and just 86 points against. We were co-premiers of the unofficial GPS competition, having lost only once to St Joseph's 13-19 after leading 13-12 with two minutes remaining - a breathtaking loss.

We also successfully competed in the CHS Buchan Shield knock out competition, making it as far as the semi-finals. Along the way we scored 247 points to 32 against, including a massive fortyone tries in just five games.

Player Profiles:

- (1) Matthew Bowman A player with incredible strength and amazing ball skills.
- (2) Lachlan Spark A crafty player who scored the match-winning try vs Newington.
- (3) Andrew Bowman A quiet achiever who was always in the thick of things.
- (4) *Todd Ollivier* A man who possesses speed and power. He gained vital lineout ball for the team.
- (5) Stephen Bray A player who ensured that the forwards made ground by adding his strength to the rucks and mauls.
- (6) *Kendall Robinson* A player with footballing instinct who constantly puts his body on the line.
- (7) Jamie Hamilton Has exceptional mobility and skills. His support play was like none other.
- (8) *Michael Kovac* A player who puts fear into the opposition. Michael was the top try scorer of the season.
- (9) Craig Wing His skills and vision ensured that the backline received quality ball.
- (11) Daniel Jones An inexperienced player who improved with every game. His speed ensured that breaks in the backline were turned into tries.
- (12) Masina Taule'alo Slotted into his new team very well, and proved a great acquisition.
- (13) David Hayter The most improved player of the season. His vision is widening and his defence is exceptional.
- *(14) Adam Hamer* Scored a number of clever individual tries.
- (15) Cameron Gray Has great positional play and a magical boot. He kicked sixty-four goals this season.

I would also like to thank our fringe players who filled gaps extremely well when injuries arose. These included Rory Murphy (Breakaway), Richard Irvine (Half), Kannon I Rajah (Second Row), Alister Hosking (Centre), and Chris Horrigan (Hooker).

Grant Houldsworth, Captain.



16B Fifteen Back Row: A.Sepahpour, B.Killion, R.McCawley. Second Row: S.Marsden, D.Yeats, M.Walton, J.Barakate, J.Roser, G.Nottage. Front Row: S.Thompson, L.Crawford, K.Cooney (Captain), Mr M.Green (Coach), G.Hastings, R.Mason, K.Bannister.



15A Fifteen Back Row: J.Hamilton, T.Ollivier, K.Robinson. Second Row: M.Bowman, M.Taule'alo, D.Jones, S.Bray, R.Murphy, Mr S.Codey (Coach). Front Row: C.Wing, D.Hayter, R.Irvine, M.Kovac, A.Bowman, A.Hamer, L.Spark. Absent: G.Houldsworth (Captain).



15B Fifteen Back Row: M.Walker, M.Williamson. Second Row: M.Ekstein, A.Hosking, A.Papageorgiou, J.Berengut, J.Ergen, Mr R.Miller (Coach). Front Row: C.Horrigan, A.Curtis, J.Rhee, M.Lancaster (Captain), A.O'Rourke, B.Golder, D.Whyte.



14B Fifteen

Back Row: N.Fitzhardinge, G.Huxham, T.Ryan. Second Row: J.Wagstaff, M.Howard, R.Mitchell, V.Chung, P.Lee, Mr A.M.Gainford (Coach). Front Row: A.Johnston, E.Foo, D.Zabow, M.Lee (Captain), H.Mak, J.Judge, A.Chapman.

Rugby Results 1994

Pre-Season Matches

	Newington 21 May	Waverley 28 May	Armidale 4 Jun	Scots SB 11 Jun	Cranbrook 18 Jun
XV	W 56-5	W 20-5	W 29-7	W 22-5	W 26-7
2XV	L 3-6	W 23-5	W 17-7	(9 Jun) W 31-0	D 6-6
3XV	L 0-13	W 10-0	NF	W 48-5	W 22-10
4XV	L 3-17	W 27-0	W 76-0 SJC 12XV	NF	??
16A	L 0-19	L 10-13	W 5-3	L 5-21	L 0-5
16B	L 7-11	L 0-17	W 17-5	L 15-19	W 17-0
16C	L 10-19	-	-	-	-
15A	L 10-13	W 7-6	W 12-0	W 77-0	W 27-3
15B	L 0-20	L 0-49	W ?	W 39-0	L 0-25
15C	L ?	L 0-40?	W 12-0 Wav 15F	NF	??
14A	L 0-73	L 7-32	W 26-0	W 10-8	L 12-18
14B	L 0-50	L 0-51	W 7-5	D 10-10	L 0-46
13A	L 0-34	L 0-117	W 10-5	L 0-36	L 0- ?
13B	L 0-27	L 0-127	NF	L 0-70	L 0-50?

Other Matches

XV: High 64 def St Joseph's Gregory Terrace 0; High 17 def Barker 7; High 43 def St Pius X 10.
2XV: High 5 def Gold Coast (Under 17) 0; High 25 def Waverley 0; High 32 def Barker 0.
15A: High 55 def Homebush BHS 3; High 73 def Marsden HS 3; High 27 def Westlake HS (NZ) 7.



13A Fifteen Back Row: J.Park, J.Corden, K.Robertson, M.Wright. Second Row: W.Furness, J.Beran, B.J.Gaudin, M.Allen, O.Harding, A.Liu, P.Schofield, M.Thillainadesan. Front Row: T.Wills, S.Barnes, M.Hamilton (Captain), Mr S.Board (Coach), L.Pride, G.O'Toole, J.Clark.



13B Fifteen

Back Row: J.Clegg, R.Chan, O.Stephenson-Roberts, M.Retter. Second Row: M.Orton, J.Rhee, P.Bush, M.Green, A.Quartararo, M.Slezak. Front Row: D.Robens, O.Gurney, J.Kavanagh (Captain), Mr A.Spencer (Coach), L.Osen, H.Hosking, J.Croft.

The Record 1994

Rugby Results 1994

GPS Competition Matches

	Scots 23 Jul	Shore 30 Jul 94	St Josephs 6 Aug 94	St Ignatius 13 Aug 94	Grammar 20 Aug 94	Newingto 27 Aug 94	0
XV	W 15-5	W 29-6	L 10-31	W 32-19	W 58-7	W 37-0	D 12-12
2XV	L 0-20	L 13-20	L 14-51	L 7-19	W 13-10	L 6-7	L 3-10
3XV	D 0-0	L 8-19	L 3-21	L 0-36	W 10-5	L 5-15	W 12-10
4XV	L 10-20	L 0-7	L 0-51 (vs 5XV)	L 7-31	W 62-7	L 5-12	L 0-18
16A	L 0-3	L 5-17	L 8-15	L 0-46	W 7-5	L 0-15	L 6-15
16B	L 0-24	D 10-10	L 5-31 (vs 16C)	L ?	D 0-0	L 0-31	W 12-5
15A	W 22-0	W 8-0	L13-19	W 8-0	W 17-5	W 15-5	W 25-3
15B	L 0-12	L 0-53	L 0-27 (vs 15C)	L 3- ?	L 0-12	L 5-19	L 3-15
15C	W 53-5	L 0-34?	W 20-9 (vs 15E)	L 0-20	W 12-0	L 0-11	W 21-12
14A	L 5-10	L 0-26	L 0-61	L 0-34	L 15-18	L 0-26	L 3-25
14B	W 12-10 (vs 14C)	L 0-66	L 0-43 (vs 14C)	L 0-74	L 5-46	L 0-44	L 0-101
13A	L 0-?	L 0-105	L 0-78	L 0-45	L 0-25	L 0-37	L 0-37
13B	L 0-?	L 0-96	L 0-89 (vs 13C)	L 0-35 (vs 13D)	L 0-67	L 0-64 (vs 13D)	L 0-109

Other Matches

15A XV: High 61 def Morisset HS 0; High 41 def Singleton HS 0; Cleveland St HS 26 def High 20.

Soccer Master

n excellent season! The growth in soccer continued with High fielding sixteen teams throughout the school. The resources of the coaching staff are severely stretched and without the time and dedication of Old Boys we would not be able to field half the teams that we do. Continuing success at High is dependent upon this Old Boy participation and fortunately to date we have been well served.

The 1994 First Grade team had the hard task of following the most successful team in the history of Sydney High. They may have lacked the individual skills of the 1993 team but they certainly matched them in courage and commitment. It was indeed a cruel blow for the team to lose the last round match to Kings 0-1 having dominated the game, and thus have the Premiership they so richly deserved snatched away.

The depth of talent at High was once again demonstrated by the Second Grade side, who, as GPS Second Grade Premiers, swept all before them and dominated the competition from start to finish. Special mention must be made of both senior captains - Boris Bronfentrinker (Firsts) and Trent Dickeson (Seconds) who inspired their respective teams by their strong leadership and commitment.

Once again we owe a debt of gratitude to the happy band of parents whose support was greatly appreciated by the boys, both on the sideline and in preparing the afternoon teas which were rated the best in the GPS.

Special thanks are also due to the Principal, Richard Stratford, and the Acting Sportsmaster, Ross Farrington, for their support for soccer throughout the year.

At the start of every new season it is generally conceded that Sydney High are the team to beat! But few ever do!

Tom Dolan, Soccer Master.

First Grade Soccer

he First Grade Soccer side for 1994 had very big shoes to fill following on from the most successful season the school has had. We also had the job to defend the GPS Premiership and the CIS Cup. There were many people who doubted the ability of this team to achieve anywhere near the heights of the 1993 side. However the players were all determined to prove the critics wrong and we knew we would be one of the top teams once again this year. We had a good combination of new and old players with seven players back from the successful 1993 side.

Prior to the GPS competition we were involved in two other competitions, the Commonwealth Bank Cup (the top competition in the state) and the Independent Schools Cup. In the Commonwealth Bank Cup still very much unprepared and only beginning to get used to playing together we were knocked out in the third round by a very good Kingsgrove North HS side. In the Independent Schools Cup we received a very difficult draw, coming up first against St Spyridon School. We had played them the week before in a trial match, and with five regular players out we had lost 2-4. However with a full strength side bar one (our vice-captain Alex Lamb who missed the whole pre-season) we knew St Spyridon would not have it all their own way. Following a very tough game we were constantly on the attack, and it was only their goalkeeper and the posts which kept the scores even. Then disaster struck. With an off-side trap failing they took their only chance and were able to hold off our continual raids. They not only beat us, but also went on to win the entire competition.

We were now all the more determined to win the GPS following the disappointments in the other competitions. The team's pre-season performance was very encouraging, winning four games, and losing only two, with a good 2-0 victory over Newington, one of our major GPS competitors.

vs Scots

This was an extremely important game as Scots were one of the early pre-season favourites, and it was also important for us to get off to a good start. Playing in heavy rain we were on the attack from the start with Boris Bronfentrinker and Jeremy



Back Row: R.Finocchiaro, T.Dickeson, B.Speed, A.Pold, M.Keller. Second Row: D.Wong, B.Hart, J.Wong, D.Butt, J.Nicholson, H.Truong. Front Row: Q.Hua, A.Deen, Mr R.J.Stratford (Principal), B.Bronfentrinker (Captain), Mr T.Dolan (Coach), A.Lamb, M.Arima.

Wong doing a lot of work in the midfield on the big E.S.Marks field. But it took a defender to spark our goal as Hubert Truong made a great run from sweeper doing all the work and allowing John Finocchiaro to finish. We looked set to win but Scots never gave up and it took Adam Pold to pull off a brilliant save to give us the 1-0 victory. A great start.

vs Shore

This turned out to be a very easy game. Shore was not in our league and we had a comfortable 5-0 victory.

vs St Joseph's

This was the clash of the two favourites for the GPS premiership. We knew they were very big and would play a physical style of game. In fact that week at training our coach Mr Dolan had used the rugby bump pads to prepare us for a very physical clash. However the game started disastrously for us with St Joseph's scoring in the first few minutes and then scoring a penalty. Within ten minutes we were down 0-2. Trying to steady things down we began to get back into the match. On half time we received a penalty but the most lethal striker in the GPS, Josh Nicholson, was unable to convert it. After an earbashing from Mr Dolan we came out fighting in the second half and dominated play but the ball just would not go in. Then luck swung our way and we received a second penalty. This time the captain stood up to take it, but unluckily struck the post with a powerful drive. The end result was a 0-2 loss.

vs St Ignatius

The first half was a surprisingly tight affair, and we suffered the setback of losing Daniel Butt, the backbone of our defence, coming off injured after fifteen minutes. The break came from Brenton Speed (who was in fourth grade the previous week) as he finished a sharp chance. The second half showed our dominance with Michael Keller converting twice. The result was a 3-0 victory, and we were back to our winning ways.

vs Grammar

This was expected to be an easy game, but Grammar never gave up. We played a second-rate game but still came away with a 1-0 win.

vs Newington

This was a real grudge match. Although we beat Newington in the pre-season, no High First Grade team had beaten Newington in a competition match in four years. The game did not start off well, as following a defensive lapse Newington took the lead. Once again we were behind, but we continued to fight, and our tenacity paid off with John Finocchiaro scoring to bring the scores level at half time. We came out focussed for the second half, and in the first minute Boris Bronfentrinker chipped the keeper. But the ball was tipped onto the bar and fell dead. But John was there to rush it through. We managed to hang on for a 2-1 win, and had played our way into first place on the table.

vs Kings

A win or a draw and the GPS premiership would be ours. But Kings was the only undefeated team in the GPS and sat one win below us on the table. The game was played at McKay and there was a very large crowd from both schools, so the pressure was on. The match was very tight but a lapse in the midfield gave Kings their chance and they went one up. At half time Mr Dolan let us know in no uncertain terms the way we were playing. The second half saw a very different High team take the field, constantly on the attack. Yet luck was not on our side - two shots hit the crossbar, and numerous attempts were saved by the Kings goalie, leaving the score at 0-1. To retain first place we needed St Joseph's to at most draw against Scots, but they managed a victory.

This was the end of a somewhat disappointing and unlucky season. We finished off in second place with 12 goals for and only 3 against. We realised that not always does the best team win. It was however a very enjoyable season with the players really combining well and having some good times. We came as close to winning as possible, being second by just one competition point to St Joseph's.

Player Profiles

Adam Pold (Goalkeeper): Adam is only in Year 11 but is one of the most experienced players. Adam did not achieve the same heights as he did last year, but still had a great season, reflected in the goal sheet showing that he conceded only three. Adam's attitude and application at training was a highlight. He was rewarded with selection in the GPS Second Grade.

Hubert Truong (Sweeper): Hubes was the find of the season at sweeper moving there from left midfield. He was an inspiration to the side and was voted Players' Player of the Season. What he lacked in size he made up for in effort. He was rewarded by selection in the GPS Seconds, and was unlucky not to be in the Firsts.

Azri Deen (Right Back): Azri was a rugby convert and slotted straight into First Grade. A real speed machine, Azri played with great determination and aggression. Having gained valuable experience this year he will play a major role in next year's side.

Daniel Butt (Centre Back): Daniel was the "axe" of the side. He is a real team player, always prepared to put his body on the line. He was rock solid in defence, and proved dangerous in the air. He was selected in GPS Seconds, and will provide the basis of the defence line next year.

Ben Hart (Left Back): Ben was the quiet achiever, saying very little but always giving one hundred per cent on the field, and he never let the team down. Ben was also very dominant in the air, especially off corners.

Alex Lamb (Vice-Captain, Left Midfield): Alex was a vital part of the side and was not only effective in defence, but also proved very dangerous in attack. Alex was selected in the GPS Seconds, and will be a great captain of next year's side.

Jeremy Wong (Centre Midfield): Jeremy was an unexpected addition to the side, but a very welcome one. As last year's captain his experience was invaluable. Starting off with a spree of goals Jeremy struggled to find his best form when it was most needed. He finished the season with six goals, and was selected in the GPS First Grade side.

Boris Bronfentrinker (Captain, Centre Midfield). *Michael Keller* (Right Midfield): Michael never gave up all season and ran his heart out in every game. Although he struggled for goals early, Michael found his touch towards the middle of the season, finishing with four goals and playing way into GPS Thirds.

Joshua Nicholson (Centre Forward): It was hoped that Josh would be able to carry on the High tradition of great centre forwards. He was a deadly marksman and top goal scorer in the side (ten), but he was closely watched by all opposition sides, preventing him from showing his true ability. He was selected in GPS Firsts and will be vital to next season's campaign.

John Finocchiaro (Centre Forward): Having not played for two seasons, John came back in devastating form, finishing with eight goals. John always played with a great deal of aggression, and fought to the very end. This determination resulted in his selection in GPS Thirds.

Other players such as Brenton Speed, who stepped up from Fourth Grade to play very well, and Daniel Wong, Quang Hua, and Masato Arima, all from Second Grade, all played very well in the side when called upon.

Many people must be thanked for the season, none more than our coach Mr Tom Dolan. Mr Dolan is a great coach and his time and effort are what moulded us into the great team we were. His dedication was greatly appreciated, not only to First Grade but to the whole of Sydney High soccer. We also thank warmly the parents who provided such wonderful afternoon teas, and the parents and students who gave us great support this season.

Boris Bronfentrinker, Captain.

15A Soccer

he 1994 season started horribly for the 15As, losing all but one trial game and being eliminated from the Bill Turner Cup in only the second round. The GPS season was much more successful, as the team went through the season undefeated, becoming equal unofficial premiers with Newington.

Jay Chinchen in goal had a great season, even winning a penalty shoot-out for us against Waverley. His goal was protected well by the solid back fours, led by Riaz Dean at centre back and supported by the two fullbacks Shaun Garber and Peter Tan. We were always in control in the centre of the park thanks to the two hard-working central midfielders, Ian Frenkel and Ho-Young Lim. Outside these two was Andrew Bennie on the left and Michael Patoka on the right, both of whom gave many vital crosses to our forwards. The forwards Marc Bennie and Oggie Kolev could shoot from anywhere in the park and could take on and beat any defender. The Left wing was Guy Olian's position. He was a tireless worker and the scorer of two vital goals against Newington.

Special thanks go to Thaha Mohideen and Mark Kaizik, our two coaches, for sticking with us through the season, even taking off time from their university courses to coach us. Look out for the 1995 16A's.

Warrick Segal, Captain.





Third and Fourth Grade Soccer

Back Row: A.Murray, J.Cuff, B.Walker, P.Sharpe, M.Webb, J.Bloom. Second Row: J.Grant, J.Suttie, D.Jaye, B.Ng, Y.Ben-Nissan, T.Kidron, A.Tunggal, V.Kanevsky. Front Row: J.Hews, B.Phillips, M.Lion, D.Parker, Mr T.Dolan (Coach), N.Kazakos, W.J.Jung, R.Koh, M.Arima.



16A Soccer Back Row: M.Benjamin, P.Barany, T.Tez, E.Rosenthal. Front Row: R.Lindsay, A.Malouf, J.Lafiatis, D.Gertler (Captain), M.Benjamin, R.Ambler, A.Dang.



16B Soccer Back Row: A.Hakkinen, P.Richard, M.Dekic, G.Chimenti. Front Row: D.Regos, J.Denes, C.James, P.Barany, D.Fitzgibbon, A.Daniel, S.Cheng.



16C Soccer Back Row: S.Cheng, A.Hakkinen, L.McDowell, B.Fialkov, R.Budavari. Front Row: C.Tan, J.Azzi, M.Dekic, T.Tez (Coach), P.Foo, G.Chimenti, D.Fitzgibbon.



15A Soccer Back Row: G.Olian, O.Kolev, P.Tan, J.Chinchen, R.Ignjatic, M.Patoka, S.Garber. Front Row: M.Bennie, K.White, H.Lim, W.Segal, I.Frenkel, A.Deen, A.Bennie.



15B Soccer

Back Row: N.Daunt Watney, P.Moller, A.Balafas. Second Row: J.Tracey, S.Lee, W.Cooley, J.Kim, A.Sitta, Mr W.Hutcheson (Coach). Front Row: W.Lo, M.Cole, C.Tan, W.Tong, M.Schiralli, L.Lobo, E.Steele.



14A Soccer Back Row: J.Tan, C.Lundy, M.Pollock, D.Chersky, A.Legg. Front Row: S.Kong, J.Solomons, R.Michael, D.Kelly, B.Miller:

14A Soccer

he 14As had four new players in the side, compared to last year's team, namely James Solomons, Craig Lundy, Anthony Legg, and Richard Michael, who came up from the Bs to captain the side.

The pre-season rounds proved to be fruitful for the side with a great 2-1 win over Newington, and a 3-0 victory over St Patricks. The GPS season started slowly for the 14As, but in the end we were only beaten twice. Several good wins included a 2-0 victory over Kings.

Our thanks are due to Richard Sandall for his expert and enthusiastic coaching of both the 14As and the 14Bs.

Daniel Chersky

14B Soccer

he 14Bs played very well during the whole season, with first year players Ben Garber and Ben Loughman providing strength in both defence and attack. The side also had a new player in their captain, Ariel Jankelson who also proved to be a great asset.

The brave lads improved with every match, and had some great wins over Kings, St Ignatius, and especially over Newington. Much of this success was due to the energetic and committed coaching of Richard Sandall, to whom go our heartfelt thanks. Daniel Chersky

13A Soccer

The Thirteen As only lost one game in the whole season. It was a 1-3 loss at Scots in wet conditions, which didn't let us play our fast passing game. Our best game was against Newington at the Bat and Ball field. Both teams played great soccer. Newington led early but a "screamer" by Alon IIsar levelled the score at 1 all and ended the scoring.

Our defence was solid and our sweeper Joshua Lodge stopped many fast breaks from the opposition. Our goalkeeper, Olivier Charkos, stopped many shots at goal. John Cusbert was our most consistent player, always putting in a hundred per cent effort and always bringing the ball up field on the left hand side. Stephen Webb did the same on the right using his speed. Alon Ilsar, Thierry Lamvohee and Sam Piper set up most of the goals which were finished splendidly by our two forwards Ben Huddleston and Ben Romalis.

The team would like to thank our two coaches Jimmy Aschner and Martin Kovac for doing a great job in organising and coaching us through the whole season.

Alon Ilsar, Captain.



14B Soccer Back Row: R.Chan, D.Nguyen, B.Garber, E.Chan, B.Loughman, D.Sandor, T.Vogelgesang. Front Row: A.Goldberg, A.Nemeth, N.Apoifis, A.Jankelson, J.Meyer, L.Grant, L.Flynn.



13A Soccer Back Row: B.Huddleston, J.Lodge, J.Dooley, A.Ilsar, M.Sinai. Front Row: S.Webb, J.Cusbert, S.Hunt, B.Romalis, T.Lamvohee.



13B Soccer Back Row: D.Thompson, D.Vered, K.Prasad, S.Lafiatis. Front Row: K.Chow, R.Lopis, M.Bradburn, C.Lam, K.Chung.



13C Soccer Winners of The Dolan Trophy Back Row: J.O'Mahoney, S.Yun, M.Stender, S.O'Gorman, I.Marinkovic, T.Nation. Front Row: Y.Levy, S.Barrett, Mr R.J.Stratford (Coach), J.Clegg, A.Bullivant. Absent: S.Govintharajah.

Cross Country



Second Row: Mr M.Noonan (Cross Country Master), D.Hirano, P.Nicholas, J.Kelly, J.Lodge, T.Bellenger, D.Kelly, S.Croft, J.Szeto, Mr Front Row: J.Moldovan, S.Allen, E.Chan, A.Bennie, E.Lim, M.Bennie, S.Chung, K.Mo, W.Fry, J.Prorelis (Coach).

Back Row: A. Gosling. T.Hughes, K.Berlick, B.Surrest, C.McKnight, C.Ollivier, A.Robilliard, Y.Azriel, C.Nicholson.

Cross Country

Skiing

he ski team achieved remarkable success in the 1994 ski season under the supervision of Mr Andrew Spencer. The inter-schools competition grew even larger with thousands of competitors and increased sponsorship. With some of the key moguls competitors out of school or unable to ski, the focus turned to our juniors and cross country teams. The Northern Division, comprising all New South Wales schools north of Goulburn, was the first competition. The Alpine teams performed well and we came 9th in the Second Division. The most surprising result was in the Second Division moguls where the team of David Gertler, Peter Nicholas and Andrew Bowman came 2nd overall with David individually coming 2nd and Peter coming 9th. In cross country the team of Peter Nicholas, Lindsay Crawford and Michael Hennessy skied up in First Division, and came 2nd to the Shore School.

At the state competition the moguls team fell and failed to secure a place. The cross country team was successful and came 4th, beaten by Shore, Monaro, and another local school.

The cross country team then proceeded to the National Championships held at Mt Blue Cow in New South Wales. The field was very large, and some of the best junior skiers were present. In the competition the team finished 6th behind the Victorian schools. This clearly indicates the increase in competition since our first entry in 1992. Peter Nicholas individually came about 15th overall.

Our efforts would not have been possible without the help of Mr Spencer who was totally committed to fund-raising, transportation, and team support.

Peter Nicholas.



Rotary Youth Exchange

Mr R.J.Stratford, Vince Musumeci and Mr S.Creer, Secretary of Ashfield Rotary Club on the occasion of the presentation of an Australian blazer to Vince to mark his selection for a Rotary Youth Exchange to Japan, which he is to take up in 1995.

Rifle Shooting

In the provided HTML results in the GPS Premiership were also obtained in both First and Second Grade teams as well as Sydney High having one of its shooters selected for the GPS Combined Rifle Team for the first time in about ten years.

This year also marked the first time that the Rifle Club had obtained the services of a professional coach, John Edwards, who offered his expertise free of charge. His teachings in every aspect of shooting were to prove invaluable at home at the GPS and abroad in England. His methods of training and coaching have since reshaped the nature of training in the Rifle Club and will result in changes in training being implemented in future training camps and sessions.

After months of training at various rifle ranges from Canberra to Mudgee, and coaching from Australian Army Rifle Association members in addition to our club coaches Angus Edwards and Nathan Scudder, the touring team of seven boys and one girl along with Mr. Blinkhorne and our two coaches met at the airport on Sunday morning, 19th June. After the endless process of checking in equipment and personal luggage, farewelling tearful family members (who probably had a party after we left), and last minute instructions from John Edwards and the Headmaster who had kindly given up his Sunday to see us off at the airport, we were finally away.

After a transfer in Thailand on to a virtually empty 747 (everyone had a middle row of four seats to themselves to stretch out on) and a twelve hour flight, we arrived at Heathrow International severely jet lagged and ready to sleep (pity it was 6:30 am when we arrived and we didn't get to sleep until about 10:30!). We met our contacts and proceeded to the Army Cadet Force Training Facility at Tyddesley Wood in the West Midlands, our home for the next week or so.

The next two days were spent recovering and doing a little local sightseeing, visiting Coventry, Warwick Castle, Stratford-upon-Avon (Shakespeare's birthplace for those not up on their literary history), and seeing a production at the Royal Shakespeare Theatre.

Our first shooting match was at Tyddesley Wood against Cheltenham College and Malvern College. In spite of still being jet lagged and certain problems with British ammunition, the team performed creditably, finishing second behind Cheltenham College (Top Scorer being A.Brown on 64-5 out of 70-14).

After another rest day, the team travelled to Kingsbury to compete in the *Ashburton Trials* on Saturday 25th June. After a morning practice, Sydney High shot against The Oakhill School, The Rugby School and the Derby Cadets. Despite tricky conditions, Sydney High finished second, six points (out of 560) behind the Derby Cadets. However, in the individual match, the only female member of our team, Alyson Brown, finished first with 34-3 out of 35-7 (shot on two targets to save time and in four minutes ie. *fast*). This resulted in her being presented with the *Mark Spencer Cup* which was brought back to Australia.

The team had one more engagement at Tyddesley Wood, a social shoot with the West Merion Air Training Corps using the bolt action version of the British SA80 (It was interesting to note that we shot better groups than they did) before heading for the Bisley Ranges in Surrey making a stop in Oxford and having a tour of the prestigious Eton College. Shooting resumed the next day with practices at 300, 500, 600, 800, 900, and 1000 yards.

After another touring day in which we visited Windsor Castle and Portsmouth, four full days of competition began. The first day's match against two teams from the Sevenoaks School ended with Sydney High finishing second once again (Top Scorer being A.Knopman with 47-2 out of 50-10). The second day's match was against a combined team from the Charterhouse School and the Royal Grammar School. Although they were reported to be one of the best teams in the region we were confident that we could give them a run for their money. The long match and constantly changing conditions gave everyone a chance to make the scoreboard (Top scorers 300 yards: V. Rosenfeld 48-1; 500 yards: P.Wong 48-3; 600 yards: S.Denton 45-3; 900 yards: O.Heath 47-3; 1000 yards: A.Brown 47-4). After 600 yards we were actually ahead by one point, coming up from fourteen behind after 500 yards. After 900 yards we had increased our lead to an amazing 29 points. But victory was not to be ours; after 1000 yards in which only half the team managed to get through without a miss (due to the



First Grade Rifle Shooting Back Row: A.Knopman, S.Denton, V.Rosenfeld. Front Row: B.Ng, P.Ly, Mr G.Blinkhorne (Shooting Master), P.Wong (Captain), K.Webster. Absent: A.Guth fact that with the odd exception we only had rifles accurate to 800 m whereas the opposition all had rifles which made the distance), the opposing combined team had beaten us by 40 points. (Aggregate top scorer being A. Brown with 229-14 out of 250). The unspoken consensus between both teams was that had our side had comparable equipment Sydney High would have triumphed.

Our final shooting activity was an individual competition - the *British Commonwealth Rifle Club Match*. This competition attracts competitors from all over the world with the team seeing many familiar faces from our home range at Malabar there to compete in this prestigious match. Held over two days, there were more than 200 entries among them seven boys, one girl and two coaches (Angus and Nathan) representing Sydney High School.

At the end of the first day after four ranges (300 yards, 500 yards x 2, 600 yards), the highest aggregate amongst the team went to P.Wong with 182 out of 200 but the performance of the day went to Kris Webster. At 600 yards Kris posted an incredible score of 49-7 out of 50-10 putting him in the top 50 (yes, he made the scoreboard) in 34th position putting his name in the company of some of the best in this international competition. The fact that such a high score only resulted in a position of 34th gives an indication of the calibre of some of the top entrants.

The second and final day consisted of a shoot at the 900 yard and dreaded 1000 yard mounds. The day ended with all team members shooting creditably over the two days the highest aggregate going to A. Brown followed by P.Wong and K. Webster.

The final three days of the tour were spent rushing around London, taking a guided tour of the city centre, houses of parliament, visiting Greenwich, the National Maritime Museum, the British Naval Academy, the Old Royal Observatory, the Imperial War Museum, the Tower of London, seeing a production of Les Miserables and shopping. Right up to the last minute the trip remained interesting with severe traffic problems (not to mention wrong directions given by a service station attendant - wrong by about 180 degrees!), computer terminal failures at the counter and baggage check-in delays hindering our trip to and arrival at the airport. This resulted in the last member of the team checking in 15 minutes before the stated departure time and making an Olympic-qualifying run from one end of Heathrow to the other (ignoring stares from other holiday makers and airport security who probably thought that we had just planted a bomb and were running for our lives). After being delayed 15 minutes (on our account) the plane finally took off. We spent a day in Thailand on our return trip before returning home with one more major shooting event on our calender - the GPS Annual Shoot.

Held on the 19th and 20th of July at Hornsby Rifle Range, both First and Second Grade were determined to improve on their previous performances despite the fact that those who went to England were still recovering from the intensive tour. First Grade got off to a flying start in their first match, the Rawson Cup. After 500 m, High was leading the field with an unprecedented (for High) five "possibles" being recorded (K. Webster 35-5, B.Ng 35-2, P.Ly 35-1, V.Rosenfeld 35-1, A.Knopman 35-0). However our scores at 600 m were to let us down and we finished 4th in the Rawson Cup (Top scorer being S.Denton with 69-4 out of 70-14) only 5 points (out of 560) behind Kings, the winners. First Grade did not have much success in the next match either, finishing 5th in the NRA Shield only 8 points (out of 400) behind Grammar, the winners.

The morning of the second day began with the *Second Grade Premiership Match*. Second Grade did very well against their more experienced opponents finishing 4th in their competition which is the best result achieved by Second Grade in the last quarter of a century (another notable achievement for High). Top scorers being T.Dickeson and B.Surrest both with 66-3 out of 70-14.

The afternoon saw the final match of the First Grade Premiership, the Buchanan Shield at 300 m. After the first stage High was coming 5th after some average performances (Top scorers S.Denton, A.Guth and K.Webster all with 38-3 out of 40-8). After the second stage, Snap, High had clawed its way up one position to finish 4th in the Buchanan Shield (Top scorers in the Snap being P.Wong with 39 and K.Webster with 37 out of 40 and top aggregate scorer being K.Webster with 75-3 out of 80-8). This resulted in High finishing 4th overall in the First Grade Premiership which was won by Grammar. The team's disappointment was tempered by the fact that this was the first time in about ten years that High did not finish last and that our final score was only 31 points (out of 1600) behind the winners compared to the previous year's result where High finished more than 100 points off the leader. Top scorers for First Grade were S.Denton with 189-7 followed by K.Webster with 188-11 out of 200, Scott's performance earned him a position

Rifle Shooting

in the GPS Combined Rifle Team (yet another achievement as no one can remember when the last time a member from Sydney High made the team).

Without the hard work and support of many people besides the team members, nothing comparable to this year's events and achievements could have happened. Thanks must be given to: Mr. Geoff Blinkhorne, Angus Edwards, John Edwards and Nathan Scudder for the time and effort they all spent training the various teams and all the hours spent in administration and organisation of club activities and events; the Headmaster for his continuing support of the sport; the High Club; the Friends of the Sydney High School Rifle Club committee and all those who assisted the club in their endeavours this year. On the other side of the world in England the Touring Team wish to thank: Mrs. Iris Bennett and the National Rifle Association for their efforts in organising matches for us and for providing accommodation for us during our stay in England and all the countless individuals and groups who supported a small group of people "from the colonies" in the words of one of them. The success of the tour to a large extent was due to them.



Coxswains Race Day Health Food Gareth Morgan (First VIII) and David Bowman (Second VIII)

Philip Wong, Captain of Shooting.



Second Grade Rifle Shooting Back Row: T.Dickeson, B.Surrest, D.Thomson. Front Row: O.Heath, C.Mora, Mr G.Blinkhorne (Shooting Master), M.Lion, D.Charlesworth.

List of Officers

	Headmaster	Captain	President OBU	President P&C
1883	J. Waterhouse			
1884 ⁽¹⁾	J. Coates	F.W. Doak		
1885	J. Coates	G.C. Saxby		
1886	J. Coates	G.C. Saxby		
1887	J. Coates	F.W. Doak		
1888	J. Coates	P.J. Pratt		
1889	J. Coates	A.B. Davies	OLD BOYS UNION	
1890	J. Coates	J.P. Wood	Founded June 13 1892	
1891	J. Coates	H.S. Dettmann	Tounded June 15 1072	
1892	J. Coates	H.S. Dettmann	J. Coates	
1893	J. Coates	W.G. Forsyth	J. Coates	
1894	J. Coates	W.G. Forsyth	J. Coates	
1895	J. Coates	F.A. Todd	5. Coulds	
1896	J. Waterhouse	F.A. Todd	The OBU lapsed in 189	5 due
1070	5. Waternouse	J.P.V. Madsen	to the reduced enrolmer	
1897	J. Waterhouse	F.A. Todd	the School and a subseq	
1898	J. Waterhouse	O.U. Vonwiller	lack of former pupils to	
1899	J. Waterhouse	O.A.A. Diethelm	up Union positions. The	
1077	5. Waternouse	C. St. L. Willis	was reformed on 11 Au	
1900	J. Waterhouse	C.E. Weatherburn	1902 under A.M. Eedy.	5450,
1,000		A.M. Levick	1902 ander 11101 2003	
1901	J. Waterhouse	G.L. Tomlinson		
1902	J. Waterhouse	W.E.T. Porter	A. M. Eedy	
1903	J. Waterhouse	H.S. Utz	P. J. Pratt	
1904	J. Waterhouse	H.S. Utz	C. H. Cooke	
1905	J. Waterhouse	A.S. Walker	Prof. O. U. Vonwiller	
1906	J. Waterhouse	R.C. Blumer	R. C Forsyth	
1907	J. Waterhouse	W.R. Brown	C. M. Drew	
1908	J. Waterhouse	A.L. Buchanan	G. C Saxby	
1909	J. Waterhouse	J.G.M. Beale	C. A. Fairland	
1910 (2)	J. Waterhouse	C. G. McDonald	Prof. F. A. Todd	
1911	J. Waterhouse	O. D. Oberg	P. S. Hunt	
		J. R. Nield		
		E. J. Saxby		
1912	J. Waterhouse	F. Wootton	G. C. Saxby	
1913	J. Waterhouse	G. J. M. Saxby	A. Bohrsmann	
		W. S. Patterson		
1914	J. Waterhouse	J. Woodhouse	A. G. Henderson	
1915	J. Waterhouse	C. E. Brake	A. G. Henderson	
1916	R. J. Hinder	A. W. W. Gray	W. G. Lewes	
1917	R. J. Hinder	T. H. Henry	E. J. Hooke	
1918	R. J. Hinder	F. E. Stayner	E. J. Hooke	
1919 ⁽³⁾	C. R. Smith	G. B. Morris	H. K. Prior	
1920	C. R. Smith	K. M. McCredie	H. K. Prior	
1921	C. R. Smith	S. J. Burt	L. F Watt	
1922	C. R. Smith	A. Underhill	L. F Watt	
1923	C. R. Smith	E. M. Henry	W. W. Vick	
1924	C. R. Smith	S. C. King	A. M. Eedy	

List of Officers

	Headmaster	Captain	President OBU	President P&C
1925	G. C. Saxby	E. L. Pilkington	R. T. McKay	Rev H.E.Hulme
1926	G. C. Saxby	K. C. Hardy	R. T. McKay	Rev H.E.Hulme
1927	G. C. Saxby	L. W. Hepper	R. T. McKay	Rev H.E.Hulme
1928	G. C. Saxby	B. Gardiner	A. M. Eedy	Rev H.E.Hulme
	5		5	A.R.Sullivan
1929	G. C. Saxby	J . L. Still	W. J. Cleary	A.R.Sullivan
1930	G. C. Saxby	T. P. Pauling	O. A. A. Diethelm	A.R.Sullivan
1931	G. C. Saxby	E. W. Hyman	O. A. A. Diethelm	A.R.Sullivan
1932	G. C. Saxby	R. L. McKinnon	H. F. Halloran	A.R.Sullivan
1933	G. C. Saxby	A. W. Horner	S. A. Smith	A.R.Sullivan
1934	F. McMullen	F. B. Horner	S. A. Smith	A.Horner
1935	F. McMullen	J. Maxwell	C. G. McDonald	A.Horner
1936	J. H. Killip	H. Turk	C. G. McDonald	H.B.Edwards
1937	J. H. Killip	K. J. Oram	G. F. Diamond	H.B.Edwards
1938	J. H. Killip	R. Higham	Judge J. R. Nield	E.H.Oliver
	-	-	-	H.B.Edwards
1939	J. H. Killip	N. Docker	Judge J. R. Nield	H.B.Edwards
1940	J. H. Killip	R. Loton	Dr G. Hardwicke	R.S.Betty
1941	J. H. Killip	N. McInnes	C. N. Hirst	R.S.Betty
1942	J. H. Killip	J. Dexter	C. N. Hirst	R.S.Betty
1943	J. H. Killip	E. Swinbourne	E. Pye	R.S.Betty
1944	J. H. Killip	A. Hodge	Dr G. Hardwicke	R.S.Betty
1945	J. H. Killip	K. Cross	Dr G. Hardwicke	R.S.Betty
1946	J. H. Killip	P. Turner	Dr G. Hardwicke	R.S.Betty
1947	J. H. Killip	B. Thiering	Major D. J. Duffy	B.R.White
1948	J. H. Killip	N. Pearce	Major D. J. Duffy	B.R.White
1949	J. H. Killip	R. Morrow	A. R. Beveridge	B.R.White
1950	J. H. Killip	J. Agnew	A. R. Beveridge	B.R.White
1951	J. H. Killip	J. Thronett	K. C. Cameron	W.B.Nehl
1952	G. Barr	V. Littlewood	K. C. Cameron	W.B.Nehl
1953	G. Barr	M. Stuart	P. G. Saywell	A.G.Leroy
1954	G. Barr	C. Chamberlain	A. R. Callaway	T.W.Rushall
1955	K. J. Andrews	W. Summers	A. R. Callaway	T.W.Rushall
1956	K. J. Andrews	R. May	A. R. Callaway	T.W.Rushall
1957	K. J. Andrews	K. Rubie	Col D. J. Duffy	T.W.Rushall
1958	K. J. Andrews	P. R. Phillips	Col D. J. Duffy	T.W.Rushall
1959	K. J. Andrews	W. Young	Col D. J. Duffy	M.R.Wills
1960	K. J. Andrews	A. Cairns	A. Ferguson	M.R.Wills
1961	K. J. Andrews	J. Coleman	A. Ferguson	M.R.Wills
1962	K. J. Andrews	F. Conner	A. Ferguson	J.H.Levi
1963	K. J. Andrews	R. McKay	W. McMurray	J.H.Levi
1964	M. R. Callaghan	N. Stamell	W. McMurray	J.H.Levi
1965	M. R. Callaghan	N. Morgan	C. E. H. Rubie	W.F.Halliday
1966	M. R. Callaghan	J. Isaacs	C. E. H. Rubie	W.F.Halliday
1967	M. R. Callaghan	J. Isaacs	A. F. Deer	W.F.Halliday
1968	M. R. Callaghan	D. Luxford	A. F. Deer	R.A.Blomberg
1969	M. R. Callaghan	A. Tzannes	The Hon Sir G. Wallace	R.A.Blomberg
1970	M. R. Callaghan	J. Ehrlich	The Hon Sir G. Wallace	R.A.Blomberg
1971	M. R. Callaghan	D. Blomberg	Judge K. Torrington	R.H.Stracey
1972	M. R. Callaghan	R. Middleton	Judge K. Torrington	N.R.Frumar
1973	M. R. Callaghan	N.S. McGill	Sir B. Sugerman	N.R.Frumar

List of Officers

	Headmaster	Captain	President OBU	President P&C
1974	G. J. Bradford	G. Hill	Sir B. Sugerman	N.R.Frumar
1975	G. J. Bradford	N. Green	Prof. S. Livingstone	Dr P.A.Musgrove
1976	G. J. Bradford	S. Marquet	Prof. S. Livingstone	Dr P.A.Musgrove
1977	R. Outterside	B. Ramsay	Prof. S. Livingstone	Dr P.A.Musgrove
1978	R. Outterside	T. Musgrove	Brig. E. S. Swinbourne	Dr P.A.Musgrove
1979	R. Outterside	G. Anderson	Brig. E. S. Swinbourne	Prof C.Phipps
1980	R. Outterside	M. Wieland	Dr P. A. Musgrove	Prof C.Phipps
1981	R. Outterside	G. Warren	Dr P. A. Musgrove	Prof C.Phipps
1982	R. Outterside	G. Webb	B. H. Pyke	Prof C.Phipps
1983	R. Outterside	M. Aikman	B. H. Pyke	Prof C.Phipps
1984	R. Outterside	M. Adams	B. H. Pyke	T.Lynam
1985	R. Outterside	M. Ward	B. H. Pyke	T.Meakin
1986	R. Outterside	C. Lynam	Dr J. M. Challen	T.Meakin
1987	R. Outterside	T. Walker	Dr J. M. Challen	T.Meakin
1988	R. Outterside	A. Magro	B. H. Pyke	T.Meakin
1989	R. Outterside	C. Aitken	M. Aikman	T.Meakin
1990	R. Outterside	G. Main	M. Aikman	T.Meakin
1991	R. Outterside	A. Abrahams	R. Mitchell	V.Moschione
1992	R.J.Stratford	J.Isaacs	R. Mitchell	V.Moschione
1993	R.J.Stratford	S.Mohideen	MajGen J.Norrie	S.Kritzler
1994	R.J.Stratford	D.Eyers	MajGen J.Norrie	P.Whyte

From 1884-1919 the dux was known as captain of the school. [1]

The prefect system was introduced in 1910. [2]

From 1910 to 1919, the equivalent of the present day School Captain was called the Senior Prefect.

The title of Senior Prefect was changed to Captain in 1920. [3]



The First VIII at Lake Barrington, Tasmania.



Year 12

Back Row: R.Fleischer, S.Lawson, R.Jones, J.Delaney, T.Campbell, L.Roberts, D.Prakash, M.Damianakis, M.O'Kane, R.Cable, M.Keller, B.Bronfentrinker, J.Grant, R.Sivanesarajah, A.Tzannes, B.Sohn, A.Perczuk, P.Sharpe, P.Gaetjens, J.Bloom, M.Jones, J.Stavrou, J.Huynh. Fifth Row: S.Aylin, C.Angus, V.Musumeci, G.Orski, H.Madden, R.Erdos, R.Wong, R.Lenn, J.Wong, S.Massa, R.Prasad, A.Edworthy, C.Allardice, K.Giblin, G.de Merindol, L.Paton, J.Gadir, G.Lynes, M.Ahrens, R.Doran, V.Lee, V.Kanevsky, J.Finocchiaro, D.Goodwin, S.Lu, W-C.Lai. Fourth Row: C.Antoff, D.Klarnet, M.Webb, A.Tarapore, B.Morgan, M.Cate, L.Mussett, J.Pardy, J.Moschione, A.Orel, B.Cameron, J.Cuff, R.Sangster, T.Ehinger, A.Huxham, J.Wirth, D.Walker, M.Rueger, E.Tapping, T.Lurie, M.Wadey, S.Brkljac, W.Cate, T.Dunne, A.Ruder, N.Barrionuevo, A.Berry, D.Kirkwood, A.Boehm.

Third Row: M.Stcherbina, R.Rudner, R.Sheriff, G.Cummins, B.Smailes, C.Wong, S.Hickie, J.Stephenson, D.Guth, C.Jameson, F.Murray, B.Ebel, L.Mann, A.Murray, B.McKay, A.Neale, J.Jones-Hughes, V.Gencur, P.Drinkwater, M.Fox, M.Whitworth, B.Speed, M.Alexander, P.Russo, S.Bauers, H.Robinson, D.Brandon, J.Wells, D.Parker, G.Sivaraman, A.Durie.

Second Row: H.Tse, W.-J.Jung, E.Miller, N.Tham, G.Barker, B.Abboud, N.Pham, S.Inthavong, J.Kim, A.Ellery, A.Oser, R.Yu, V.Lui, S.Grunhard, M.Wong, A.Tai, Y.Tan, H.Hwang, E.Tai, J.Suttie, B.Phillips, M.Chung, N.Kazacos, G.Kim, Q.Hua. Front Row: Peter Ling, T.Lee, R.Chong, W.Wong, B.Lasky, Patrick Ling, S.Bolen, Y.Lee, N.Smith, A.Pretty, P.Ma, P.Champion, A.Olsen, T.Dunn (Senior Prefect), D.Eyers (School Captain), E.Jones (Vice-Captain), C.Hockey, G.Pritchard, L.Bannister, B.Hart, W.Tsung, P.Testoni, C.Byrnes, S.Bray, L.Kim, P.Sheppard, L.Abernethy, B.Balalla, A.Mak, H.Truong.